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EDUCATION SUCCESS = BUSINESS SUCCESS

TUESDAY, MAY 25, 1999

UNITED STATES SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS,
' Washington, D.C.

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:04 a.m., in room
428A, Russell Senate Office Building, the Honorable Christopher S.
Bond (Chairman of the Committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Bond, Snowe, and Kerry.

OPENING STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE CHRISTOPHER S.
BOND, CHATIRMAN, SENATE COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSI-
NESS, AND A UNITED STATES SENATOR FROM MISSOURI

Chairman BOND. Good morning.

The Senate Committee on Small Business will come to order. 1
understand that Senator Kerry is on his way here. He has been on
his way for several minutes and I know what happens very often
that people lie in wait in the halls to express matters of interest.
So, we are going to get started and I think that Senator Kerry will
be ’Iioining us very shortly.

oday, we are holding a hearing on Education Success Equals
Business Success. As we prepare ourselves, our businesses and our
Nation for a new millennium, we must see, confront, and overcome
the challenges we know lie before us. It is my opinion that one of
the top priorities should be the education of our children. Some
might question why we are holding a hearing in the Small Busi-
ness Committee on education, but I think the answer is clear and
I believe our witnesses will help us see the light.

Theirs is a very simple formula. Educationn success does equal
business success. I know that businesses, small or large, know -
their future success hinges on the educational achievements and
the abilities of our students.

Unfortunately, that education success is in question. Since 1971
combined college entrance exams scores have gone down. U.S. high
school students have consistently performed worse than their coun-
terparts throughout the world on math and. science tests. Forty

ercent of our Nation's fourth-graders do not read at even a basic
evel. These poor statistics are never-ending and all are alarming.

I have long believed that the best solutions are local solutions.
We can think globally but we must -act locally. Local control in my
view is the key to improving our public education system. That is
why I introduced a bill, S. 52, called “The Direct Check for Edu-
cation Act.” Just as businesses realize that a “one-size-fits-all ap-
proach” with their customers usually does not work, the “one-size-

1
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fits-all approach” is also not working in our schools, when that one
size is prescribed by the Federal Government.

It is my view that school improvement will happen on a school-
by-school basis, not because of a new Federal program or mandate.
We have too many of those now. Most of them have resulted in bur-
densome regulations, unfunded mandates, mounds of paperwork
and unwarranted meddling.

The Direct Check for Education Act will address this. There is
broad-based recognition and we must try to do something new to
improve our public education system. I was reading some informa-
tion distributed by my Ranking Member, Senator Kerry, where he
said—and since he is not here, I will quote him:

There is no decision of greater importance to the long-term health, stability, and
competitiveness of a Nation than the way we educate our children. We must commit
ourselves to setting our education priorities and investing in the right places, in-
creasing flexibility, and accountability.

I am sure he will want to elaborate on that when he arrives.

I agree. The future success of our country and our global market
place, that is increasingly more competitive and more complex, is
dependent upon the education success of our children. We should
be doing everything we can to maintain our competitive advantage
where we have it and regain it where we have lost it.

Therefore, business interests, small and large, have a tremen-
dous stake in our Nation’s educational system and their input is
imperative to making the improvements we need to prepare our
children for a lifetime of achievement. The business community’s
stake in our Nation’s education system has been demonstrated in
recent years by the extreme difficulty that small businesses are
having in finding qualified employees. As an example, for the first
time in 25 years small businesses surveyed by the National Federa-
tion of Independent Business listed “quality of labor” as their most
pressing issue. '

While this problem is, in part, a side effect of the good economic
times, it is also a sign that our educational system is not educating
adequately all of our youth. That is why we are holding the hear-
ing.

It is imperative that we expand the debate on education and re-
alize the debate should include more than teachers, their organiza-
tions, school board members and education bureaucrats. The busi-
ness interests of this country should be active participants in that
education debate because we all share the goal that our children
are employable when they graduate and that they enter work force
roles instead of the welfare roles.

It is past time to realize that the consequences of an uneducated
child, teenager or young adult goes beyond the classroom and into
the workplace and the boardroom. I might add parenthetically, as
I have talked with law enforcement and juvenile officials around
the State of Missouri, in talking about issues of juvenile violence
and crime, they say there is one identifier that is common to al-
most all of the violent juveniles, the juveniles who are in trouble,
the people who are causing the trouble, the people who are deadly
ﬁnbg dangerous to their colleagues and to their teachers. That is il-

racy.
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That is the one factor time and time again that has been cited
to me, education is vital for our own peace and security and it is
vital to our business success. : _

I look forward to the suggestions and the ideas and the views our
witness today have on what is being done on the local level to im-
prove education. I trust that this is the beginning of an education
dialog with the business community and right on schedule and on
time is our Ranking Member, Senator Kerry.

Senator you have good timing.

OPENING STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE JOHN F. KERRY,
RANKING MEMBER, SENATE COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSI-
NESS, AND A UNITED STATES SENATOR FROM MASSACHU-
SETTS '

Senator KERRY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Maybe I could have been here a few minutes earlier.

Chairman BOND. I quoted you extensively, out of context, as
usual, and, so, you are sighed up for all kinds of things, A

Senator KERRY. You have never quoted me out of context and I
stand signed-up. I appreciate it. )

Mr. Chairman, thank you very much, and to all of our witnesses
this morning, thank you for coming here.

We have not yet had the small business community heard from
in the context of -the education debate in the country. In my judg-
ment, I think the Chairman probably shares this point of view and
he may have just said this. It is a crucial discussion that we need
to be having in the country.

I particularly am grateful that we are going to engage in this di-
alog today and I would. just make a few comments if I can. Sev-
enty-six percent. of the jobs in this country come from small busi-
nesses. And we all are aware, particularly on this Committee, of
the remarkable connection between the sustained growth that we
have had to the increased participation of a host of people, women,
particularly, who, heretofore, found it harder to participate in the
economy who are now either small business owners or small busi-
ness participants. '

But the fact-is that many jobs, 76 percent of the new jobs, also

" makes a statement about the kinds of jobs they are a.né the dif-

ficulties we have in finding people to fill these roles. Increasingly,
in the United States that is a problem, notwithstanding the sus-
tained growth that we have had and the remarkable pace of our
business development. The greatest restraint on growth in many
parts of the country, mine included, is the lack of an available
-skilled labor pool and that will continue to be true as we go into
the future.
- Notwithstanding the very significant economic progress of the
last years—the low-inflation, low-unemployment rate, the remark-
able rate of growth of new jobs, the longest period of sustained
growth in the recent history of the country, et cetera, et cetera—
notwithstanding that, the statistics about the future work force are
alarmin ni I mean really alamu’ng. _

I think we are now only ahead of Mexico, in terms of graduation
from high school. We used to be the world’s leader in high school
graduation, numbers of people and percentage of our available pop-
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ulation graduating. But now, we trail 22 industrialized nations. We
lead only Mexico.

In New York City only 48 percent of students who start high
school will graduate 4 years later—just think about that. The third
International Mathematics and Science Study. was released re-
cently and it showed that by the time students reach the senior
year of high school the United States leads only Cyprus and South
Africa in science and math. And in far too many schools, in too
many places in this country we actually see student achievement
decline over time, not increase.

Reading scores were up marginally last year but they are still
lower in 1998 than they were in 1992. Three weeks, three months
ago an Education Wee{ survey of urban schools found that most
fourth graders cannot read and understand a simple children’s
book and most eighth graders cannot use arithmetic to solve a
practical problem.

What has happened to confidence in our school system as a re-
sult of this? Very clear. Public Agenda surveyed 450 employers in
New York City and they found that 86 percent of the employers
said that a high school diploma is no guarantee that a typical stu-
dent has learned even the basics and only 7 percent believe stu-
dents from the public schools have learned the skills that they need
for the working world. _

Finally, if you go to New York City fyou can visit the City Univer-
sities of New York. The majority of the freshmen fail all three
placement tests in reading, writing, and math. At California State
University schools 47 percent of students are in remedial English,
and at the University of Texas 54 percent of students are taking
classes in basic skills. In fact, you can find this in many parts of
the country. Now, in California, they obviously have a significant
language transitional issue, but here is the bottom line and I will
summarize very quickly.

I think we have got to, all of us, get away from the ideological
gridlock that we find ourselves in. The issue of our schools is not
a Democrat issue, and it is not a Republican issue. It is an issue
about kids getting the best education possible. The truth is that

-there are great public schools that work in the United States of
America. There are also great parochial schools, great private
Sﬁhools, great charter schools; there are also failures among all of
them. :

The question we ought to ask ourselves is why it is so hard for
us to find a common ground where Republicans and Democrats can
come together and say, why cannot we empower all of these sys-
tems to be able to choose the best practices, free from ideology, free
from bureaucracy, free from layers of politics that have been built
up over the years, create choice and competition in the school sys-
tems, in the public school system; recognizing that even if the Con-
gress did the best it could to pass a great voucher program in the

“next 2 to 3 or 5 years, 90 percent of the kids in America go to
school in public schools and there will never be enough vouchers
or enough private school slots to cure the problem of the future
work force of America. You have to make the public school system
work. It is very simple.
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And the only way to do that in my judtg'ment is to empower those
systems at the local level with a level of accountability that is un-
precedented. That means allowing principals to hire people and fire
people who do not perform. It means shutting down schools that do
not work after they have been given an opportunity to work. It
means being realistic about gutting values into the school system
after all of this namby-pamby value neutrality that entered our
gsystem in the last 25 years, where lawyers seem to have prece-
dence over teachers and principals and parents in making decisions
about who should be expelled and who should not and who should
be held accountable. : )

So, I think that there is a lot for us to chew on, and most of it
is just a question of recognizing common sense and being willing
to embrace common sense. And there is a lot of common sense in
this country and there are a lot of school systems that practice that
common sense today. .

1 hope we can build a bipartisan coalition. Maybe this Committee
is a great place to do so. We have a great tradition of doing that
in this Committee and I hope we can do that out of these hearings.
But I think it is wonderful that we are going to listen to you fol
in the small business world and elsewhere to help us understand
what we can do about the work force, itself, and some of the things
we might focus on and pay attention to from the small business
perspective. '

This is a little different angle for us. We are usually looking at
tax returns or tax incentives or small business investment incen-
tives or other kinds but, frankly, this is where it gets most impor-
- tant and most critical to us—the quality of the people who are -out
there to both work in the businesses as well as to create them.

Mr. Chairman, I am glad we are having this hearing. -

Tharnk you. - . .

(The prepared statement of Senator Kerry follows:]

10




PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN F. KERRY, RANKING MEMBER
Senate Committee on Small Business
Hearmg Entitled
“Educati = Busi Success”
May 25, 1999

Chairman Bond, I want to'thank you for agreeing to hold this hearing to talk about what I think
we are all beginning to agree is the most important business issue in facing every industrialized
country in'the world. You know, we talk a lot in this Committee and in the Senate about some
really critical issues of importance to the business community -- whether it’s Y2K, opening new
markets for American firms, trying to reduce the tax burden on small businesses to free up capital
for investment -- all of these issues, critical. It's been my pleasure over these last fifieen years
here to work with our small businesses in an effort to create the kind of business climate within
which we can be fiscally responsible and entrepreneurial at the same time, within which we can
play to the great strengths of the mosaic of our nation.

I’m encouraged above all else, that this hearing suggests to me that we’re realizing that all of
these.efforts to broaden and strengthen our businesses, to put the United States in the position

*. we're in today -- a stock market over 10,000, six years of uninterrupted economic growth, lowest
misery index in a generation, highest rate of home ownership, hlghest rate of business start:ups .
by women, the remarkable way in which our high tech economy is taking off -- industry leaders
in their twenties and early thirties driving thousands of start-up ventures in computers -- all of
these indicators of economic prosperity can disappear overnight, or become merely nostalgic -- if
we don’t get serious about education in this country.

And Mr. Chalrman I would suggest, respectfully, that the stakes are even higher in !hlS debate
than we might realize: this dialogue today is absolutely vital not just to the future of our economy
-- but to the global economy. We’re living in a world where every global competitor is having
this same conversation at this very moment. When [ was in Davos, Switzerland carly this year,
what I heard from leaders of government and industry from all around the world, is that every"
industrialized country -- whether it’s Tony Blair’s Great Britain, Gerhard Schroeder’s Germany,
or Massimo D'Alema’s Italy - is recognizing that their capacity to gain an economic foothold in
the new economy is going to be inextricably bound to the products of their schools -- to the kids
who will drive the giobal economy from their laptops and their p.c.’s, to the kids who will lead
this economy on the shop floor and in factories where the term wired worker itself is becoming
redundant.

And it’s time we start that conversation here, in this committee dedicated to promoting the
interests of the companies that create 76% percent of all new jobs in this economy -- the
companies who tell us that finding qualified workers is priority number one: America’s small
businesses.

And Mr. Chairman, I think the statistics - the real measurement of what’s happening on the
ground in the United States -- tells us far more about why the small business community is
coming to the conclusion more urgently than ever before that the business of business is
education.

What can you say about tomorrow’s workforce?
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Well, the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development released a study in
November showing that the United States, once the world leader in high-school graduation
among industrialized nations, now trails 22 nations and leads only one -- Mexico.

In New York City, only 48 percent of students who start high school>wi|l graduate four years
later. ' -

They released the Third International Mathematics and Science Study which-showed that
American students -- by the time they reach the senior year of high school -- lead only Cyprus
and South African in science and math -- and in too many schools, in too many states. student
achievement declines over time. -

Then there’s reading scores -- scores that inched up a tiny bit last year -- but which are still lower
in 1998 than they were in 1992.

Three months ago an Education Week survey of urban schools found that most 4th graders
cannot read and understand a simple children's book and most 8th graders can't use arithmetic to
solve a practical problem.

What is all of this doing to public confidence in our public school system? Well, let me tell you,
when Public Agenda surveyed 450 employers in New York City, they found that 86% of
employers said that a high school diploma is no guarantee that a typical student has learned even
the basics, and only 7% believe students from the public schools had learned the skills they need
for the working world. . '

And what about students who go on to college? In New York City, you could visit the City
Universities of New York, where a majority of freshmen fail all three placement tests in reading,
writing, and math. At California State University schools, 47% of students are in remedial
English; and at the University of Texas, 54% of the students are taking classes in basic skills. In
the northeast, on the west coast, in the southwest -- everywhere you go -- we're facing a national
crisis.

Make no doubt, small business is telling this Senate that we’ve got to take action to reverse this
course in the place where fifty million children are being educated, the place where 90% of
American kids go to school: our public schools.

We’ve got to break through the gridlock in the Senate -- the temptation to talk past each other --
for one side to embrace school construction and hiring more teachers to deal with the
overcrowding in our classrooms -- but to shy away from the tougher questions about teacher
quality, issues of accountability, choice, and competition -- while the other side places all hope
for public education in private schools -- knowing full well that there will never be enough
private school vouchers in the United States to save a whole generation.

So, I think I know what our small business leaders are telling us today -- and I thank them for
their testimony, and for the prodding they are giving the Senate to act -- you’re saying that we’ve
got to do things differently when it comes to our public schools. You’re saying that unless we
want all the businesses of Silicon Valley to come here each year and ask us to approve special
visas for workers from around the globe because our workforce isn’t capable of meeting the
rigors of the new economy, that if we don’t want to see our economy lag behind other nations
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that are willing to provide the commitment to education, then we had better come together
around a common-sense agenda of reform.

Mr. Chairman, we’re making some progress in education reform -- this year we succeeded in
passing Ed Flex, we did a good job in that debate of balancing the twin goals of accountability
and flexibility. But we’ve got to do so much more. Gordon Smith and I have been working to try
to narrow the gap between Democrats and Republicans on education, to find a way to advance
the basic premises of education reform that unite us, not divide us.

We’ve built our legislation -- and we hope we are building a better dialogue about our public
schools -- by starting with the simple truth that true reform has to empower under performing
schools to adopt all the best practices of our nation's best schools -- public, private, charter or
parochial. We need to start talking about the simultaneous adoption of decentralized control,
site-based management, leadership by effective principals, parental engagement, and high levels
of volunteerism in our communities. By demanding greater accountability without
overregulation and by investing additional resources, we can enable schools to embrace the long
term, constructive strategies needed to improve every aspect of public education, and
consequently to raise student achievement.

We’re trying to jump-start a discussion about what it will take to modernize teaching for the
twenty first century. Two million new teachers must be hired over the next decade -- 60% of
them in the next five years. Providing every student with highly qualified teachers should be our
highest priority. So what does this require of us? Well, it means we’ve got to streamline and
improve teacher certification, provide college scholarships to attract high achievers into teaching
careers, end teacher tenure as we know it to restore accountability, provide mentoring and
ongoing education for every teacher, and reward our best teachers by raising their pay. Nothing
should focus our attention more than providing students with the best teachers possible.

In the last weeks, as a nation, we’ve been shocked by the tragedies in Littleton and Atlanta -- and
1 can only hope that they focused America’s attention on the crisis of school violence. These
tragedies shed light on a problem, though, that is neither new nor simple; disruption and violence
have long been chronic issues of concern to students, parents, and teachers. That is why we
advocate providing schools with an alternative path for managing disruptive or violent students.
Establishing a competitive grant program for school districts to create "second-chance schools”
would help both those students creating disruptions as well as those adversely affected by their
behavior. Too many students who play by the rules are kept from learning by violent classmates,
and too many violent students are currently thrown onto the streets rather than receiving
specialized attention. It's time to equip schools with the tools to establish a range of solutions

from short term crisis centers to off-campus alternatives.

These are just some of the questions we know we need to answer -- and I know that your
presence here is another reminder of the urgency of it all. Education isn’t just an issue of
reforming an institution - it’s not just about our public schools -- it’s fundamentally a question
of what kind of economy we’re going to choose to have in the United States. It's a question,
literally, of what the United States is going to look like in the new century -- whether this new
economy is going to be the vehicle of another American century, or whether we’re going to get
caught in an empty political debate that holds us back and leaves our children behind. I want to
thank you for being on the right side of that question, and I look forward in the coming months to
working with you to deliver the best jobs program and economic stimulus package we could ever
imagine: real education reform.-
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Chairman BOND. Thank you, Senator Kerry. _

As you know, we have established the precedent in this Commit-
tee of being officious inter-meddlers in areas normally beyond our
strict jurisdiction. Where it is important to small business we have
not feared to tread and it has not always won us a lot of kudos
from our colleagues chairing committees that have substantive
area jurisdiction, but if we can help on behalf of small business we
intend to do that.

With that, now, we would like to turn for our first panel to Mr.
Eric Rolfe Greenberg, director of Management Studies from the
American Management Association in New York.

Welcome, Mr. Greenberg. :

STATEMENT OF ERIC ROLFE GREENBERG, DIRECTOR OF
MANAGEMENT STUDIES, AMERICAN MANAGEMENT ‘ASSOCIA-
TION, NEW YORK, NEW YORK

Mr. GREENBERG. Thank you very much, Senator.

The American Management Association, its board of trustees and
its president and CEO, Dr. George Weathersby, are grateful for
this opportunity to contribute to the Committee’s work and pleased
that you find the results of our annual survey on workplace testing
useful in your deliberations.

The Association’s 10,000-member companies, who, together em-
ploy one-fourth of the U.S. work force are largely drawn from the -
top 5 percent of U.S. business organizations but smaller companies
are also valued members. In our 1999 survey on workplace testing,
17 percent of participating companies employ fewer than 500 work-
ers nationwide. So, our findings are by no means limited to the
Fortune 500.

The AMA questionnaire defines “functional workplace literacy”
as “the ability to read instructions, write reports and do arithmetic
problems at a level sufficient to perform common workplace tasks.”
And, by this definition, 36 percent of job applicants tested by AMA-
member companies in 1998 lacked sufficient reading and/or math
skills to do the job they sought.

Among companies employing fewer than 500 workers, nearly half
of job applicants, 49.3 percent, were deficient in basic skills. The
national deficiency rate of 36 percent is significantly higher than
the 23 percent reported last year and nearly doubled the 19 percent
rate reported in 1997. That is an extraordin increase over a
short period of time and surely it cannot mean that the number of -
functional illiterates apﬁlying for jobs has nearly doubled in 2 short
years. So, one must look for other explanations. Three come imme-
diately to mind.

First, a greater share of employable Americans are working. Un-
employment rates are at 30-year lows. When qualified talent is
comparatively scarce, companies must sift through a larger number
of applicants to find those with the skills necessary to do the work.
Thus, as you pointed out, Senator, in some sense the higher defi-
ciency rate, though hardly good news in itself, is a reflection of
good news elsewhere, the continuing growth of the economy.

A second reason is the increasing number of job applicants for
whom English is a second language, a major factor in English defi-
ciency. For those recently arrived to our shores, the work environ-
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ment is perhaps the single most important factor in their cultural
learning process and this happens naturally, organically, without
classroom instruction. But, obviously, a certain level of English lan-
guage skills is needed to enter the work force in the first place.

A third explanation, and in my mind the most important, for the
higher deficiency rates, has to do with the changing nature of the
work that these applicants are seeking. Highly sophisticated tech-
nologies in both the manufacturing and service sectors have raised
the bar of skills necessary to do the job. Take, for example, a job
on a warehouse loading dock. '

Today, that warehouse job requires more than heavy lifting if, in
fact, it requires any lifting at all not done by vehicles or robotics.
Today that warehouse job involves work with hand-held scanners
that are part of the company’s inventory control or traffic control
systems. The training to use these scanners and their actual use
on the job requires higher levels of cognitive skills than just simple
heaving lifting.

In the manufacturing sector, which reported a 43 percent defi-
ciency rate, the very design and organization of daily work has
changed importantly. According to the National Association of
Manufacturers 75 percent of those who work in manufacturing
companies are themselves “knowledge workers.” Low-skilled assem-
bly line jobs have been transformed into highly-skilled techno-
logical oversight of robotic operations. The good news here is the
increase in worker productivity in which the United States contin-
ues to lead the world. The bad news for low-skilled workers is that
their assembly line jobs are gone, and gone forever.

These examples should come as no surprise. The Hudson Insti-
tute’s seminal Work Force 2000 report, published in 1987, saw two
lines moving across a graph from 1980 to the year 2000. One of
these lines was moving ever upward and that was the share of jobs
that would require high levels of cognitive skill. At the same time,
another line was moving across the graph ever downward and that
wlgfl the share of the work force that possessed those high cognitive
skills.

In 1997 those two lines crossed, creating shortages in skills at
both the high-end and low-end that now have 60 percent of AMA
member companies reporting that skilled manpower is scarce, not
abundant, not adequate, but scarce.

So, the current combination of near-to-full employment, leaving
fewer qualified workers in the aﬁglgcant pool, the newly-arrived im-
migrant population, and the changing nature of the jobs them-
selves, best explains the dramatic increase in deficiency rates re-
ported by AMA member companies.

Now, what solutions are available? The answer, of course, is
training and skill development, but in the area of basic literacy and
math skills, organizations in recent years are doing less training,
not more. In 1993, 24 percent of surveyed companies sponsored re-
medial training for employees; today the figure is 15 percent and
going down. So, in the face of these current skill shortages, an in-
creasing number of companies are finding it necessary to hire
skills-deficient workers and give them on-the-job training in read-
ing and math. . .
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Solutions also involve 'on%oing support of local elementary and
secondary education but to be effective, schools must be as adapt-
able to changing needs as businesses must be to stay competitive.
If schools are to turn out employable workers, local employers must
help them adapt to the changing needs of the workplace.

’I‘l)le second approach recognizes that the world in which these
younger workers have grown up places a lesser premium on the
written word than did generations of their parents and grand-
parents. Video and audio communication are their familiar ele-
ments: A world of icons, movinf patterns and push-button re-
sponses. You can see this at your local McDonald’s or Burger King:

e cash registers don’t have words or numbers on them, they sim-
ply have icons of hamburgers, french fries, and soda. And that is
a move toward the workers whose world is one of icons, moving
patterns, et cetera. .

Again, I point out that the bad ‘news of higher deficiency rates
in basic reading and math skills is, in some way, an offspring of
the good news of an expanding economy, near-full employment and
ingenious applications of macro- and micro-technology.” And it is
very good news to learn in the face of advances in automation and
robotics that threatened a workplace without workers, that people
are still in demand. :

Thank you. : :
| [T]he prepared statement and attachments of Mr. Greenberg fol-
ow:
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HEARINGS OF THE U.S. SENATE COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS
MAY 25, 1999 .

ERIC ROLFE GREENBERG
DIRECTOR OF MANAGEMENT STUDIES
AMERICAN MANAGEMENT ASSOCIATION

OPENING STATEMENT

The American Management Association, its Board of Trustees, and its President
and CEO, Dr. George Weathersby, are grateful for this opportunity to contribute to
the committee's work and pleased that you find the results of our annual survey on
workplace testing useful in your deliberations.

The AMA offers its knowledge to the worldwide management community in busi-
nesses large and small. The Association’s 10,000 member companies, who to-
gether employ one-fourth of the U.S. workforce, are largely drawn from the top five
percent of U.S. business organizations, as measured by number of employees or by
annual gross sales or budget. But smaller companies are also valued members.
In our 1999 survey on workplace testing, 17% of participating companies employ
fewer than 500 workers nationwide, and 13% of participating worksite locations
have fewer than 100 employees. So our findings are by no means limited to the
Fortune 500 or to mega-companies with global reach.

Questions about testing in basic literacy and math skills comprise one component of
AMA’s annual workplace testing survey. The questionnaire defines “functional
workplace literacy * as “the ability to read instructions, write reports, and do arithm-
etic problems at a level sufficient to perform common workplace tasks.”

By this definition, thirty-six percent of job apf)licants tested by AMA-member com-
panies in 1998 lacked sufficient reading and/or math skills to do the job they sought.
While we found no direct correlation between organizational size and reported defi-
ciency rates, we did find that the smaller companies among our respondents -
those employing fewer than 500 workers nationwide, or grossing less than $10 mil-
lion annually — had deficiency rates well above the national average. Among com-
panies employing fewer than 500 workers, nearly half of job applicants tested -
49.3% — were deficient in basic skills.
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The national deficiency rate of 36% is significantly higher than the 23% reported last
year and nearly double the 18% rate reported in 1997. That is an extraordinary in-
crease over a short period of time. - Surely it cannot mean that the number of func-
tional illiterates applying for jobs has nearly doubled in two short years. So one
must look for other explanations. Three come to mind immediately.

First, a greater share of employable Americans are working. Unemployment rates
are at thirty-year lows. More so than in any recent year, Americans who want to
work and have the skills to work have found work. It seems a fair assumption, then,
that the pool of qualified job applicants is somewhat smaller than in prior years.
When qualified talent is comparatively scarce, companies must sift through a larger
number of applicants to find those with the skills necessary to-do the work. Thus in
some sense the higher deficiency rate, though hardly good news in itself, is a re-
flection of good news elsewhere — the continuing growth of the economy, the con-
tinuing employment opportunities offered by that growth.

A second reason is the increasing number of job applicants for whom English is a
second language — a major factor in English deficiency. For those recently arrived
to our shores, the work environment is perhaps the single most important factor in
their cultural learning process. It is at work, side by side with the sons and daugh-
ters of earlier immigrants, that the newest Americans learn not only the language
but also the manners and mores of modern American life. This happens naturally,
organically, without classroom instruction. But obviously, a certain level of English
language skills is needed to enter the workforce in the first place.

A third explanation for the higher deficiency rate has to do with the changing nature
of the work that these applicants are seeking. ‘Highly sophisticated technologies in
both the manufacturing and service sectors have raised the bar of skills necessary
to do the job. To put it simply, low-skilled work “ain’t what it used to be.” Take, for
example, a job on a warehouse loading dock. Not long ago, such a job required a
strong back and a willing frame of mind, and little else in the nature of job skills. But
today the same job requires more than heavy lifting — if, in fact, it requires any lifting
not done by vehicles or robotics. Today, that warehouse job involves work with
hand-held scanners that are part of the company’s inventory control or traffic control
systems. The training to use these scanners, and their actual use on the job, re-
quire higher levels of cognitive skills than does simple heavy lifting.

Another example is one that those of us who travel encounter when we return our
rented cars. Attendants now furnish us with credit card receipts as we step out of
our cars in the parking lot. Again, technology in the form of hand-held computer
terminals allows us to take advantage of this time-saving service. But the men and
women who provide that service need a higher level of skills than used to be the
case, when their jobs consisted of driving the rentals from here to there. Once
again, a job formerly classified as “low-skilled” has been upgraded ~ to the disad-
vantage of those who lack the reading and math levels to receive the training and
perform the job.

18:
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In the manufacturing sector, which reported a 43% deficiency rate, well above the
national average, the very design and organization of the daily work has changed
importantly. According to the National Association of Manufacturers; 75% of those
who work in manufacturing companies are themselves “knowledge workers.” Low-
skilled assembly-line jobs have been transformed into high-skilled technological
oversight of robotic operations. The good news here is the increase in worker pro-
ductivity, in which the US continues to lead the world. The bad news for low-skilled
workers is that their assembly jobs are gone, and gone forever.

These examples should come as no surprise. The Hudson Institute's seminal
Workforce 2000 report, published in 1987, saw two lines moving across a graph
from 1980 through the year 2000. The first of these lines was moving ever upward
~ the share of jobs that would require high levels of cognitive skills. The second
line, though, was moving in the other direction, ever downward: the share of the
workforce population that possessed those necessary cognitive skills.

Essentially, these two lines crossed in 1997, when the share of jobs requiring high
skill sets began to exceed the number of workers qualified to perform them. This
created the current skills shortages that found 60% of AMA-member companies re-
porting that in the industries and functions from which they recruit, the availability of
skilled manpower was scarce — not abundant, not adequate, but scarce. And 67%
see the shortages continuing for the foreseeable future. .

The current combination of near-to-full employment, leaving fewer qualified workers
in the applicant pool for new jobs, the newly-arrived immigrant population, and the
changing nature of the jobs themselves best explains the dramatic increase in defi-
ciency rates reported by AMA's member companies.

| emphasize that the AMA questionnaire does NOT set an absolute standard for
functional workplace literacy, such as grade levels or percentiles of a national
population. It asks instead, “How many applicants were tested for basic reading
and math skills,” and “How many were found deficient?” ~ deficient, that is, in the
skills necessary to do the job the applicants sought. Nor does the questionnaire
limit its queries to entry-level workers or first-time job applicants — although it is a
fair assumption that a majority of those tested fall into those categories.

What solutions are there for companies that have work that needs doing, but no
workers with sufficient skills to do it? The answer, of course, is training and skill de-
velopment. Butin the arena of basic literacy and math skills, organizations in recent
years are doing less, not more. Remedial programs have been targets of cost cut-
ting. In 1993, 24% of surveyed firms sponsored remedial reading or math training
for employees. Today, the figure is 15%, and the trend is downward. Among
smaller firms, only ten percent give remedial training to skills-deficient employees.

19
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Now, in the face of the current skills shortage, an increasing number of companies
are finding it necessary to hire skills-deficient workers and give them on-the-job
training in reading and math. Nine percent of all surveyed firms, and twelve per-
cent of manufacturers, now take this course, nearly double the number that pursued
the same policy as recently as 1997.

Remedial training by employers is the most obvious and, at present, the most read-
ily available tactic to alleviate the skills shortage. But there are two other ap-
proaches that ought to be considered.

The first is ongoing support of local elementary and secondary education by the
business community. Partnerships of this kind are flourishing in various areas of
the country, but they are by no means widespread nor uniform in the commitment
that both sides bring to the table. To be effective, schools must be as adaptable to
changing needs as businesses must be to stay competitive. The skill levels that
guaranteed employment earlier in this decade do not carry the same warranty today
and will not do so tomorrow. If schools are to turn out employable workers, local
employers must help them adapt to the changing needs of the workplace.

The second approach recognizes that the world in which younger workers have
grown up places a lesser premium on the written word than did the generations of
their parents and grandparents. Video and audio communication are their familiar
elements — a world of icons, moving patterns, and push-button responses. Already,
retail operations have moved towards these younger workers with imaginative uses
of new technologies. You need go no further than a local Macdonald's or Burger
King to see an example. Their cash registers have no words or letiers — merely
icons of hamburgers, beverage cups, and containers of side orders. Job training
can take advantage of the same technologies to communicate with younger workers
in the visual and oral languages they best understand.

Again | point out that the bad news of higher deficiency rates in basic reading and
math skills is in some ways an offspring of the good news of an expanding econ-
omy, near-full employment, -and ingenious applications of macro and micro-.
technology. And it is very good news to learn, in the face of advances in automa-
tion and robotics that threatened a workplace without workers, that people are still in
demand.
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Director of Management Studies
212-903-8052
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AMERICAN MANAGEMENT ASSOCIATION

More than One-Third of Job Applicants
Deficient in Reading & Math Skills,
Says American Management Association Survey

“Skills Shortage” Boosts Remedial Training of New Hires;
Share of Firms Using Psychological Tests Falis

) NEW YORK, April 12 — Thirty-six percent of job applicants tested by major U.S.

e - firms in 1998 lacked sufficient reading and math skills to do the job they sought, up

from 23 percent in 1997 and 19% in 1996, according to the American Management
Association’s annual survey on workplace testing released today.

Faced with a continuing skills shortage in an expanding economy, companies were
more willing to hire skills-deficient applicants and train them in remedial programs,
the survey found. While the share of firms testing applicants for reading and math
literacy (34%) and for specific job skills (62%) matched previous year's levels, the
share using psychological profiling for applicants dropped to 39% from 52% in 1998.

Among 1,054 AMA-member companies surveyed, applicant deficiency rates were
highest in the wholesale and retail sectors (56%) and among manufacturers (43%),
lowest among providers of financial services (23%) and business and professional
services (29%).

"The sharp increase in the deficiency rate is not evidence of a ‘dumbing down' of
the incoming workforce,” said the AMA report. "Instead, it testifies to the higher skill
levels required in today’s workplace where new technologies have raised the bar for
job applicants in terms of literacy and math.

“Also, when a rapidly expanding economy creates a ‘skills shortage,’ employers
may find it necessary to test a greater number of applicants to find qualified work-
ers,” the report continued. Survey respondents tested 165,684 applicants in 1998
and 58,867, or 35.5%, were found deficient.

1601 Broadway, New York. NY 10019420
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AMA Workplace Testing Survey

Nine percent of surveyed firms say they now hire applicants whose tests show defi-
ciencies and enter them in remedial training programs, an increase from seven per-
cent in 1998 and 5 percent in 1997, the survey found. Remedial programs, victims
of cost cutting initiatives earlier in the decade, are now offered in 14.5% of partici-
pating companies, virtually identical to the 14.4% found in 1998 but down dramati-
cally from 24% in 1993.

In specific job skills, 46% of firms test applicants in typing and data entry, 37% in
word processing, and 28% in spreadsheet and data processing software. Only 21% .
test for professional proficiency in such areas as engineering, accounting, or mar-
keting. The 1999 levels are at or near those found in previous years.

But use of psychological measurement tools for applicants plunged to 39% of sur-
veyed firms after rising significantly from 42% in 1997 to 52% in 1998. In specific
areas, the use of.interest inventories dropped to 8% from 13% in 1998, managerial
assessments to 12% from 23%, and personality measurements to 15% from 25%.

“While the share of firms employing various forms of psychological measurements
rose from 1997 to 1998, their average importance ratings fell in every category over
the same span,” according to Eric Rolfe Greenberg, AMA's director of management
studies, who directs the Association's annual survey. “We saw increased use, but
lower satisfaction with the results. By 1999, companies were cutting back.

“But a case could be made that the skills shortage is so severe that companies sim-
ply decided to skip the process aitogether,” Greenberg added. :

Job skills testing and psychological measurements are not limited to job applicants,
the survey reported. Four out of ten companies (41%) employ job skills testing for
current workers for purposes of evaluation, career development, or training as-
sessments. Also, 31% use psychological measurement tools to evaluate ‘employ-
ees, a lower figure than the 36% found in 1998 but not so severe a drop as was
seen in applicant testing.

The American Management Association is a global leader in management devel-
opment, providing educational forums in best business practices for more than two-
million executives annually. A not-for-profit membership organization, its 10,000
corporate members employ more than one-fourth of the U.S. workforce and an
ever-increasing share of the international management community.

Headquartered in New York City since its founding in 1923, AMA operates man-
agement centers in six U.S. cities and fourteen overseas locations including Brus-
sels (Management Centre-Europe), Buenos Aires, Islamabad, Shanghai, Tokyo,
and Toronto. its conferences, seminars, publications, video and CD-ROM products,
and web-based offerings constitute the world's largest resource for management

+ education and development.
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News

AMERICAN MANAGEMENT ASSOCIATION
From AMA Research ‘

1999 AMA Survey on Workplace Testing:
Basic Skills, Job Skills, Psychological Measurement

Summary of Key Findings

Basic Skills Testing
Forty-one percent of respondenl firms test job applicants in basic literacy and/or math skills, and more than one-
third of job applicants tested in 1998 lacked sufficient skills for the positions they sought.

The AMA questionnaire defined “basic skills™ as “functional workplace literacy, i.e., the ability to read instruc-
tions, write reports, and/or do arithmetic at a level adequate to perform common workplace tasks.” The ques-
tionnaire does not specifically focus on entry-level positions or on workers newly entering the job market, but
rather asks about all applicants to alt open posmons However, it is fair to assume that a majority of those
tested are applying for entry-level slots.

The share of companies that administer such tests has stayed within the margins of error for each year's sample
since 1991, when it measured 38%; the high came in 1993. with 44%; the 1998 figure was 39%. Most compa-
nies that test job applicants do so selectively on the basis of job categories rather than test for all open posi-
tions. By a slight margin, companies are -more likely to test for math skills than for reading and writing levels.
Large firms are far more active in basic skills testing than smaller ones.

Number of émpluyus
(Domestic U.S.)

Less 10.000
All Respondents Than 500- 1,000 2,500- or
1997 1998 1999 500 999 2,499 9,999 more

Literacy Testing:
All job applicants 1% 12% 1% 12% 1% 6% 9% 17%
Selected job categories 24% 2% 23% 18% 18% 23% 30% 33%
Total Literacy Testing 35% 3% 34% 30% 29% 29% 39%  50%

Math Testing:

All job applicants 9% 7% 8% 10% 10% 5% 7% 12%
Selected job categories 29% 28% 29% 22% 25% 33% 34% 3I7%
Total Math Testing ~ 38% % 3% 3% 5% 38% 4% 4%
Total -Basic Skills Testing 42% 9% 41% 3% 37% 42% 45% 54%

The deficiency rate ~ the share of applicants tested who lacked the skills necessary to perform the jobs they
sought - rose significantly in 1998:

Business
Financial Whisale & Prof.  Other
1996 1997 1998 Manuf. Services & Retail Services Services
Applicants tested 171.802 166,506 165,684 31,128 13,520 7,315 13,090 99.678
Found deficient * 32.392 37.965 58,867 13,327 3,058 4,074 3,800 34,140
Deficiency rate: 18.9% 228% 35.5% 42.8% 22.6% 556% 29.0% 34.3%

The sharp increase in the deficiency rate is not evidence of a “dumbing-down™ of the incoming workforce; in-
stead, it testifies to the higher skill levels required in today's workplace, especially in manufacturing and in the
wholesale and retail segments of the economy. There, new technologies have raised the bar for job applicants
in terms of literacy and math - an outcome predicted in the mid-'80s by the Hudson Institute’s seminal
Workforce 2000 report. Also, when a rapidly expanding economy creates a “skills shortage,” as is the current
case, employers may find it necessary to test a greater number of applicants to fing qualified workers.
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The same circumstances may explain why the share of companies that hire skills-deficient applicants and train
them in remediat programs has doubled since 1997. and is especially high in the manufacturing sector

Business

Financial Whisale & Prof.  Other

Action on skills-deficient applicants: 1997 1998 1999 Manut. Sarvices & Retail Services Services

Hired, assigned to obtigatory 26% 29% 53% 74% 00% 00% O 3.9%
remedial training .

Hired, offered voluntary 21% 36% 34% 44% 00% 00% 00% 29%

remedial training
Other action 83% 55% 68% 8.1% 125% 14.3% 0.0% 49%
Not hired - 84.4% 854% 872% 81.6% 1000% 857% 100.0% 92.2%

Percentages are of firms that test applicants for basic skills. Columns may not total 100% due to multiple answers.

Remedial programs were victims of mid-"90s cost cutting initiatives; from a high point of 24% ot respondents
in1993, the share of companies sponsoring such programs dropped to 18% in 1997 and to 14.5% in the present
(1999) survey. Some 13% of firms offer remedial training in literacy,’ 10% in math skills. In more than half the
programs (52%). remedial training is paid time for trainees; in 45%, unpaid time. Companies with such pro-
grams trained an average of 42 employees in 1998, at an average cost of $289 per trainee

Job Skills Testing

Seven out of ten respondent firms engage in various forms of job skill testing. which differs from basic skills
testing in its focus on skills and competencies necessary to perform specific job tasks. Sixty-two percent require -
suchtests of job applicants; 41% use them to gauge current employees.

The AMA questionnaire added queries on job skill testing in 1997 as part of a major revision ot its workplace
testing questionnaire. The year-to-year findings are within the margins of error for each year's sample:

Business

Financial Whisale & Prof.  Other

Job Skilt Testing 1996 1997 1998 Manuf. Services & Rotall Services Sarvices
Applicant Testing: :
Al job applicants 7.0% 52% 6.1% 7% 4% 0% 2% 6%
Selected job categories 536% 52.7% 56.3% 49% 68% 53% 57% 63%
Totat Applicant Testing 60.6% 54.9% 62.3% 56% 72% 53% 60% . 69%
Employee Testing (Purpose): :
Evaluation 21.5% 18.8% 23.1% 26% 20% 23% 17% - 21%
Career Development 15.8% 142% 222% 23% 20% 23% 26% 2t%
Training ! 25.5% 203% 251% 28% 28% 21% 19% 23%
Total Employee Testing 38.3% 34.2% 40.9% 44% 3%  42% 38%  39%
Total Job Skill Testing 86.3% 64.8% 70.9% 6% 76%  68%  68%  77%

The financial services sector lead in job skill testing (banks, brokerages, insurance providers and underwritérs.
and real estate brokers and developers). Public administration entities, covered by civil service regulations. are ‘
also heavy users of such tests; they are included in “other services® in these tables. . . i

The greater share of this testing covers basic administrative job tasks. Only one company in five administers
tests in professional proficiencies such as accounting; engineering, or marketing skiils. For the most part, com-
panies assume an applicant's professional proficiency by dint of degrees, certifications, or prior experience.

Business
Financia! Whisale &Prof.  Other

Specific Skills Sets - Applicants 1998 1997 1996 Manuf. Services & Retall Services Services
Typing & Data Entry 46.1% - 43.3% " 48.1% 36% 68% 42% 49%  56%
Word Processing Software 352% 31.7% 37.0% - 31% 38% 42% . 8%  44%
S| d: /Data 25.4% 22.9% 27.6% 23% 28% 4% 23% 33%

23.1% -20.3% 18% 20% 19% 19%

Prrofcnlonal Proﬂclenc‘y

21.3%

25%:
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Specific Skill Sets - Employees

Typing & Data Entry 24.8% 203% 231% 22% 32% 21% 21% 25%
Word Processing Software 19.5% 152% 18.2% 18% 20% 17% 15% 19%
Spreadsheet/Data Proc. Software 14.9% 11.4% 15.1% 15% 20% 13% 9% 16%

Professional Proficiency 155% 14.1% 17.5% 15% 8% 21% 26% 19%

Psychological Measurement

Forty-six percent of respondent firms employ some form of psychological measurement. Unlike the case with
job-skifl testing, almost as many firms use psychological tests to evaluate current employees (31%) as job appli-
cants (39%). The 1999 total is lower than the 1998 and 1997 survey findings, and the drop from 1998 to 1999 is
just outside of the margins of error for the respective samples. Financial services providers lead in applicant
testing; by a wide margin, wholesalers and retailers are most active in testing current employees.

The questionnaire listed five Specific categories of psychological measurement, and asked respondents to rate
the importance of each form on a five-point scale. The average ratings in the table below come from users of
the indicated form of measurement. ’

1997 Avg 1998 Avg 1999 Avg
Use -Rating Use Rating Use Rating
Cognitive Ability - spatial, verbal, math
Applicant Testing 26.0% 4.05 32.4% 3.01 20.3% 4.00
Employee Testing 15.1% 404 176% 391 129% 414
Combined Total 27.9% 33.9% 23.3%
Interest inventories — career paths
Applicant Testing 7.7% 326 134% 288 7.7% 316
Employee Testing 15.1% 3.31 10.7% 3.20 71% 3.50
Combined Total 1.1% ) 16.6% 10.8%
Managerial Assessments
Applicant Testing . 16.0%  4.08 229%  3.90 118%  4.02
Employee Testing 132% 405 18.2% 392 11.4% 4.09
Combined Total O 20.2% 26.7% 15.6%
Personality Measurements
Appticant Testing 16.8% 391 25.3%  3.81 151%  3.82
Employee Testing 10.4%  3.82 15.1% 373 9.3% 370
Combined Totat 19.3% . 27.6% 17.6%
Physical Simulation of Job Tasks .
Applicant Testing 11.6% 3.97 18.9% 391 10.7% 4.20
Employee Testing 5.8% 4.05 10.2% 372 6.5% 4.18
Combined Totat 13.0% 20.1% 12.2%
Combined Totals - All Forms 50.9% 53.9% ToasT%
[Combined totals Include forms of psy not listed on the AMA gquestionnaire)

It is worth noting that while the share of firms employing various forms of psychological measurements rose
from.1997 to 1998, the average importance ratings in every category fell from the previous year’s levels. These

\ﬁndin s would support the following scenario: faced with the need to expand their workforces in a growing
econdmy, companies increased their use of psychological measurement tools in 1996-97, but, finding those
tools less than satisfactory, made lesser use of them through 1998 and into 1999. ‘An alternative scenario would
assert that the skills shortage was so severe in 1998 that.companies made less use of any form of measure-
ment in their need to fill open positions ~ but that scenario runs counter to the 1998 increase in job skill testing
reported above. : .

Among testing formats, the interview or interpersonal exchange remains most widely used. As listed in the AMA
questionnaire, the interview does not include any and all job interviews, but rather those specifically designed to
create a psychological profile - for example, a behavioral event interview. The small number of firms that use . -
role playing and event staging value the results highly, as indicated by their average ratings on a five-point scale
(see table below). The two formats differ importantly. In rofe playing, the person being tested is aware of the
nature of the test and plays an assigned role; in a staged event the individual is, at least hypothetically, unaware
of the nature of the test or even of the fact that he or she is being tested at all.
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Written Examinations
Applicant Testing
Empioyee Testing

Combined Total

Computerized Testing
Applicant Testing
Employee Testing

Combined Total

Role Playing
Applicant Testing
Employee Testing

Combined Totat

Event Staging
Applicant Testing
Employee Testing

Combined Total

Interviews
Applicant Testing
Employee Testing

Combined Total

About this Survey

The 1999 AMA guestionnaire on workplace testing was mailed in January 1999 to human resources managers
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1997  Avg
Use Rating
27.3% 4.08
18.8% 3.90
30.7%
10.8% 3.95
7.4% 3.74
12.8% .
7.6% 4.02
51% 3.74
8.8%
2.4% 3.44
1.3% 4.40
3.1%
32.0% 449
19.3% 4.31
34.3%

1998 Avg
Use Rating
36.0% 4.00
21.8% 4.00
38.3%
17.8%  3.86
100% 392
19.4%
11.6% 3.42
7.5% 3.66
13.4%
57% 264
34%  3.03
6.3%
40.7% 4.46
23.9% 4.36
42.8%

1999
Use

27.3%
17.9%
30.0%

12.2%
8.0%
13.8%

5.6%
3.6%
6.5%

1.1%
1.6%
1.9%

29.8%
17.0%
N.7%

Avg
Rating

4.01
402

3.90
3.99

417
4.08

4.00
4.33

4.44
4.36

in AMA~rqember companies. By March 31, 1,054 usable responses were returned, forming current database
The margin of error for the whole sample is £3.5%; for subsets the margins increase as their sizes decrease.

The sample accurately mirrors AMA’s corporate membership of 10,000 organizations, who together employ
One-foufth of the U.8. workforce. Because AMA corporate members are largely drawn from midsized and large
companies the data does not accurately reflect policies and practices in the U.S. economy as a whole, where

smaller firms predominate.

Although the year-to-year samples are not identical — the annual AMA survey is not a longitudinal study — the

yearly samples are sufficiently similar to allow statistically valid comparisons. The samples for the

years present this profile:

Number of Employees (U.S.)

Fewer than 100
100 to 499

500 to 999
1,000 to 2,499
2,500 to 9,999
10,000 or more
Not reported

Business Category
Manufacturing

General Services ~ for profit
General Services - nonprofit

Business & Professional Sves
.. Financial Services
Wholesale & Retail

Public Administration
Not reported

1997
3.4%
13.0%
11.2%
15.3%
12.8%
8.6%
35.8%

1997
43.5%
24.6%
15.5%

4.9%

4.5%

4.9%

1.4%

0.7%

1998
3%
11.6%
12.6%
14.1%
15.9%
9.4%
33.3%

1998
47.4%
18.3%
13.2%

7.4%

5.2%

5.6%

1.7%

1.2%

1999
2.3%
12.5%
13.3%
16.7%
15.0%
7.4%
32.8%

1999
44.1%
24.3%
17.4%

4.5%

2.4%

5.0%

1.2%

1.1%

Copyright ® 1999 A 1

Annual Sales

Less than $10 million

$10 million to $49 miltion
$50 million to $249 mitlion
$250 million to $499 million
$500 million to $939 million
$1 billion or more

Not reported

Geographical Region
New England )
Mid Atlantic

South

Midwest

Southwest & West
Pacific

Not reported

New York, New York, USA.

1997
13.2%
17.3%
26.5%
12.3%

7.2%
13.1%
10.4%

1997

6.7%
14.7%
14.6%
27.6%
11.9%
12.9%
11.6%

1998
9.6%
18.5%
26.3%
12.4%
8.4%
13.7%
11.1%

1998

4.5%
16.9%
13.4%
27.6%
10.0%
13.1%
14.4%

-

past three

1999
6.8%
19.6%
30.4%
1.1%
7.9%
13.0%
11.2%

1999
5.4%
16.2%
17.0%
31.4%
9.4% °
1.2%
9.4%



22

1\-
cl

VSN MOA MoN YioA MBN ‘Uolje|d08SY awebeuey uespowry gesL O 1y6uhdos

Buluies) xp Buysa) :syys aiseg

Aaning Bunsa) aoe|dI0M 6661
uoneldossy Juawabeueyy uesuawy

o

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

E



G £B 4B LR PR 1B gE R E

m Boph BN LR OFROGH BB 5B B Ee

o e R B p s oG

: A A U O S O
! N~ R F R © L R R E o
b o :,, B 5 ? e O

0t 70 o B8 o 88 o B m ol
W6*. (-3} [} 03

wm MMX.P._ .n:mmm mo 3@ v muu m&mmmwmv < muo:nuo.. Janoj 3y v.ou>o_9_.m....ax
tsjuedy|dde qof Joy Builsal s|)1yS Diseg |1RJIAQ "DISVE

(6661/62/€) A3AUNS DN1LSAL JIVIANU0ON VWY 6661

S8
>uu.u_ucw—w uo_gw«w‘

o wen
JELYENIE]
UYINSKY ON

YINSNY TVIOL

wioL

.

J1sve 314981

O

IC

E




1999 AMA WORKPLACE TESTING SURVEY {3/29/1999)
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Do you sponsor a remedial training program?

1999 AMA WORKPLACE TESTING SURVEY (3/29/1999)
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Chairman BOND. Thank you very much, Mr. Greenberg.

You have presented significant information and will be made a
part of the record and we very much appreciate that.

Let me just touch on a question that I have. Small companies,
when they are faced with these skills-deficient workers, you talk
about icons on the cash registers, optical scanning in supermarkets
and other places reduces the need of some, but what are smaller
companies doing? Are they hiring skills-deficient applicants and
trying to train them or are they turning them away and not giving
any job opportunities to them?

r. GREENBERG. Most of them are turning away skills-deficient
applicants. Nine percent of them nationally—and the figure is the
same for small businesses as large businesses—hire and train
skills-deficient workers. That is up from 5 percent as recently as
2 years ago. .

So, more companies are hiring skills-deficient workers and givin
them or offering them remedial training. Only half of that remedi
training thoufh, Senator, is paid time. Half of the companies offer
that remedial training as unpaid time. That aligns with the vol-
untary as opposed to obligatory policies. If it is obligatory policies
the law requires this to be paid time, but if it is voluntary training,
it does not require it to be paid time. '

So, we see a close alignment in that 9 percent that hire and offer
or require remedial training and the same breakout in terms of
those that make such training paid time and unpaid time.

Chairman BOND. I share your view that the part of the bad news
that is really good news is the fact that there is such a high level
of employment, that is. why we have tapped many of the people
who are able. I am interested in the seconcf category, the people for
whom English is not a first language. Some of my experiences, the
anecdotal experiences that I have seen in Missouri indicate that
those workers who come in without a basic knowledge of English
and that are very often given training in English can leap way up
the ladder. Some of our immigrant workers, really, once tEey learn
the English language, have high value at many levels. '

Sir, what do you see in terms of the basic educational component
of those for whom English is not a first language?

Mr. GREENBERG. Senator, literacy is translatable. Those who are
literate in their native languages tend quickly to become literate in
English. Those who are illiterate in their native languages tend not
to become literate.

Chairman BOND. OK.

The tough question is, for those who are not English-speaking
when they come in, what percentage of them are literate in their
native languages?

Mr. GREENBERG. I am afraid—well, the ongoing problem with
survey work, Senator, is you onli get the answers to the questions
that you ask and we did not ask that question, so, I do not have
the figures on that.

I would not pretend-to have expertise that I do not have except
when I am dating.

Chairman BOND. OK.

Any particular suggestions for basic skills, training programs
that have been successful in your member organizations? t are
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the best practices? What can and should businesses be doing to ad-
dress this problem? That, I guess, is the key element. -

Mr. GREENBERG. The first thing I want to point out in that re-
gard-is that basic skills training is not very expensive. Although
there are various reporting levels, when we asked the question
about costs—some companies include overhead costs, trainer sala- -
ries, et cetera, and some do not—the costs average out to less than
$300 per trainee; it is $298 to be specific per trainee. And half of
those reporting costs said that they spent less than $10,000 on re-
medial training in 1998. :

In terms of best practices—that is kind of an -elastic term—by

. AMA’s definition, best practices lead to a competitive advantage
an}:l they are replicable and transferrable from one arena to an-
other. : '

In terms of remedial training, I would point to Owens-Corning
which is headquartered in Toledo, Ohio, where John Mallon, the
Director of Training and Development is very much involved in the
remedial training Xrograms there and nationally, in which Owens-
Corning is involved. .

But in terms of involvement with public school systems, there
are some fascinating things going on, Senator. In Sioux Falls,
South Dakota, Citicorp’s operation there has created a $7 million
facility onsite for a kindergarten that is run by the local school dis-
trict. The school is part of the local school district but it operates
onsite at the Citibank headquarters there and the facility is paid
for and maintained by Citicorp. C .

Similarly, NationsBank in Jacksonville, Florida, has a school
run, again, by the local school system onsite that covers kinder-

n through fourth grade. There are constant requests to get it
up to fifth grade and then sixth grade.

Norwest Bank, which is now merging with Wells Fargo out in
San Francisco, is now doing its recruiting at the high school level
for jobs that—college recruiting is, of course, a long-standin? Prac— :
tice, but Norwest Bank is now recruiting at the high school level.
There are other examples of this kind of involvement and reaction
to the skills shortage. :

Chairman BoOND. Well, we will be very interested in following all
of those. Let me offer for your consideration an experiment that
began in Missouri about a quarter of a century ago. It is something
called, Parents as Teachers. As Goverror, I took it state-wide, an
it involves working with parents from the birth of their children to
3 years old when 50 percent of the learning intelligence develops.

{l helping parents be the good first teachers for their children
we have had, I believe, an appreciable, demonstrable impact on
learning capacity. The figure nationally is 40 percent. of children in
the fourth grade are reading below their grade level, and in Mis-
souri, it is 33 percent. Unfortunately, we have not been out ahead
of the curve in many areas, but in this, where children have been
in Parents as Teachers, it does work. I would suggest to you that
maybe your members not just get started at the kindergarten level
but work with school districts and work on programs like Parents
as Teachers to begin with the parents from the birth of their child.

Mr. GREENBERG. It is good business to do so, Senator. One of the
more fascinating findings that we have come up with in other re-
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cent AMA surveys, we asked about retention policies among human
resources managers and they tell us that work-life policies that in-
volve greater time spent at gome with young children is a more ef-
fective retention tool than are monetary issues, like pay increases .

and the like. Employers and workers valued that kind of policy.

Chairman BOND. As the Republican sponsor of the Family and
Medical Leave Act, I appreciate that.

Let me turn to Senator KerrK/Inow for his questions.

Senator KERRY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Greenberg, how many members do you have?

Mr. GREENBERG. We have 10,000 corporate members, Senator
Kerry, that together employ about a quarter of the American work
force. We have 70,000 individual members, as well.

Senator KERRY. Do you have any kind of proactive effort within
the Association to reach them and set out an agenda for them with
respect to schools in their communities?

r. GREENBERG. We guide the surveys that offer benchmarks for
common policies .and our member companies use that in terms of
setting their own policies and we offer a great many courses and
seminars and conferences on various aspects of human resources
management and human resources poli]?'.

Senator KERRY. I am thinking specifically, though, of their en-
gagement with the local public schools.

Mr. GREENBERG. We report on such issues through our informa-
tion gathering and share it on our website with other member com-
panies. But in terms of developing best practices and delivering
them to our member companies, yes, that is part of the ongoing
work of our organization.

Senator KERRY. When the Association meets annually, you do
meet annually?

Mr. GREENBERG. We have an annual meeting. Our biggest single
event is an annual human resources conference at which these
issues are often addressed. '

Senator KERRY. How many individual companies would come to
that or be represented? »

Mr. GREENBERG. Between 800 and 1,200 depending on various
circumstances.

Senator KERRY. I was struck in your testimony——

Mr. GREENBERG. But, Senator, I should point out that our core
business, our core service is education. We are not a trade group
in the sense of lobbying. We are a chartered education organization

‘whose core business is management training and development and

in that way we train more 2 million managers a year, both
in the United States and globally.
kiSlclax},ator KERRY. And you train those managers in management
skills?

Mr. GREENBERG. Exactly.

Senator KERRY. Does tiat include some of this methodology or
the pedagogies for outreach to——

r. GREENBERG. Indeed.

Senator KERRY [continuing]. Skill training and so forth?

Mr. GREENBERG. Indeed, it does.

Senator KERRY. Well, what I am getting at is, it struck me in
your third to last paragraph, you say. that in talking about other
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approaches that could be considered, other than just remedial
training, you say the first is ongoing support of local elementary
and secondary education by the business community.

Mr. GREENBERG. Exactly. _

Senator KERRY. Now, I think that is enormously important and
much too lacking in far too many communities. People are running
around doing t%e remedial, spending an awful lot of business
money on the remedial component and far too little on the preven-
tive, on the guarantee that the system is providing them with
greater choice ahead of time, would you agree? :

Mr. GREENBERG. An ounce of prevention perhaps, Senator.

Senator KERRY. I mean you are reaching how many employers?
A quarter of the employers? :

Mr. GREENBERG. Our 10,000 members together employ a quarter
of the American work force. -

. Senator KERRY. It would seem to me -that you would have an
ability to leverage those 10,000 into a far more proactive stance
with respect to local schools.

Let me be frank. You know, there are far too few of your grad-
uates serving on school boards. They will not run. They do not take
the time to do that. There are far too few of them involved directly
with school committees or with the principals or the superintend-
ent, would you not agree? i S .

-Mr. GREENBERG. Well, it goes further than that, Senator. Natu-
rally local schools are supported by local tax bases. Naturally from
time-to-time local communities would come to major employers in
the area and explain their needs and look for opportunities to im-
{wrove their tax base. The response, perhaps too often, from the

ocal major employer is, “gee, I am sorry you are telling me this;
we have a terrific offer for a very low-tax operation out somewhere
in another part of the country or perhaps even off-shore and we
just do not see how it makes business sense to pay more taxes here
when we have got this opportunity elsewhere.”

So, it goes beyond your concern, Senator. That is why I am very
pleased to report among some AMA member companies, and it is
interesting to see that all of them who are examples that I brought
forward, are in the financial services sector where the cognitive
skill level is the highest in terms of their needs to perform the nec-
essary work. But we see again Citicorp’s involvement in local
schools in Sioux Falls, South Dakota; we see Norwest in San Fran-
cisco; we see the operation in Jacksonville, Florida, a NationsBank
operation in Jacksonville, Florida, where they are actually creatin
facilities on corporate sites run by the local school district. .

Senator KERRY. It is happening to a degree but I would hope
that—and I think, Mr. Chairman, we ought to try—I think this
Committee could proactively reach out to the broad business com-
munity. I think we ought to enlist Aida Alvarez in this. I think we
ought to create a major small business initiative to try to engage
them in understanding this linkage. ” : o

I know the red light is on, but let me just quickly tell you a story
iﬁg say why. A fellow named Gene Lang—do you know .Gene

Mr. GREENBERG. I do not.
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Senator KERRY. Gene Lang graduated from P.S. 121 in New York
City and about 18 years ago now, I think he went back to the
school to give a graduation address. It was in the 1980s. And he
arrived at the school, he had written out this address and he start-
ed learning about what-was happening at the school and he threw
away his address. He realized he could not give his address. It was
not the same school he had gone to.

Fully 60 percent of the kids were not graduating; 60 percent
were dropping out.” More than 50 percent, before they were 20

ears old—this is a high school—20 years old were either in jail,
ad visited a jail or were parents. And.only 4 percent were going
on to hiﬁher education. -

And he looked out at the class and he said, “I will tell you
what—a very successful businessman—he said, I am going to take
the class that is starting ninth grade, I am going to tell you if you
stay in school, I am goin% to }Jal:\i for your college education.” And
he started a program called, ave a Dream rc:lgram, now rep-
licated in many cities across the country, supported by businesses.

At that school today, 90-plus percent are graduating, more than
60 percent have jobs at the time of graduation and I think the
drop-gyt rate is down to 4 or 5 percent. Now, why? What hap-
pened’ -

He took his business and his employees, his managers, and he
made them mentors. He said, you are going to go into this school
and you are going to mentor some of these kids. And we are going
to even teach where necessary. We are going to change the culture
of this institution and he did. o

I can show you schools all over the country where a company
may have become engaged like that or an individual became en-
gaged and they basically changed the rules. What happened is—
and I get frustrated in the Congress about this debate over vouch-
ers and charter schools—you can make every school of the public
school system a charter school if you simply get a great principal
and liberate them to go out and do these best practices.

In effect, there are many schools in the country that are now
working where parents are allowed to choose to go to the school.
They are over-subscribed. You cannot find a place in the school. It
is in the public school. It does not call itself a charter school. But

.the principal has worked out sgecial relationships with the school
board, special relationships with the union. They will fire teachers
or move those out who are not performing, et cetera, et cetera, and
you have a great school.

Mr. GREENBERG. Senator, both of my children went to New York
City public schools and the oldest received and the youngest is re-
ceiving an excellent public education by participating in these spe-
cial school alternatives that have been set up within the city public
school systems, that are the closest thing possible under the New
York City public school system to, not r schools yet, but to

arent co-ops, where parents have important ongoing input into
iring and firing and into curriculum development.

I am proud to say that my kids have attended New York City
public school systems and perhaps to say that they have received
excellent educations in doing.

Senator KERRY. Good for you.
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I hope we could pick up on this concept because I think we could.

. revolutionize a lot of this without havinﬁl to look to Washington,

without mandates, none of that, just by thinking a little out of the

box and the fact is that many schools are doing it now. They do

- not call themselves a charter school, they are not a parochial
school, whatever, but they are adopting best practices and——

Mr. GREENBERG. Alternative schools is the term we use in New
York and these are supported by the Annenberg Foundation and by
other entities that contribute financially to the operations.

Senator KERRY. The corporate community can make it happen
far faster than we can. And that, I think, is the message and I
hope we can find a way to grow that message very rapidly.

hairman BOND. 1,si'ou very much, Senator Kerry. I will

. take up your offer. We will have a roundtable discussion here with

representatives of small businesses as we move forward in looking

at education issues. We will continue this discussion to see how we
can get more businesses involved.

Now, let me turn to Senator Snowe.

Senator SNOWE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to sub-
mit a prepared statement for the record.

Senator BOND. Without objection it will be included in the record.

[The prepared statement of Senator Snowe follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR OLYMPIA J. SNOWE
Senate Committee on Small Business
Hearing entitled “Education Success = Business Success”
May 25, 1999

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. [ appreciate your leadership on issues of importance to small
businesses. I would also like to welcome our witnesses. You represent the small business
community, and as a member of the Small Business Committee, I am keenly aware that small
businesses form the backbone of our economy.

One of the most fundamental needs that any growing business will ever face is the need for
employees with basic skills, so we must not discount the importance of this issue. That is why our
focus today is on education.

Our focus as lawmakers must be to create a climate where tbday's students will learn the basic
skills that will provide a foundation for tomorrow’s career opportunities. Without basic skills,
workers are limited, and small businesses are confined.

I'would also note that today, the growth of higher-skilled jobs is outpacing growth in all other
fields. If we are to build a base of highly-skilled workers, we certainly need to begin with a base
of graduates with basic skills. As a society, we must place a greater emphasis on knowledge and
the need to learn. This should be a value in our culture, and a life-long process.

Small businesses innovation will play a key role in determining America’s fate in the 21
century. Will U.S. companies be able to compete? Will there be good jobs for our workers? The
answer to these questions hinges on the priority we place on education. Without workers with
basic skills, our entire economy will rest on a weak foundation -- with workers with strong basic
skills, our economy will rest on a strong foundation. The fact is, change is occurring faster now
than at any point in our history. Without basic skills, we are simply not equipped to confront the
challenges that accompany rapid change. This has always been the case, and it has never been
more true than now.

We’re in the midst of a revolution, driven by technology, that eclipses even the industrial
revolution, and in many respects small businesses are leading the way. Small business is the
driving force behind our economy, and in order to create jobs we must encourage small businesses
expansion. Helping foster small business entrepreneurship and encourage job creation is one of
my highest priorities. Education must be at the center of this effort.

Nationwide, an estimated 13 to 16 million small businesses account for over 99 percent of all
employers. They also employ over 50 percent of the workers. Small businesses account for
virtually all of the new jobs being created. Maine, in particular, is a state with a historical record
of self-reliance and small business enterprise. In Maine, of the roughly 36,660 employers, 97.6
percent are small businesses. Surveys credit small businesses with all of the new jobs in Maine as
well. If these businesses are unable to get the workers they need -- with the skills they need -- we
are in serious trouble.

Small businesses are the original -- and finest -- job training program, but they are pot a
replacement for elementary and secondary schools. As such, I look forward to reviewing the

testimony of our witnesses, and I look forward to working with you on this important issue.

Thank you.
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Senator SNOWE. Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this hear-
ing today on an important issue with a verf' appropriate focus. Mr.
Greenberg, thank you for your testimony. I would like to ask sev-
eral questions with respect to how you think the business commu-
nitg can apfroach the education community?

ecause I think that in the past, obviously, there have been at-
tempts to incorporate new educational programs in the school sys-
‘tems and I am thinking, for examgle, Jobs For America’s Grad-
uates—and the State of Maine has been a leader in that effort to
offer alternative schooling within the conventional high school sys-
tem and it has not always been easy.

Mr. GREENBERG. No.

Senator SNOWE. I think that is a very important issue as we:
progress in this society, whereas you mentioned, the Hudson Insti-
tute’s report which shows the number of jobs that require an in-
creasing number of skills; yet, we do not have the number of quali-
fied workers to perform them.

I mention in a number of my messages, especially during com-
mencement time, that people are going to have to get engaged in
continuing learning and education because the skills are constantly
changing and they have to be prepared to do so.

But just in focusing on the students coming out of high schools,
what can we do to encourage the educational community to adapt
to the changing workplace?

‘Because I do not just see it with the corporate community going
into the school system. You were mentioning the fact that the busi-
nesses have to sugport the educational system at the local and sec-
ondary level. But I do not see that as easily adaptable.

I Mr.?GREENBERG. Adaptability is a key word. I think, Senator, if
may? '

Senator SNOWE. Yes.

Mr. GREENBERG. The nature of necessary skills, the nature of the
work that is being done changes so rapidly these days that—one
example is if you had called most businesses as recently as 2 years
ago and asked for the web master, you probably would have been
connected with the custodian who took care of the spider webs.

Senator SNOWE. Right. v

[Lauéhber.] :
Mr. GREENBERG. Now, practically every major company has 1 or
2 or 5 or 10 maintaining their corporate websites. en I return’

a rented car at Avis, I am handed a receipt right there by an at-

tendant who uses a hand-held scanner. That attendant 2 years ago

sim‘ﬁhy would have gotten in my car and driven it away and I

WO have stood in line for someone else. The skill necessary to

have that job has been upgraded and changed importantly, and

what works today will not work tomorrow any more than it worked
. yesterday. : '

The key element in this cooperative nature between businesses
and educators is identifying wgat skills are and will be necessary
for employment. Educators naturally look in terms of jobs: How are
these kids going to get jobs? Employers look at it in terms of work.
What work do we need done and will we have the people with the
skills to do that work? An ongoing dialog as to what is changing
within the work force and what is changing within the com-
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petencies and skills necessary to do the work are really key to the
communication to which you refer.

- Senator SNOWE. Well, I see that at the post-secondary level. For
example, we have a technical college system in Maine that has
worked very well. It is one of the most progressive in the country.
In fact, I gave the commencement speech recently at one of the
technical colleges where they have almost 100  percent placement
of the 470 of those who were graduating 2 weeks ago.

Those skills and those jobs are being matched with what is need-
ed in the business community. I am just wondering how you do
that ix; what you are referring to in the local and secondary edu-
cation?

Mr. GREENBERG. I used earlier the example of Norwest Bank out
in San Francisco doing its recruiting at the high school level. Com-
ing into high schools and explaining that these are the necessary
skills, this is what we are looking for and we would like an oppor-
tunity to talk to you, among children who have decided they are
not going on to post-secondary education.

Senator SNOWE. That is why 1 was mentioning that Jobs for
- America’s Graduates, which I think is a very effective and success-
ful program yet, at the same time, it is very difficult to overcome
some of the resistance that is natural, I think, in the educational
community about adapting to a new program or encouraging young
people to go into, a different course, than generally what has been
the norm in high school.

Mr. GREENBERG. Senator, change and the resmtance thereto in
institutions is an ongoing fascination of mine and a study at the
American Management Association and elsewhere. There is never
any surprise as to resistance to change, even when a new system
is demonstrably more efficient, effective than the old. It is a fas-
cinating subject and there is a lot of literature out there that is
really worth reading.

Senator SNOWE. That is why, when you were saying that it is not
uniform in what is happening in those partnerships between the
business community and the educational community, it is not uni-
form across the country.

Mr. GREENBERG. No, not at all.

Senator SNOWE. I think that is an area that has to really be en-
couraged and worked on because I do not think it is necessarily,
the easiest course and particularly at that level.

Mr. GREENBERG. Well, again, Senator, as you well know, if it
were easy, we would not be having hearings about it.

Senator SNOWE. Exactly.

Are most of those individuals who are deficient in basic skills
those who have just recently graduated from high school or are
they older?

Mr. GREENBERG. There is nothing in our questionnaire that spe-
cifically says new job applicants or first-time job applicants but it
is-a-fair assumption-that-the-greater-share-of-those-that are-tested-
and that show these deficiency rates are first-time applicants.

Senator SNOWE. The disproportionate number o? those who do
not possess those skills are generally working for smaller busi-
nesses, those with fewer than 500 employees?
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Mr. GREENBERG. We did see a much higher rate among small
businesses in the deficiency rate, 49.3 percent, than was the overall
average for businesses of all sizes, which was 36 percent, but you
have got to be careful with numbers—lies, damn lies and statistics
is the old phrase—because in our sample fewer individuals were
tested by smaller.companies than by larger ones. The margins of
error get a little shaky and that comparison of 49 percent among
smaller companies to 36 percent nationwide is somewhat reflective
of the smaller pool that was tested by smaller companies.

Senator SNOWE. You said that remedial training is not very ex-
pensive, but——

Mr. GREENBERG. Now, $289 per trainee.

Senator SNOWE. How long would a business have to train some-
bod Mv to be proficient in the basic skills?

r. GREENBERG. Generally, not very long. Two, three months is
usually considered adequate.

Senator SNOWE. OK.

Thank you, Mr. Greenberg.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. GREENBERG. Thank you.

Chairman BOND. Thank you very much, Senator Snowe.

As a member of the board of Jobs For America’s Graduates, I will
note that you have put in a strong plug for the program and I
thank you for that. ,

Thank you very much, Mr. Greenber vg

We will continue this discussion. We value your input and we
have got lots of ideas. We are just brimming with them as a result
of yoi1r testimony. We are looking forward to hearing from our next
pane

So, now, I would like to call forward the second panel, which con-
sists of Ms. Carol L. Ball, president and CEO, Ball Publishing in
Greenville, Ohio, and chairman of the Educatlon, Employment and
Training Committee of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce, in Wash-
ington, D.C.; Ms. Barbara Seisler Goodling, secretary/treasurer, Al-
bert Seisler Machine Corporation, Mohnton, Pennsylvania, and
member, National Federation of Independent Business, Washing-
ton, D.C.; Edward Rust, chairman and CEQ, State Farm Insurance
Compames, Bloomington, Illinois, and chairman of the National Al-
liance of Business, Washington, D.C.; Kelly Fujiwara, chair of the
Education - Committee of the Lexmgton/l{ockbridge Chamber of
Commerce, Lexington, Virginia.

laf'ou all very much for being here.
Ms Ball, if you would go ahead. :

STATEMENT OF CARCL L. BALL, PRESIDENT AND CEO, BALL
PUBLISHING, INC., GREENVILLE, OHIO, AND CHAIRMAN,
EDUCATION, EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING COMMITTEE, U.S.
CHAMBER OF COMMERCE, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Ms. BALL. Mr. Chairman, and Members of the Committee, I am
Carol Ball, president and CEO of Ball Publishing, a small firm lo-
cated in Greenvxlle, Ohio. Our firm employs 24 full-time and 20

part-time emplo ﬁ'ees I also come before you as a board director rep-
resentmg the U.S. Chamber of Commerce and chairman of the
Chamber’s Education, Employment and Training Committee.
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I re?uest that both my written and oral statements be made a
part of the record. :

Chairman BOND. Without objection they will be and I should
have said for all witnesses we will make your full statements and
a.nlaI subsequent addendum you wish to add part of the record.

s. BALL. And Senator Bond, I certainly thank you for having
this hearing and I am very honored to be able to speak to you
today on issues that are very important to me and to millions of
other small business owners who share similar concerns.

The level of academic competence that is achieved, by graduation
from high school, of our college and work force-bound candidates
provides the foundation for success of our future entrepreneurs and
small business owners. In their hands will lie the future direction
of the world’s most powerful and resilient economy. Their academic
competence and skills will determine whether small business con-
tinues to be the strong gob-producing engine of opportunity that it
has been over the last decade or whether it will sputter and stall.
In their hands ultimately lies the future strength and prosperity of
the Nation. :

Unfortunately, my personal experience has shown me that the
jury is still out as to whether the educational foundation of the fu-
ture generation of entrepreneurs is being built on solid ground.

I interview and train high school graduates who show less than
academic skill levels in the core areas of reading, writing, math
and communication. I can tell you I remember once overhearing as
I walked into the office—a new receptionist that we had hired out
of a school program that was an OEA program, answered the
phone and said, “I am sorry, he ain'’t in yet.” After shuddering my
way to my office, I am wondering, “oh, well, OK.”

Then when you look at (frospective employees that come to you
for interviews for jobs and they are wearing nose-rings, and eye-
rings, and rings where you may not even see rings, and they are
asking for jobs that——

Chairman BOND. We do not need to go there, Ms. Ball, thank you
very much. A
[Lauﬁhter.] - o
Ms. BALL [continuing]. That put them in the public eye, this also
adds to my frustration of (i’:)b readiness and what are they teaching
in the schools in job readiness. I do not need computer program-
mers in my business but I need people that can operate computers.

For most people, whether directly out of high school or after col-
lege the ultimate goal of learning is to be able to enter the job mar-
ket with a competitive advantage. America’s swiftly developing
technologies will increase this demand as it has over the past few
years. I can remember starting the publishing business using lino-
}lypes, melting molten lead in order to make cast and make plates.

oday our technology changes yearly and if I do not keep up with
it, I will no longer be called publisher, president and CEO, I will
be out on my ear, because I cannot keep up with the competition.

In-that-regard,-the_Chamber of Commerce has actually helped
with their membership across the United States and with-their-af-
filiations with State and local chambers and other trade associa-
tions in best practices that they allow. So, that is small business—
and I really mean small business. I am not talking 500 or less. I
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am talking 25 and fewer employees, 100 and fewer employees. That
is small business in America. Five-hundred employees would scare
me to death.

But when the Chambers help us to find the best practices across
the States so, we do not have to reinvent the wheel, this is a help
and I think this is a help where your Committee can put together
some of the best practices. It is the Chamber’s position that the
quality of education does lie within the State and local govern-
- ments but not in forms of mandates, but in forms of helping hands.
In forms of if I have computers that are outdated that I do get—
and I do not mean outdated to the point that they are stone and
chisel, I mean they are last year’s computers—that I can donate
and get a tax break from. It certainl hel%s.

These are the things that Chambers help to do. Another cam-
pal;f'n that the Chamber has promoted that assists local businesses
and schools are that we ask for high school transcripts. When I
first saw this program I wondered, you know, well, what good is
this? And then I got to looking at it, and I thought, yes, high school
transcripts are imgortant. Not for what they took, not for what
. gradeas they made, but were they there? What was their attendance
records.’

The diploma pledge that we have started in our own local Cham-
ber has helped because we give preference to hiring to local grad-
uates that have graduated rather than dropouts. Now, if there is
a dropout that has dropped out because of economical reasons or
other reasons, yes, we will consider them, but the majority of the
members of our-local Chamber have signed the diploma pledge and
- have ‘signed that they will look at the transcripts of seniors and
people that they hire.

-So, we-thank you for this opportunity to bring to you some of our
concerns and we ask that maybe we can have graduates from
schools that have basic learning, basic job readiness; and we will
train them from then on out.

Thank-you, Senator.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Ball follows:]
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Statement
on
Education Success Equals Business Success
to the
United States Senate
Committee on Small Business
for
-The U.S. Chamber of Commerce
And Ball Publishing, Inc.
by
Ms. Carol L. Ball, President & CEO
Ball Publishing, Inc.

‘Tuesday, May 25", 1999

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, [ am Carol Ball,
President and Chief Executive Officer of Ball Publishing, a small business
headquartered in Greenville, Ohio. Our firm employs 24 full-time and 20
part-time employees. I also come before you as a Board Director
representing the U.S. Chamber of Commerce and Chairman of the
Chamber’s Education, Employment & Training Committee. I request that
both my written and oral statements be made part of the record.

I want to thank Senator Bond for having this hearing. I am very
honored to be able to speak to you today on issues.that are very important
to me and to millions of other small business owners who share similar
concerns.

" The level of academic competence that is achieved by graduation
from high school of our college and workforce bound candidates provides
the foundation for success of our future entrepreneurs and small business
owners. .

In their hands will lie the future direction of the world’s most
powerful and resilient economy. Their academic competence and skills will
determine whether small business continues to be the strong job-producing
engine and bastion of opportunity that it has been over the last decade or
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whether it will sputter and stall. In their hands ultimately lies the future
strength and prosperity of this nation.

Unfortunately my personal experience has shown me that the jury is
still out as to whether the educational foundation of the future generation of
entrepreneurs is being built on solid ground.

I consistently interview and train high school graduates who show
less than adequate skill levels in the core areas of reading, writing, math
and communication. I can remember once overhearing my telephone
receptionist reply to an inquiry about an associate, “no, he ain’t come in -
yet.” There was another entry-level person who was incapable of
multiplying the columns times inches to find out the size of an_
advertisement.

Adding to my frustration is the wholesale lack of training for basic
Job readiness skills such as showing up on time, giving notice for intent to
leave employment and appropriate standards of dress and grooming. Can
you imagine my chagrin when a young man showed up for an interview _
“with a ring through his nose or another applicant who applied for a job in
thongs with no socks on?

For most people, whether directly out of high school or after
college, the ultimate goal of learning is to be able to enter the job market
with a competitive advantage. America’s swiftly developing technologies
will increase the demand for highly skilled and well-educated workers. A
rapidly changing and more entrepreneurial economy places a premium on
both adaptability and flexibility. Workers able to master technology and
cope with change will have an advantage.

Those future entrepreneurs and small business owners are going to -
require a higher level of academic competence in order to succeed than we
did when we started our businesses. Once again I find that many
classrooms are lacking in basic computer equipment and I see teachers who
are technologically incompetent. Many students pick up more of their
computer skills from the games they play on their home computer than
from the instruction they receive at school. Computer literacy of our high
school graduates is a necessity to foster the next generation entrepreneurs.

In that regard, the U.S. Chamber of Commerce strongly supports S.
542, the New Millennium Classrooms Act. This important provision,
which builds on the Taxpayer Relief Act of 1997, was intended to
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encourage private sector donations of computers to elementary and
secondary schools, but has not had the intended effect.. The proposed
changes within S. 542 would make it possible for companies to greatly.
increase their donation of nearly state of the art computer equipment to
schools and libraries. This legislation is a step in the right direction to
provide businesses with the necessary incentives and teachers and students
with the necessary computer equipment.

Ten years ago we used to have to buy fonts and burn plates in order
to print a page of text. Every 3 years since then the process has changed
and those publishers who do not keep up with the changes have gone out of
business due to the inefficiencies of the old process. Every time there has
been a technological change in the publishing industry, there has been a
corresponding challenge to find a more technologically competent person
to fill that position at a higher wage.

As I have indicated, not only am I here representing my own
company, Ball Publishing, but from my position as Chairman of the
Chamber’s Education, Employment and Training Committee and a
member of the Board of Directors, I am representing the United States .
Chamber of Commerce.

Tt is the Chambgr s position that the responsibility for the quality of
the education process rests directly with the state and local governments. It
is the role of the federal government as well as national organizations like
the U.S. Chamber to facilitate the States in achieving the goal of quality
teachers and high standards of education. Too often the federal govemment
interferes with that process.

I am happy to say that the U.S. Chamber of Commerce has taken a
leadership role in helping the business community engage in the education
process at the local level. The U.S. Chamber of Commerce through its
federation of state and local chambers has initiated many programs to raise
the level of awareness in high school students that good grades do matter.

One such program seeks to have 10,000 employers, especially small
businesses, ask for high school records which include attendance, grades
and extracurricular activities as part of the employment process. This sends
a strong signal that what happens in school is important and does make a
difference in who gets hired.
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If high school grades are not viewed as an important part of getting a
job after graduation, then students won’t make an effort to achieve. By
making academics count, students will know we mean business.

Another campaign the Chamber has promoted assists local chambers
and business to engage their local schools so those students will have a
better understanding of the workplace. When students begin to understand
the relevance of the work they are doing in school to the workplace, their
performance improves. Once their performance improves they have a
better appreciation for the work they are doing and see the value of
continued education.

Finally, the U.S. Chamber is informing local chambers about ways
to have a greater voice in education reform and teacher quality at the
community level. There should be high academic standards for all students.
Students should be expected to achieve and be held accountable for their
performance regardless what their post high school intentions are.

A paramount factor in achieving education excellence is the quality
of the classroom teacher. What can businesses ask of its schools in terms
of assuring that the teachers they hire enhance rather than inhibit the
achievement of the students? Having qualified teachers who are teaching in
their field of expertise is an important element of a world class education.

To achieve this end the Chamber belongs to the Business Coalition
for Education Reform. With approximately half of our nation’s 2.7 million
teachers retiring in the next decade, combined with the rapid growth in
student population, now is the time for the business community to
encourage high standards of teacher competence. All students, whether
bound for college or work, need to master advanced academic skills. To
improve student achievement, it is crucial that we invest in the quality of
our teachers. Business leaders must support policy decisions on the local
level that promote quality teaching. In practice, business leaders must open
their doors to educators in order to provide teachers with new insights into
the skills needed to succeed in today’s workplace.

- The Chamber is also involved in a national coalition know as the
Education Excellence Partnership (or “EEP”) whose mission is to
encourage quality education in our schools. This public-private ’
organization has made a comprehensive effort to increase public awareness '
and to gain a greater commitment to improve our schools through a series
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of public service announcements that have run on radio and print imploring
parents, educators, and government officials to set high academic standards
for America’s youth. As states and school districts are raising the academic
bar by giving tougher tests and expecting higher test scores, the EEP’s
“Challenge Me” campaign features children of all ages asking to be
challenged in all aspects of academics. ’

In closing, I applaud the efforts of Senator Bond and others to
provide the local school districts more flexibility in making spending
decisions in their use of federal funds. As a small business owner and a_
representative of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce, I would like to once -
again affirm the business community’s strong support for serious education
reform and our commitment to working with the Senate Small Business
Committee in securing world class education for our children, thank you.
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Chairman BoND. Thank you very much, Ms. Ball, we appreciate
that and we look forward to working with you and learning more
about that. .

Now, let us turn to Ms. Goodling.

STATEMENT OF BARBARA SEISLER GOODLING, SECRETARY/
TREASURER, ALBERT SEISLER MACHINE CORPORATION,
MOHNTON, PENNSYLVANIA; AND MEMBER, NATIONAL FED-
ERATION OF INDEPENDENT BUSINESS, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Ms. GOODLING. Good morning. .

I am Barbara Seisler Goodling of the Albert Seisler Machine Cor-
poration in Mohnton, Pennsylvania. Our business is manufactur-
ing, machining and fabrication of machine parts and it was started
by my father in 1946. We have 15 employees and would like to add
more to our staff.

When I say “We”, I mean my brother, who runs the shop, and
myself, who manages the office and personnel issues. We would
like to thank Chairman Bond for giving me the opportunity to tes-
tify on behalf of the National Federation of Independent Business
and its 600,000 members regarding the difficulty of finding skilled
employees.

NFIB members have consistently listed this as one of their top
concerns in our “Small Business Economic Trends” publications.
According to NFIB’s AIFril 1999 re}:?rt, 18 percent of members re-
port that finding qualified labor, skilled or unskilled, is the single
most important problem facing their business today.

I have seen our business greatly change over the years, just as
everyone else’s. Our people need mechanical aptitude. To become a
journeyman machinist you must work 4 years after graduation
from high school, and you must have skills in math and reading.

An example of a problem I first encountered—one of our low-level
jobs is materials handling—and I asked a man to cut pieces of ma-
terial. One piece was ¥s-inch and the other was 71e-inch steel bar
stock size. Now, I do not want to embarrass you all so I will not
ask if you know how to measure stock sizes.

Chairman BOND. Five-eighths is ten sixteenths, right?

[Lauéléter.] '
Ms. GOODLING [continuing]. And that is the very least. And then
I mentioned reading because Government training requires that
each employee knows how to read an MSDS sheet which is a Mate-
rial Safety Data Sheet. I gave a test on this and two. things sur-

rised me. First, my older employees had much better handwriting.
ey had a much better grasp of what was going on and they had
better skills overall.

One man left his paper blank. He could not even read. Now, iron-
ically, my son, who is a special education graduate with a border-
line IQ, can not only read the tape measure over there but he can
also read and write better than some of the people who have diplo-
mas from high school. Our son had to know a subject before he
passed on to the next level.

One summer we hired a vo-tech welding instructor and he want-
ed to know how a small business operates. He discovered two
things. No. 1, working for us was hard work; and No. 2, the way
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he had been teaching his students did not meet the technical needs
of our small shop. :

So, a group interested in promoting better education in our area
is promoting the idea of teachers spending a summer working in
the fields in which they teach. This woulg be an opportunity for
teachers to learn first-hand how the skills they currently teach
match up to those required in the workplace.

The initiative for this idea came from the Berks Business Edu-
cation Coalition whose purpose is to help influence education by ex-
posing students and teachers to the workplace and have students
realize their options in education.

«. I know of several organizations in Reading that are attempting
to enhance pupils’ skills or get people off welfare dependency an
back into the work force. A large company in Reading is employing

eople on a training basis after their skills are brought to a certain
evel. The biggest problem is finding people who are willing to com-
mit to such a program. Even after committing to the program, the
drop-out rate is hth and gettmf higher with each group.

e Private Industry Council in Berks County is attempting to
bring down the barriers %;leventing people from getting to the jobs
where they are located. This means day care for their children as
well as transportation and matching people’s skills with potential
jobs. Our local business manufacturers group also has training pro-

ams.

All business people I talk with, either within NFIB or other man-
ufacturing groups, agree that in students there is one personal
characteristic that the school may not be equipped to change and
that is attitude. Most of us have discovered the attitude that one
is not responsible for his or her own actions or shortcomings; some-
one else is to blame. :

In summary, a small employer needs workers who are reliable,
take responsibility for themselves, have self-discipline, appear neat
and clean and have basic knowledge and skills required for the job;
things which we must depend upon the family, social environment,"
and the educational establishment to provide. .

Thank you for focusing your attention on this problem.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Goodling follows:]
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Good Morning. I am Barbara Seisler Goodling of the Albert Seisier Machine
Corporation in Mohnton, Pennsylvania. Our business is a machining and fabrication
company that was started by my father in 1946. We have 15 employees and would like

. to add some others to our staff. When I say we, [ mean my brother who runs the shop

and myself who manages the office and personnel issues. -

[ would like to thank Chairman Bond for giving me the opportunity to testify on
behalf of the National Federation of Independent Business and its 600,000 members
regarding the difficulty of finding skilled employees. NFIB members have consistently
listed this as one of their top concerns in our “Small Business Economic Trends”
publication. According to the NFIB April 1999 Report, 18 percent of members report
that finding qualified labor (skilled or unskilled) is the single most important problem
facing their business today. ’

I have seen our business change substantially in the past 53 years, most radically
since my father's death in 1962. The old machinery he started with has been replaced
with either newer, more accurate machines or CNC equipment. (CNC meaning computer
numerically controlled.) With these michines, a program is written either directly into
the machine if the program is simple or by computer aided programs that are installed in
and control the machine. Because we are a small shop, the operators of the machines are
also programmers and set-up the machines. Many of our employees can run several
machines in the shop. As you can imagine. ours is a very capital intensive business;
some of our larger equipment cost us close to half a million dollars.

For our type of business we definitely need to hire a person with mechanical
aptitude. Several employees have worked for their journeyman machinist papers which
typically takes four years of night classes and a certain number of hours on various types
of equipment. The person must also have skills in math and reading.

What kinds of problems do I encounter in hiring qualified employees? First, I
have had more than one new employee who did not know the difference between 5/8”
and 7/16" on a tape measure. When we must begin with such basic math, the probability
of that employee advancing to machinist level is limited.

I mentioned reading; most jobs have detailed written instructions for various steps
in the job. Also, the government requires training in many areas. When I gave my first
training session in MSDS (Material Safety Data Sheets), I gave all the employees a test.
Two things surprised me. First, the spelling of the younger employees was terrible; some
of their words I couldn’t understand. At that time I still had quite a few older employees
who never went beyond 8" grade, yet their spelling and handwriting was far superior to
the younger employees. However, most surprising of all was a man who simply could
not read. His paper was blank. Now how do I as an employer teach a man to understand
an MSDS sheet when he can’t even read? We attempted to train him to run a rather
simple machine, but, he became so frustrated that he left the job. He had been trained to
fill out a job application and that was about the extent of his reading skills. Ironically,
my son who is a special education graduate with a borderline IQ can not only read the
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tape measure but also can read and write better than some people who have diplomas
from high school. Our son had to know a subject béfore he passed on to the next level.

All too often a student whom the educational system has referred to a vo-tech
program has been the non-academic student who was a problem in the classroom. The °
vo-tech teacher’s first job then becomes one of motivating the student to come to school
and do some work in the classroom. If the teacher is lucky, he will succeed with this
initial training and perhaps by the end of the second year the student will acquire some
rudimentary knowledge in machine shop skills. However, our success rate with vo-tech
graduates has been dismal. We have not gotien the cream of the crop, and therefore have
ended up with the ones with attitude problems-and low skill levels. Some of our
machinists have graduated from vo-tech schools, but not necessarily from a machine shop
course. This leads us to believe that the mechanical ability is the most important aspect
of their training. In addition, our most highly skilled employees routinely deal with
trigonometry and must know basic algebra to deal with the computer programs.

The experience we had one summer with a vo-tech welding instructor working for
us illustrates the difficulty we face with training. He discovered two things: 1) working
for us was hard work, and 2) what he had been teaching his students did not meet the
technical needs of a small fabricating shop. Most jobs are unique and the welder must be
able to read drawings that are usually made for machinists. Training a person for
machining or fabrication must be done in an advanced technical school or on the job.

The cost of training an employee is tremendous. Depending on the person, training takes
at least four years, sometimes longer. ! have seen employees who finally develop into
good machinists after 8 or more years. All along the line you are in danger of losing the
employee to a shop that provides no training.

We have also resorted to using temporary emploj'ees. QOur experience has been
that these people usually have a personal problem or low skill level. One man came in,
looked at the job (which had been carefully explained to the agency), said that it wasn't
what he had in mind and left after 15 minutes. "Most of the people have been young and
they have many personal problems. Some have been safety risks. How does one teach
common sense? [am simply astounded at the thinking process, or shall [ say, lack of
thinking on the part of many people. - L

A group interested in promoting better education in our area is promoting the idea
of teachers spending a summer working in the fields in which they teach. This would be
an opportunity for teachers to learn first hand how the skills they currently teach match
up to those required within the workplace. It would allow them to assess which areas
need more attention, as well as the most productive means of presenting the information
to their students. The initiative for this idea came from the Berks Business Education
Coalition, whose purpose is to help influence education by exposing students and
teachers to the workplace and have students realize their options in education. The
problem has been that teachers are’so well paid that they have no interest in working for

. the summer.
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[ know of several organizations in the Reading, Pennsylvania area that are
attempting to enhance people’s skills or get people off welfare dependency and back into
the workforce. Most of these groups are using some government money, but the majority
is funded by industry. A large company in the Reading-area is employing people on a
training basis after their skills are brought to a certain level. The biggest problem is
finding people who are willing to commit to such a program. Even after committing to
the program, the drop-out rate is high and getting higher with each group. The Private
Industry Council in Berks County is attempting to bring down the barriers preventing
people from getting to where the jobs are located. This means day care, as well as
transportation, and matching people’s skills with potential jobs.

The local manufacturers group offers many courses such as forklift training,
computer workshops and leadership training to help train employees. However, one
employer told me last week that for every twenty employees he hires, only one will
remain employed a year later. As he said. “Can you imagine what this is costing the
businesses trying to build up their workforce?” This businessman has actually turned
down work rather than attempting to hire more people.

All small business people I talk with, either within NFIB or other manufacturing
groups, agree that in the student there is one personal characteristic the school may not be
equipped to change, and that is attitude. Most of us have discovered the attitude of “one
is not responsible” for their own actions or shortcomings. Someone else is always to
blame. How do we reverse this attitude in the schools? To begin with, it might be the
courts who are partly to blame. We have been so “hung up” on individual rights that we
have overlooked group rights.

At one tlime employees came to work on time, took vacation, and seldom had
missed days except for occasional problems. Now an employee wants the top wage as

- soon as possible, a schedule that accommodates their lifestyle, and an understanding of

their personal problems. These problems have spread beyond alcoholism and mental
illness to the much more difficult problems of drugs and narcissistic behavior. An
employee on drugs cannot be reasoned with. Twice my life has been threatened and
made miserable by addicted employees who had been through so-called *‘recovery
programs.” The personal problems that some employees bring to the workplace are now
so severe that 5 years ago I signed my company with a counseling group that can advise
my employees on ways to deal with their problems. These problems should be dealt with
before a person gets into the workforce. Students should be made accountable for their
actions from kindergarten through 12" grade. [ know that this has become a legal issue.

- If a parent complains loudly enough or threatens a lawsuit, the school backs down. What

administrator needs this headache? Again, [ feel the minority bad actors are dominating
the majority through noise and fear.

In summary, a small employer needs workers who are reliable, take responsibility

- for themselves, have self-discipline, appear neat and clean, and-have the basic knowledge
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and the skills required for the job, things which we must depend upon the family, social
environment, and the educational establishment to provide. Thank you for focusing your
attention on this problem.
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Chairman BoND. Thank you. It is our problem as well. We very
much afpreciate your enlightenment on it.
Now I turn to Mr. Rust.

STATEMENT OF EDWARD B. RUST, JR., CHAIRMAN AND CHIEF
EXECUTIVE OFFICER, STATE FARM INSURANCE COMPANIES,
BLOOMINGTON, ILLINOIS; AND CHAIRMAN, NATIONAL ALLI-
ANCE OF BUSINESS, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. RusT: Thank you. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. I am Ed
Rust, chairman and CEO of the State Farm Insurance Companies.
State Farm has more than 70,000 employees and more than 16,000
independent contractor agents working in offices throughout the
United States. Many of our employees and agents have dem-
onstrated their commitment to improving education in their com-
munities by serving on local school boards and volunteering in a
number of ways in their schools.

I also serve as chairman of the National Alliance of Business,
which leads the corporate community in addressing the critical
issues of quality in education and the work force. I chair The Busi-
ness Round Table’s Education Task Force, which is focused on
state-level policy initiatives to improve K through 12 education. I
also serve on the board of Achieve, Inc. It is an independent, non-
profit organization led by Governors and business CEOs. It encour-
ages and supports innovative research-driven education reform.

As a businessperson, parent and citizen, I am deeply concerned
about American education. What has served us well in the past will
not cut it in the future. The future demands that we improve our
schools so that we can meet the demands of a changing world. The
business community has seen some success in helping States estab-
lish strong and credible systems of academic standards and assess- -
ments calibrated to those standards.

We are also working hard to improve the quality of teachers, up-
grade the standards and contents of math and science education,
integrate technology, support quality management in the schools
and districts and encourage employers to request academic records
in the hiring process.

The National Alliance of Business, the Business Roundtable and
Achieve each have their own initiatives, and I ask you to refer to
my written comments for some of those specifics.

Chairman BonND. It will be made part of the record.

Mr. Rust. Thank you.

The Business Roundtable members have created or joined State
business education coalitions in 42 States. Now, these coalitions
work with Governors and top education policymakers to improve
standards, assessments and accountability for higher student
achievement. Achieve has created a Web site which serves as a
state-of-the-art national clearinghouse on standards and assess-
ments. It provides state-by-state comparisons and illustrates them
with actual student work. o

Achieve has also-been working with individual States to bench-
mark their academic standards and assessments against the best
national and international models. Last year, business urged Con-
gress to extend the Baldrige Quality Management criteria, and you
did and extended it to education. ,
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Now, the National Alliance of Business is embarking on a na-
tional campaign to integrate those criteria into State, school dis-
trict, school and classrooms in an effort to increase student aca-
demic performance.

. In the rest of my remarks, I would like to focus on a set of prin-
ciples supported by the national %roups that make up the Business
coalition for Education Reform. Four principles we hope you will
adopt is a framework for legislation reauthorizing the Ellementary
and Secondary Education Act. These principles are drawn from the
business community’s experience of working at the State and local
levels for education reform.

First, give the States and local districts as much flexibility as
possible to innovate in their schools, but hold them accountable for
improving student achievement. .

econd, focus Federal funds on getting results, not just sustain-

in%{lro ams.

ird, invest in scientific data collection so that we can measure,
analyze and report on.successes and failures and to identify oppor-
tunities for improvement.

And, fourth, expedite the sharing. of exemplary programs and
practices across the country. In short, we believe the Federal Gov-
" ernment should curtail its focus—should focus on running pro-
grams and be a catalyst as a leader and also invest in local activi-
ties that are getting results.

Mr. Chairman, the business community understands that edu-
cation is important, and it is not a one-time issue addressed in a
sinfle bill or a single initiative. It is an ever-changing challenge.
Today’s world demands that for America to sustain its political and
economic leadership, its education system must be resilient, flexible
and committed to continuous improvement, so that our children
- and our Nation are prepared for the future.

" The business community is committed, locally and nationally, to
that goal, and we look forward to working with you.

Thank you. C

[The prepared statement and attachment of Mr. Rust follow:]
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STATEMENT OF
EDWARD B. RUST, JR.
CHAIRMAN AND CEO
STATE FARM INSURANCE COMPANIES
BEFORE THE
COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS
UNITED STATES SENATE
ON “BUSINESS INVOLVEMENT IN EDUCATION REFORMS”

MAY. 25, 1999

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Committee, I appreciate the invitation to testify on
education issues that are of growing concern to the business community and our agenda

- for action.

T am Edward B. Rust, Jr., Chairman and CEO of the State Farm Insurance Companies.
State Farm has offices located across the nation, and more than 16,000 independent
contractor agents who are men and women running significant small business operations
in the communities they serve. Our employees and agents, including many who serve on
local school boards, are committed to supporting quality education in their communities.

As a businessman, I am concerned about the future of American education. While our
schools have served us very well in the past, the future requires a system based on
continuous improvement to meet the demands of a constantly changing world.

Because of this concern, I chair the National Alliance of Business, which leads the
corporate community in addressing the critical issues of quality in education and the
workforce. Ialso chair the Education Task Force for The Business Roundtable which has
focused on state-level policy initiatives to improve K-12 education through
comprehensive, systemic change. Iam also on the board of Achieve, Inc., which is an
independent, nonprofit organization led by business leaders and governors that
encourages and supports innovative, research driven education reform. [ have recently
joined the Board of the Business-Higher Education Forum, a partnership of CEO’s and
University Chancellors committed to strengthening relationships and joint leadership.
The Forum is co-sponsored by the National Alliance of Business and the American
Council-on Education.

The Business Agenda

Business is deeply concerned about education for both its short and long term impact on
our society. The world is changing rapidly with knowledge defining economic success
both for companies and individuals. Global economic competition, new technologies,
and rapidly changing consumer expectations are having a direct impact on business and

_will have a greater and greater impact on the breadth and depth of academic achievement
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that is needed to succeed.in the real work. Because of this continuing impact, business
has been aggressive in seeking education reforms to improve student achieveinent.
. ) . .

¢ First, we started by working with states to establish sfrong, credible, systems
of academic standards, and assessments calibrated to those standards and
benchmarked to measure achievement across states and school districts.
- . * .

» Second, we are deeply invested in focused efforts to improve the quality of

teachers, to increase the standards and content of mathematics and science
education, to integrate technology into education, to support quality .
management systems in schools and districts, and to encourage emplovers to
request academic records in the hiring process.

Nationally, the business organizations have come together to pursue a Common Agenda
for Improving American Education (which is attached to this statement). The Business
Codlition for Education Reform; composed of 13 national business organizations
(including the National Alliance of Business, U. S. Chamber of Commerce, The Business
-Roundtable, National Association of Manufacturers, and American Business Conference)
is linked to over 500 local business-led education coalitions across the country working
directly on these same education priorities. .

This network shares information about successful practices and strategies and jointly
produces guidelines and policy directions aimed at achieving concrete results in the /
communities and states. An example of a state busiriess coalition is the Maryland
Business Rouidtable for Education which focuses its activities on strong accountability,
high standards, rigorous assessments, and school accountability. They also work on )
professional development, learning readiness, and technology. '

The Business Roundtable Initiative i

In 1989, at the time of the Education Summit in Charlottesville, Virginia; the business
community accepted President Bush’s challenge to work in partnership with the states for
education reform. The Business Roundtable members formed partnerships with the
govemnors and top education policy makers in nearly every state, and for a decade, this
state-level initiative has worked to improve standards, assessments, and accotiritébility for
higher student achievément. During the last ten years progress has been made in -
adopting content learning standards in 49 states, and implementing assessment tools to
measure progress in achieving those standards. But all of us recognize that there is an
enormous amount of work yet to do. o )

Achieve

After the sécond National Education Summit in 1996, the nation’s governors and 50
corporate CEOs came together to focus on phase two of education reform in the country.
By this time, business had five years worth of involvement and experience. The result
was a new organization, Achieve, Inc., created as an'independent, bipartisan, nonprofit
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entity to serve as a resource center for the states, to help benchmark state academic
standards and assessments against the best national and international exemplars, and to

* sustain public leadership for improving student performance. Achieve works in

partnership with other national educational, governmental and business organizations that
share a commitment to its missions and goals.

The Achieve web site serves as a state-of-the-art national clearinghouse on standards and
assessments that provides state-by-state comparisons and illustrates them with actual
student work. It allows visitors to the web site to see for themselves what meeting
standards actually looks like.

The National Alliance of Business

The National Alliance of Business focuses its attention on addressing the quality of
education and the workforce in America. The Alliance supports thé common business
agenda for improving American education and works with Business Coalition for
Education Reform, the state and local business-léd coalitions, and other national
associations committed to this agenda. Specifically, the Alliance has provided leadership
in the following areas.

Academic Standards. NAB is helping educators and policy makers develop

tough academic standards, applicable to every student in every school; assessing

student and school-system performance against those standards; and using that

information to improve schools and create accountability, including rewards for

success and consequences for failure. We are supporting efforts to publish data

on standards for students, teachers, and schools so that action can be taken where
i low performance occurs.

Using Transcripts. NAB leads the Making Academics Count campaign, a
nationwide effort encouraging employers to send a clear message to students,
teachers, and parents that school performance counts by asking for student records
in the hiring process. We are also chairing an effort to improve the quality of
student records. )

Math and Science Achievement. Low performance by American students in
mathematics and science as shown in the recent Third International Mathematics
and Science Study (TIMSS) has spurred direct business involvement to raise
student achieve in these critical areas. Business is very concerned about low
performance in these subjects. Math and science are more and more the keys to
success in the workplace and in higher education. The lack of enough qualified
American graduates in engineering and science will continue to be a major cause
for concern for the foreseeable future. .

Quality Management in Education. Schools using the Baldrige quality
management principles are showing remarkable results, increasing test scores of
students in every subject area, across all ethnic groups and family income levels,
and in every grade. Last year, business urged the Congress to extend the Baldrige
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quality management criteria into education and you did. Now, the Alliance is
embarking on a national campaign to roll out the use and integration of the
Baldrige national quality criteria in states, school districts, schools, and
classrooms to increase student system performance.

Ao

Quality in Teaching. The business community and NAB have made improving
teacher quality and quantity priorities. NAB and seven other business groups
issued a joint statement on programmatic actions business leaders can take to
improve the quality of teaching. Business leaders are helping set high standards
for teachers, and encouraging students with a proven academic track record,
especially in math, science, and English, to consider teaching. We work with
colleges and universities to improve pre-service training, encouraging them to
adhere to performance-based standards. We advocate for more rigorous state

_ licensure of teachers with increased requirements for the study of subjects to be
taught by the licensee. And we promote incentives for teachers, including
scholarships, to achieve advanced certification from the National Board for
Professional Teaching Standards.

Enhancing Education Leadership.. NAB works to build common understanding

between business and educators, so that together they can strengthen the

management skills of education leaders. Our initiatives include: |

o The JCPenney Leadership Institute on School Improvement which produces a
series of national teleconferences that highlight innovative business/education
partnerships. The teleconferences draw as many as 500 downlink sites and
10,000 local participants.

e A case study for Motorola, Inc., that will be shared nationally capturing
lessons from the company's leadership institutes for principals,
superintendents, school boards, and community teams.

School-to-Career. NAB leads efforts to add contextual learning and practical
applications to academic curricula, including work-based learning, to motivate
students to reach higher levels of academic excellence. Students participating in
effective school-to-career programs tend to take more courses in advanced math
and science, increase their grades, graduate to higher rates, go onto post- _
secondary education at higher rates, and are better prepared to succeed in jobs or
higher education. In addition, youth who might otherwise drop out of school are .
more likely to stay in school and complete their education. Specifically, the
Alliance supports:
o The National Employer Leadership Council which is composed of company
CEOs that promote and use school-to-career initiatives in their communities.
o Charter schools that link business and academics with applied learning
experiences.
o A New Twist initiative that brings teachers into the workplace and sends
corporate scientists, engineers, technology experts, and others into the
classroom.
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Joint Policy Statement on the Elementary and Secondary Education Act

Reauthorization

The national business organizations comprising the Business Coalition for Education
Reform have jointly developed a policy statement of business supported principles for
legislative action reauthorizing the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, which
covers most federal aid for K-12 education. :

The statement reflects broad business consensus about what issues should be addressed in
the legislation. It does not try to address every issue in education reform or in the Act. It
only addresses those issues where business has been engaged and can speak from
experience at the state and local levels. .

In particular, we addressed the federal leadership role. We believe it should no longer be
focused on running programs, but rather act as a catalyst, a leader, and invest in local
activities that are succeeding in producing results.

We .strongly urge the Congress to adopt the following principles, drawn from our
experiences at the state and local levels, as a framework for reauthorizing the Act:

1. Grant the maximum flexibility to states and localities to innovate, but hold
them accountable for improving student achievement.

2. Focus federal funds on achieving results, not on sustaining programs.

3. Invest in scientific data collection to measure, analyze, and report on
successes, failures, and opportunities for improvement.

4. Expedite sharing of exemplary programs and practices nationwide.
Conclusion

Mr. Chairman, we must understand that education improvement is not a one-time issue
addressed in a single bill or a single initiative. The education issue is an ever-changing
challenge. The world outside is changing rapidly and imposing competitive forces on our
economy and our society that have a direct, and continuing impact on our education
systems. We must commit to support an education system that is built on resiliency,

. flexibility and continuous improvement to ensure that students are prepared both for the
new world of work and the expectations of higher education. Business is in this effort for
the long haul. We are committed, locally and nationally, to improving education
achievement, and look forward to working with you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be happy to answer any questions you and other
senators may have.
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The Business Roundtable %
NATIONAL %& ALLIANCE

OF BUSINESS

A Common Agenda for Improving American Education

A Joint Stalement by:
The Business Roundtable, U.S. Chamber of Commerce and National Alliance of Business.

As organizations rep ing American busi and employing some 34 million people, we are concerned that
the graduates of America’s schools are not prepared to meet the challenges posed by global economic competi-
tion. Our nation’s future economic security, and our ability to flourish as a democratic society. demand a gener-
ation of high school graduates with solid academic knowledge. world-class technical skills, conscientious work
habits, and eager, creative and analytical minds. Despite some encouraging recent gains, business continues 10
have trouble finding qualified workers. The time has come for business to participate far more actively in gener-
ating high achievement. ‘

In this country there are remarkable schools, outstanding teachers. and prodigious innovations in curriculum,
assessment, and educational technology. But high standards must apply 1o all students, not just a lucky few, and
the lessons of these good exaniples must reach into every community. Business can help make this happen by
conveying explicitly the skills and knowledge demanded in the new economy, by sharing knowledge and man-
agement expertise with educators, and by advocating systemic reform in local and statewide policy forums.

Many steps must be taken to achieve success. but we agree that three are particularly important—and we commit
our organizations to substantive action in these areas: First. helping educators and policy makers set tough acad-
emic standards. applicable to every student in every school; second. assessing student and school-system perfor-
mance against those standards: and third. using that information to improve schools and create accountability,
including rewards for success and consequences for failure. These three actions form the foundation of reform.
Without them, all other initiatives lack strength and direction. )

Our organizations comprise global corporations and small entrepreneurs. include members in every state, every
regional labor market, and every major community, and interact with dozens of other associations and industry

groups. We will urge our members to play an even more active part in support of school reform at the state and
local level. .

More importantly, we will align our business practices to foster meaningful student achievement., We will sup-
port the use of relevant information on student achievement in hiring decisions. We will take a state’s commit-
ation in busi location decisi We will

dermni Anrd i,

ment to achieving high into
businesses to direct their educati lated phi »py toward initiatives that will make a lasting difference in
school performance.

It is time to set our nation's schools on a course for the next millennium. Qur young people deserve nothing
less. .

For more information. contact Susan Traiman, the Business Roundtable. 202/872-1260; Michelle Griffin, U.S.
Chamber of Commerce. 202/463-5950: or Aimee R: Guidera. National Alliance of Business, 202/289-2901.
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Chairman BOND. Thank }:‘ou very much, Mr. Rust.
And now we turn to Ms. Fujiwara.

STATEMENT OF KELLY FUJIWARA, CHAIR, EDUCATION COM-
MITTEE, LEXINGTON/ROCKBRIDGE CHAMBER OF COM-
MERCE, LEXINGTON, VIRGINIA

Ms. FuJiwaRA. Good morning. My name is Kelly Fujiwara, and
I serve as chair the Education Committee of the Lexington/
Rockbridge Chamber of Commerce. I appreciate the opportunity to
share with you PREP 2000. The packets you receive will further
explain that. .

ckbridge County, Virginia, is a rural area of approximately
38,000 residents. Service, manufacturing, retail and government
are our largest employers. Our unemployment rate over the past
4 years has averaged about 4 percent, and we are 180 miles south-

~ west of Washington, D.C. .

Within the county, there are three governing bodies and three
separate school divisions. There are two high schools. Parry
McCluer is located in Buena Vista and Rockbridge County is lo-
cafledljust outside of Lexington. PREP 2000 focuses on the high
schools.

- Five years ago a diverse up of individuals from throughout
the county gathered to further discuss the poor relationship be-
tween the business and education communities and how to enhance
it. From this, a core group was formed that spent most of that first
summer further exploring the current situation and defining the di-
rection in which we needed to head.

PREP 2000—Partners Realizing Employment Potential—was cre-
ated. PREP 2000 was designed as a multi-faceted, multi-year pro-
gram to address the following concerns. Frustration with the lack
of qualified job applicants; lack of a formal process to provide busi-
nesses with information about former students as they apply for
jobs with local businesses; the lack of a forum where educators and

usiness people can learn what each other does and where needs,
expectations and limitations can be discussed; lack of local recogni-
tion of the importance of good educators.

This core group later became the Education Committee and then
found itself under the umbrella of the Chamber of Commerce.

PREP 2000 is a seven-part program that focuses on building
partnerships between business, educators and students through a
variety of programs.

The seven components are: '

Pre-School Pregl.hOur effort here is to support our local Head
Start programs. en asked what they needed, their response was
books. This past year our high school students raised $545 and
over 720 books which were donated to these programs.

. The Workforce Endorsement Agreement or WEA. This is the core
of the PREP 2000 and is a three-part contract. The businesses sign
on stating that they believe in continuing education, wherever that
is most appropriate for each student.

‘Businesses also commit to calling the schools; requesting-tran-
scripts and an employment portfolio which includes a Performance
Review. We created this review. This is completed by the educators
at the student’s request and then returned to the guidance offices.
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The educators sign on stating that they will do their best to pre-
pare these students for the world of work, and the students pledge
to treat school as a job in anticipation of their next job..

Every business that signs on is listed on posters that are dis-
played throughout the schools and are included in the packets
which we share when we make our presentations.

Dinner Partners. This is an 8-week program which begins and
ends at each t111-li§h school. The middle 6 weeks—one night a week
is spent at a different business in the county. A light meal is pro-
vided, then the remainder of the evening is spent touring the facil-
ity and discussing .the needs and expectations of the hosts. It is a
wonderful opportunity for our educators to see firsthand what is
happening in the community and the employers to get inside the
schools. There is no cost to the educators, and they are eligible for
recertification credits. - '

Business Lunches. In an informal, small-group environment, 8 to
12 students have the opportunity to speak directly with a profes-
sional from a career in which they have expressed an interest.
These lunches are held in the schools, usually in a conference
room. Pizzas and sodas are provided by the schools.

Educator of the Year Award. We proudly sponsor this award in
recognition of the high quality of the educators within our school
systems. This award is to recognize anyone who makes a signifi-
cant contribution to the lives of a student. This is not limited to
- just classroom teachers. This award consists of a plaque, certificate
.and a stipend of $250. '

Scholarships. Local businesses sponsor scholarships that are
awarded to graduating seniors. After graduation this year, we will
have distributed $26,500 over the past 5 years. This is just another
example of the commitment our businesses have to our schools.

Second Chance. Working with the local Virginia Employment
Commission Office down near Lancaster Community College, the
school divisions and businesses, we are exploring available options
to assist individuals who have had difficulty attaining and main-
taining stable employment. We are still looking for this answer.

The results to date are mixed. Your packets contain more statis-
tical data, but some of the highlights are:

Our two high schools enjoy an enhanced relationship with the
business community; Participation from the businesses in school
activities has greatly improved over the past 5 years; There are
business peoKIe who have stepﬁed foot, often for the first time, in-
side these schools to have lunch with students and have seen first-
hand what “good kids” are like.

Our educators have toured local businesses and have had the op-
- portunity to see for themselves what takes place within these
plants and businesses; Our students have benefited from the busi-
ness people sharing their own experience with them; The support
of business and industry, as they continue to sponsor scholarships
to our graduating seniors; and communication has greatly im-
proved, and there is a true sense of community.

There is still room for improvement. We need to move these pro-
(girams into the middle schools, we need to continue to enlist stu-
ents and businesses as WEA partners, and mostly we need the
business community to use the schools as a screening tool for iden-
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ti.f{ling the best employees. Until the latter becomes routine, we
will not be truly successful. :
PREP 2000 is a fluid document and will change as needed. This
is a program that can be implemented in any community and has
the potential for great success. We have seen that. Our success has
much to do with a core group of very committed and hard-working
individuals. This has not happened in a vacuum. We are fortunate
that the ground was fertile wﬁzn we began, and we have benefited
from a cooperative attitude that already existed and we simply
built upon. .

Most recentrli\(; this cooperative tone has benefited the area with
a new HVAC Training Center, now operating in Buena Vista. This
is a direct result of industry working with education and Govern-
ment to address a need identified by business. .

Thank you for your time.

[Attachments to the statement of Ms. Fujiwara follow:]
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Education Committee of the
Lexington/Rockbridge Chamber of Commerce -
_ Buena Vista Chamber of Commerce
Parry McCluer High School « Rockbridge County High School
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Location Map —
" ROCKBRIDGE COUNTY
and the Cities of
BUENA VISTA

and

Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission - 1997
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ROCKBRIDGE COUNTY PROFILE:

**Rockbridge County and the independent cities of Lexington and Buena
Vista are centrally located in the historic and scenic Shenandoah Valley in
west-central Virginia.

**The Rockbridge area covers approximately 610 square miles of land.
**Rockbridge County is home to some 33,000 persons.

** Lexington, incorporated in 1778, is the county seat and location of
Washington and Lee University and Virginia Military Institute.

**Buena Vista is the industrial and manufacturing nucleus of the area.
Service, wholesale/retail and government are the other major employers in
the County.

**The County is bisected by Interstates 81 and 64.
**Rockbridge County is approximately:
: 50 miles north of‘Roancke
135 miles east of Richmond
"180 southwest of Washington DC.

**Within the County there are three governing bodies:
Rockbridge - Five member Board of Supervisors
‘ Lexington - Six member City Council
Buena Vista - Seven Member City Council

**There are three separate school divisions. o

38
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A Reference Guide for Lexington and Rockbridge
County in Virginia's Beautiful Shenandoah Valley

LOCATION: Rockbridge County is located midway in the
Shenandoah Valley of central Virginia. The area is acces-
sible by Interstate Highways 81 (Nonh and South) and 64
{East and West).

OVERVIEW: Rockbridge County is primarily rural in nature.
Lexington is the county seat. The presence of Washington
and Lee University and Virginia Military Institute in Lexing-
ton and Southem Virginia College In Buena Vista offers the
cities a college-town atmosphere.

HERITAGE: Rockbridge County vras named for its distinc-
tive natural landmark, the Natural Bridge.

Lexington, as the county seat, is an important educational.
retail and govemmental center. [t was named for the Revo-
Iutionary War battie fought ai Lexington, Massachusetts.

Lexington was incorporated as a town in 1778. but was
nearly destroyed by fire In 1796. Many of the buildings that
were rebuilt have been officiaity designated state and na-
tional historical landmarks.

Homes of two of the South's most legendary figures, Rob-
et E. Lee and Stonewall Jackson, are included in the regis-
ter of historical landmarks and are part of Lexington's re-
stored downtown historic area.

Buena Vista, the other major city in the county, is located
six miles east of Lexington. The Virginia General Assembly
incorporated Buena Vista as a city in 1892, and it is the in-
dustrial center of the county.

L

AGRICUL TURE: Agriculture is of major economic impor-
tance in Rockbridge County, and more than 40 percent of
the 607 square miles in the county is in larm tand. Much of
the ing acreage is in national- and stat ed for-
estland.

The topography and soil of the county is ideally suited for
livestock . Pasture, hay and grain crops are raised
10 feed a variety of animals including beef cattie, dairy cattle,

sheep and hogs.

The of the valloy Sta-
tion ot Steeles Tavem encourages tillzation of new tech-
nology and efiicient production methods in area fanmns.

ANNUAL EVENTS: Birthday Convocation honoring
Robert E. Lee—A birthday ceiebvalloﬂ for the former presi-

dentof andLoe are held
at the University on msmmay. January 19.

Printed by:

Lexington-Rockbridge County Chamber of Commerce
100 E. Washington Street, Lexington, Va. 24450
540-463-5375

Fax: 540-463-3567

Visitors 1o the
Jackson Houseare welcomed with binhday caka onJanuary

Geovgo C. Marshall R.0.T.C. Awards Seminar—The top
military scholastic students in each college R.O.T.C. unit
throughout the United States come to Lexington to work on
national security in the United States through a series of
lectures and role-playing discussions. Held in mid-April on
the campuses of Virginia Military Institute and Washington
and Lee Unliversity, the seminar is hosted by the George C.
Marshall Foundation.

Indus!vy in Virginla featuring shows, sales, demonstrations
and eompe(lﬂons at the magnfficent Virginia Horse Center.

f Virginia's oldest oneof Virginia's
nerwas! attractions.
Lee-Jackson Lacrosse Classic—A cross-town rivalry be-

tween the Keydets of Virginia Miltary Institute and the Gen-
erals of Washington and Lee University, this annual lacevn
benefits recreational programs in the area.

Natural Bridge Sunrise Service—A triumphant, non-de-
nominational Easter message delivered under the tnuly mag-
nificont Natural Bridge. Special music, free admission.
Historic Lexington Garden Day—A tour of homes in the
area, many with impressive gardens, is hetd on Tuesday
?;r:\g Inla Garden Week in Apnl

heid May 15 at \flrglma M:I:tavy Institute to honor the V.M.J.
cadets wha died on the New Market Battlefield in the Civil
War.

X county fair
with exhibits, food, camival and ing
menl held in July. Parking tee.

Community Festlval—An old-fashioned arts
and crafts festival with music and events for children is held
ontha streets of Lexington the last Saturday in August. -
Fairfield Day—A stroat festival with flea market, crafts,

Roc Food and Wine Futlvni—Tms fun ovent is

heid annually in September at Lime Kiin Theater with food

samplings, wine tastings, music, Lime Kiln Players and exotic

autos. Admission.

Holiday Traditions—Calebrate the holidays with caroling,

parades opanhouses, house tours, stories with Mrs. Claus,
s eventts, theater choral presen-

tations and much more.

“Hollday In L '—C holiday

a whola weekend in earty December. Parade, tree ngmng

ceremony, caroling, holiday professionat theater production

and other events.

N
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CABLE TELEVISION:Adelphia Cable Company serves the
Lexington and Buena Vista area. Regular cable service
inctudes network television, local news and weather, educa-
tional programming, CNN, TBS andESPN. Home Box Office
is also available. 1-800-835-4849.

T HURCHES:Thy 30

Coumy Denominations represented include Bapnsl Breth-
ren, Camohc. Church of the Latter Day Salnts, Episcopal,
Lutheran, P ian and United ist. Jewish syna-
gogues are located in Roanoke and Staunton.

CLIMATE. The climate of Rockbridge County is tamperate

with mild summers and cold, but not severa, winters. The
mean temperature for July is 75 degrees and for January, 36
degrees. The average annual rainfall is 38 inches and the
average snowfall is 21.4 inches.

CLUBS AND ORGANIZATIONS: Boy Scouts of America...
Girl Scouts of America..4-H Clubs...American L
V.F.W..Jaycees...Lions Club...Rotary Club... Kiwanis Club...
Ruritan Club...professional associations...League of Women
Voters...ar and literary Clubs...garden clubs...various social
clubs.

There
are more than 100 historicalty-significant attractions in
Rockbridge County. The best known include Natural Bridge,
Lee Chapel, the Stonewall Jackson House, the George C.
Marshall Museum, the V. M’I Museum, the Cyrus McCormick

EDUCATION: There are three local public school systems —
Buena Vista, Lexington and Rockbridge County. Each main-
tains elementary and middle schools. Buena Vista operates
its own high school, while Lexington and Rockbridge County
share a consofidated high school.

All school divisions offer a number of night school
classes in addition o their regular daytime schedule, and
evening classes on the undergraduate and graduate levels
are provided by local colleges and regional universities.

_The quality of life in the Rockbridge County community

is sigr Y by the of the three col-
leges.
Washington and Lee University is the ninth oldest insti-

tution of higher leaming in America, and one of the strongest
liberal arts colleges in the country. W&L confars the bachelor
of arts and bachelor of science degrees in thirty-one fields to
students. The law school at W&L is located on the campus
grounds adjacen| to the undergraduate buildings.

The campus of WAL adjoins that of Virginia Military
Institute. V.M. is the nation's oldest state-supported military
college and fourth oldest lechnologcal coliege. The rich
college program offered at V.M.I. is designed not onty to
develop the intellect of the student undertaking studies
leading to a bachelor of arts or bachelor of science degree,
but also to instill in each cadet a lifelong concept of honor,
davotion to duty and sell-discipline.

Buena Vista is the home of Southem Virginia College
{formerty Southem Seminary). founded in 1867. Once
Virginia’s onty private, two-year coliege for women, it is now
a four- -year college for men and women offering a variety of

Farm and the p and Lee University,
Virginia Military Institute and Southam Virginia College..

The three colleges sponsor lectures, concers and ath-
tetic events that are open to the public, and many are free.

Membership organizations such as the Historic Lexing-
tonFi R
Chapter of the Virginia Museum of Fine Ans the Ruth
Anderson McCulloch Branch of the Association for the Pres-

tion of Virginia thy Arts Guild and
the Rockbridge Area Consarvauan Council offer events that
are often open to the public.

Fine Arts In Rockbridge offers area residents perfor-
mance opportunities through the Rockbridge Choral Society,
Ballet and Modem Dance Ensemble. Summer FAIR is a
month-long program in the arts for children ages 5 to 18
years.

Each summer, Theater at Lime Kiln provides regional
outdoor theater and music for summer anjoyment.

Rockbridge County is the home of the Virglnia Horse
Center. This comprehensive, state-owned tacility is the cen-
ter for equine shows and sales in Virginia. It is open year-
round.

Qutdoor recreation locations include the Blue Ridge
Parkway, Goshen Pass, Lake Robertson and the George
Washington and Jefferson National Forests.

ELECTRICITV Power for the City of Laxington and much of
lockbridge County is furnished by Vrglnla Powev Portions

The wide range of sports at all three colleges provides

opportunities for spectators to see spirited collegiate athlatic

ition of atl sorts, i -ranked teams in
lacrosse and horseback fiding.

The area is also sarved by Dabney S. Lancaster Com-
munity College through the Rockbridge Regional Centerand
its main campus, located approximatety thirty miles west of
texington in Clifton Forge, Virginia.

FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS:Financial institutions serving
Rockbridge County inctude the Bank of Rockbridge, Central
Fidelity Bank, Crestar Bank, First Union, Shenandoah Na-
tional Bank and Nationsbank.

FIRE AND RESCUE PROTECT!ION: Fire protection is af-
forded by eleven volunteer compames located around the
county.

Five first aid i medi-
cal attention and transportation for sick and injured patients.

GAS:Natural gas is provided to the cities of Lexington and
Buena Vista and to some parts of Rockbridge County where
facilities are availabte through Cotumbla Gas Services

G0 T:The several
political jurisdi —F Counry the
cities of Lexington and Buena Vista and the incorporated
townships of Goshen and Glasgow. Each of thesa jurisdic-
tions has its own goveming body ~ the Board of Supervisors
of Rockbridge County, City Councils in the cities and Town
Councils in the towns.
Some of the local g have been

th

Rockbndga Elecmcal Cooperative (BARC)

County and iL jointty share a
circuit coun. sheritf, jail and oammonweanh s attomey.

N
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HOLSING: Most homes in the Rockbridge community are
single-tamily, privately owned residences. A variaty of rental

MEDICAL: Stonewall Jackson Hospital in Lexington pro-
vldesbomweandlonqlmcamlorlocalpaﬁevm It also

units are also available in of near the cities. Rent:

and a reti complex ionat rental
hou

sing.
Alisting of realtors can be obtained from the Chamber of
Commerce office.

LAW ENFORCEMENT: Police protection for county resi-
aents is provided by the sheritt of Rockbridge County and his
deputies. Both Lexington and Buena Vista maintain wefl-
equipped police forces. Local law enforcement officers are
assisted by troopers of the Virginia State Police. who provide
traffic suparvision on tha highways.

+¥R1ARY: The Rockbridge Regional Library has its head-
quarters in Lexington and branches in Buens Vista, Glasgow
and Goshen. Bookmobile service is provided to other areas.
The public, college and ind, to
some degree, cross-Catalogue their collections. Their hotd-
ings, which may be used by the public. complement rather
than duplicate each other.

..n AlJF ACTURING: Rockbridge area citizens take pride in
their enlightened attitude toward economic development.
The loca! gy the f ip, private

i citizens all new indus-
tries and businesses to locate in the area and also maintain
close relationships with companies already in the county.

Rockbridge is home to several major manutacturing

firs which give the area its desirable, diverse industrial

base. Among those companies are:

COMPANY PRODUCT

Advanced Drainage Systems  Plastic Pipe

ARAMARK Services Food Services

Barr Marine Products Co. Marine Engines

Bontex Fiberboard/Shoe insoles

Burke-Parsons-Bowiby Corp.  Treated Lumber

Burlington Industries Commercial Carpeting

Dana Corp. Automotive Axies

Des Champs Lnbomlones Air Exchange Units

Everbrite. Inc. Outdoor llluminated Signs

Fairtield Apparel Comp. Career/Uniform Apparel

FEILtd. Steel Beams

Georgia Pacific Corp. Wood Products

Mundet-Hermetite, Inc. Cigarette Paper Coating

Modine Manufacturing Co. - Space and Unit Heater

National Horse Stalls Stabling

North Fork Lumber Co. Lumber

Shenandoah Framing, Inc. Picture Framing -

Spacers Inc. Industrial Packing Supplies
Textiles

Stiliwater Inc.

with local school systems, aschooltorpmc‘tk:alnurses
Physuans(bothgenevalpvactmvs spedalls:s)
nmbevo!vetemﬂamcamlovmeapmsamnvesmdn

I

MOTOR VEHICLE REGISTRATION: Once residency is

established in Virginia, you must immediately obtain a Vir-

ginia Drivers License and change your vehicle registration
tates. When Virgint . :

a vehicte must be inspected by an Official State Inspaction
station and, thereafter, once a yeas. A vehicle must also be
registered and a license purchased in the city or county of
residence (a local requirement). For further information,
contact the Division of Motor Vehicles Branch Office in the
Summitt Square Shopping Certer.

NEWSPAPERS The Nows—Gazann is published weekly.

ilable by writing to: P.O. Box
1153 20Wec| Nelson Slreel Lexington, Va. 24450. 540-
463-3113.

Th onceamonth.
Subscription information is available by writing to: 7 East
fashington Street, Lexington, Va. 24450. 540-463-2062.

Rockbridge Weekly is published once a week.
Subscription information is available by writing to: College
Square Shopping Center, Lexington, Va. 24450. 540-464-

Dai'y delivery of metsopolitan papers trom around the
state ard Washington, D.C. is also available. Some of these
include The Washington Post, USA Today, Richmond
Times Dispatch, Roanoke Times Staunton Daily Leader,
The New York Times and The Wall Street Jounal

Published by:
-

Sprmt

POPULATION® 1980 Census 1990 Census
Buena Vista 6,717 6,384
Lexington 7.292 6,913
Rockbridge County 17.911 18214

Rockbridge County (Total Area)  31,920"
*Center for Public Service, Universtty of Virginia

POSTAL SERVICE: The matn post office is located in
L 24450). B

(24415), Buena Vista (24416), Fairfield (24435), Glasgow
(24555), Goshen (24439), Natural Bridge (24578), Natural
Bridgo Station (24579), Raphine (24472), Rockbridge Baths
(24473), Stocles Tovem (24476) and Vesuvius (24483).
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RADIO STATIONS (LOCAL):
WREL-AM (1450), Lexington-Buena Vista—country
WREL-FM (96.7), Lexington-Buena Vista—country
WLUR (91.5 FM), W&L, Laxlngton—non-commerual fine
arts, classical, jazz, lemporary, public service.
WHRL {89.9 Fll), Laxlngton——Publlc Radio.

TAXES: Lexington: Real estate tax is 69¢ per $100 on
assessed value of real estate. Personal property tax is $3.95
perslwonautomobtles Utility taxhasa maximumof $3.00
per month per utility or
Thevelsaa%locallaxonlmnslenllmglngaMA%onmeals

C: Y sz?eperSiOOon
assessodvalus of real is$3.04
per $100 on automobiles and farm squlpmem The utility tax

.Lszo%oimeﬂvstslsoomanmmwbﬂltorlelephme

witha
MSGOOpermonmperuulny There is a local 2% tax on -+
transient lodging and a 4% food and beverage tax.

Sales Tax: 4'%%% (3%% state and 1% local).

TELEPHONE:
served by Sprint. Companies servicing the northem and
northwestern portions of the Counly include GTE and Bell
Atlantic.

GTE ereless and U.S. Celtular offer cellular tele-

ications sarvice. s

VOTING:Once residency is established, you may registerto
vole by contacting: Registrar for Lexington, City Hall, 300
Eastwashington Street, Lexington, orReglslraﬂorRocldmdge
County, Rockbridge County Court House, South Main Street,
Lexington.

WATER: The City of Lexington’s water is supplied by the
Maury Service Authority. The unincorporated areas of
Rockbridge County are served by the Rockbridge County
Public Service Authority.

Water bills for Lexington are paid at the City Treasurer's
Cffice at Lexington City Hall, and bills for Rockbridge County
are paid atthe Water & Sewer Authority Office tocated at 150
South Main Street. o

\

USEFULTELEPHONENUMBERS: AreaCode 540

Adelphia Cable Co. 5W. Nelson St. 18006364949

BARC Electric Cooperative  Milboro 4635125

Speint - an

800-535-0189

Columbia Gas Services 241 Greonhousa Rd. 4834821

EHM(F-&PO;x an
and Rescue) -

LEXINGTON-CITY OF

Buiding & Zoning City Hat 463714

Commissioner of Revonue ity Hal 4634515

Commonwaalts Aomey 6 E Washington St. 4637788

Generat District Courtt 150'S. Main St. 4535940

Cty Manager CayHat 483713

Public Works Dept, Shop Road 4633154
Parks & Recreation L}umbouirq 4639525

Community Center

School Board Office 300-A White SL 4637146

Treasurer CayHal 4533140

Voter Registion Cty Had 4635147

Lexington Downtown 1015. Man S 4531193
Development Association

Lexington-Rocibridge Co. 100 E. Washington St. 453.5375
Chamber of Commerce

LexngtorvRockbridge County 106 E Washingion St. 4633777
Tourism

The News-Gazetia 20W. Netson St. 4633113

Fockbridge Panership 6 Randoiph St. 463725

ROCKBRIDGE-COUNTY OF

Bulding Inspactor © . 1506, Main St 4636361
Circuit Court County Courthouse 463-2644
Clrk of Cirout Court County Courthouse w22
Commissioner of Reverue  150'S. Main SL 4633431
County Administrator 150'S. Main St 4634361
Degt. of Parks & 150'S. Main St 463.9407
Recreation .
Generad District Cout 150S. Main St 4633631
Heath Department 300 Whito Swoet 4633185
School Board Superintendant. 417 Momingsid Dr. 4637366
Shesiffs Offica 258 Groenhouse Road 4637328
Treasurer 150 . Main St 463-2613
Votar Rogisvation County Couthoussa 4637208
Water & Sewor 150, Main & 4634329
Authortty
Rockbridge Regional 1385, Main . 4634324
Libeary
The Rockixidge Waekly Colloge Square Shopping Center 4646600
The Rockbridge Advocate 9 E. Washington St 4632062
Stonowal Jackson 1 Hoalth Circle 4639141
Hospia)
Virginia Power 464-2600
800-234-7754
Viginia Division of Molor  Summit Square Shopping Canter 463-7162
Vehides .
Virginia Employment P.O.Box 191 2612187
Commission Buena Visia

N
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Rockbridge County Schools

psssvelniad g ROCKBRIDGE COUNTY, VA,

Map Legend

Rockbridge County High School (RCHS)
Highland Belle Alternative Schoot

Fairfield Elementary School
Mountain View Elementary School
Natural Bridge Elementary School

9
ig
g
:
g

tor Y
Schools .

Mission Statement

The Rockbridge County Public Schools are committed to improving student

learning skills and providing a quality education in a positive, nurturing, and

success-oriented environment so that al!l students will be able to make sound
decisions in life.

Courtesy of the Lexington-Rockbridge County Chamber of Commerce '

Printing Courtesy of

=5 Sprint.
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SCHOOLS

The Rockbridge County School Division

99

GENERAGINFORMATION

Students anendlheschoolml.hcmncmwmch
mey legally reside. Students residing in other school

serves approximately 3200 students in five el y
schools for kindergarten through fifth grade, two
middle schools for grades six through eight, one high
school for grades nine through twelve, and an
alternative education center.

All schools are accredited by the State
Department of Education. The two middle schools
and the high school are also accredited by the
Southern Association of Colleges and Schools (SACS).
The elementary schools are candidaes for
accreditation through SACS.

‘The primary objective of our school system
is to develop and unleash the powers of every
student’s mind. The purpose of our quest is two-fold.
First, we believe that every student, as an individual,
deserves such an ed Such an ed
empowers the student as few experiences can. This
empowerment, we must hope, will allow our students
10 become active participants in society instead of
becoming victims of forces beyond their
understanding. Secondly, we reason that the
amzlmranon of society’s problems rests on an

may apply to attend school in Rockbridge
County on a tuition basis. Students may be admitted
if space is available.

All children who will be five years old on or
before September 30 are eligible for kindergarten.
Children who are six years old by September 30 must”
be enrolled in school. There are four documents that
must be presented to school officials when registering
a pupil. Th:yareanarigmnlcemrmteofbirth a
report of p 1} an
record, and a Sodal Security card.

Questions should be directed to the principal of
the school your child will attend.

FOOD SERVICE

Lunch is served at all schools. Free and reduced
price lunches are available to students unable to pay
the full price of meals. Breakfast is also offered in the
elementary and middle schools.

HOURS

The elementary and middie school day allows for
a minimum of five hours and fifty five minutes of
mstmcuonwxmaddmonalteachmgnmcmths

d h tw hi m“'yomh A. y kvel O 2 +h 1, are Hathl.
should ex:stasadynamlc force of positive change, not from each school.
as a conservative perpetator of the current societal
order. REPORT PERIODS

The essence of our schools is best described
in dualities. We demand excellence from students, but
we do not condemn weaknesses. We strive for a sense
ofwmmnnuyandeommonpmpose while at the samoe

time the diversity of i and abilities.
All.hough we urge studcnls w0 develop their own
lties, we never the i of

teachers in nurturing and guiding this development. In
order to achieve a sense of community, we must know
each other and care for the children under our
supervision.

ROCKBRIDGE COUNTY SCHOOLS
HOME PAGE

www.rcs.rang.k12.va.us

Reports on academic performance of students are
given at the end of each six week grading period.
Interim marking period reports may be sent home at
the elementary, middle and senior high levels.

SCHEDULE CHANGES
Inclement weather may result in closing schools,
delaying opent or issing early. hedul

change informarion can be obtained by dialing
463-7386 or by listening to radio and television
stations.

SCHOOL BOARD

School Board meetings, which are open to the
public, are held at the School Administration Building
or at-neighborhood schools. For information on
agendas, time, and location, call the Clerk of the
Board at 463-7386.
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STANDARDIZED TEST SCORES

RockbndgeCmmysmdznnwnsm:mlywuxe
above the region, state and national average on SAT,

LPT, and porm-referenced tests. Current SAT

averages are as follows:

Verbal: United States 505
Virginia 506
Rockbridge County 523

Mathematics:  United States 511

N Virginia 497

Rockbridge County 502

ACADEMIC PROGRAMS

Elementary: Paramount t0 our commitment to
students is an average class size of less than twenty
(20) studems m grada K-5. The curriculum

1 skills including an initiative
!oensurethalnllsmdcnl.swxllreadungndclevelby
the third grade.

MiddleSclwol: d i ion is enh d
by acad teams. Emphasis is placed on acad
and social development as students prepare for
transition to high school. In addition to a core
curriculum students are encouraged to take advantage
of offerings in music, technology, and foreign

holastic teams,  intramural
pamcq)amnmdclnbsmamajorpanof the middle
school concept.

Secondary: A comprehensive high school offering

a diverse curricutum of more than 100 courses
prepares smdcms for the ﬁmst colleges and
hnical training, and the

workplace of the 21¢ ocmury Students benefit from
Honors and Advanced placemenmt courses,
opportunities to study at Washington and Lee
University and Dabney S. Lancaster Community
College, an extensive independent study program and

. programs designed to prepare those with special

needs. Opportunities exist for students wishing to
explore their interest in music, fine arts, work study,
and technology. Annual evaluation of academic
performance and goals maintain flexibility of choice
for students that allows for personal and academic
growth. .

105
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TECHNOLOGY

Rockbridge County students have been on the
cutting edge of the use of technology as an
instructional tool and for the efficient management of
student data. The division has maintained the goal of
4:]1 student/computer ratio at all grade levels. All
schools and most cl are Internet ibl
TSA teams have won state and national competitions.

PARTNERSHIP WITH BUSINESS AND
INDUSTRY

The Rockbridge County School Division benefits
from a working relationship with area employers. The
curriculum is reflective of employee needs in the
modern workplace. The Warkforce Employment
Ag (WEA) b employers and Rockbridge
Coumy High School students demands the highest
standards of those entering the area job market. Local
busmmmmymgmmmtheuscholanmp
support for imted post- y education of our
graduates.

FUTURE GOALS

The Rockbridge County Schoo! Division is
currently working with an architectural firm to
develop a needs study which will hopefully lead 0
major expansion and renovation of our existing
elementary and middle schools.

The Rockbridge County School Board recently
identified six major goals to guide our progress in the
coming years. These goals are:

. Curriculum  alignment with  Virginia's
Standards of Learning

. Flexible time for students reading below
grade level

. Infusion of ch d in all classes

. A ive discipline to

P

. Dress code for employees and students

. 1 d instr

] time for
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FACTSTANDISTATISTICS
. Total school budget - $19.5 million mgﬁ:dm SMMIDDLE
Lexington, VA 24450
. Student enrollmens - 3257 Mr. Roy Gray, Principal
540-463-3129
. Total employees - 475 (includes 275 teaching
staff} . ROCKBRIDGE MIDDLE
1200 Sterrett Road
. . N P.0. Box 328
Per pupil expendx.lures $6000.00 Fuirfield, VA 24435
Mr. Russell Fleshman, Princi
. 32% of teachers hold a master’s degree 540.}43_5445 iral
. 5% of the studens body are minoriies ROCKBRIDGE COUNTY HIGH
143 Greenhouse Road
. 3% studen: dropout rate Lexington, VA 24450
M. John Morris, Principal
. 65% of our graduates conti Jucation 540-463-5555
) HIGHLAND BELLE ALTERNATIVE CENTER
. Elementary pupilfteacher ratio is among the Big Spring Road
lowest 15% of all state school districts Lexington, VA 24450
Ms. Karen Crosby, Director
540-464-4774
CENTRAL ELEMENTARY
1 Central Road

Lexington, VA 24450
Mr. Harry Stone. Principal
540-463-4500

EFFINGER ELEMENTARY'
2893 Collierstown Road
Lexington, VA 24450

Ms. Eileen Head, Principal

ROCKBRIDGE COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD

. Dr. Robert Goralewicz - Chairman
Walkers Creek District

Mr. Romnie Campbe) - Vice-Chairman
South River District

540-463-4459 Mr. Robert Gilbert
Buffalo District

FAIRFIELD ELEMENTARY

20 Fairfield School Road Ms. Jean Clark

P.0. Box 12 Kerrs Creek District

Fairfield, VA 24435
‘Mr. John Whitesel), Principal

Mr. Jeffrey Fainter

$40-348-5202 Natural Bridge District
MOUNTAIN VIEW ELEMENTARY

20 Burger Circle ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE
Buena Vista, VA 24416 TELEPHONE NUMBERS

540-261-2418

NATURAL BRIDGE ELEMENTARY
School House Road

P.0.Box A

Natural Bridge Station, VA 24579

Dr. Alice Waddel), Principal
540-291-2292

Superintendent - 463-7386
Assistant i - 463-7386
Director of Finance - 463-7386
Vocational/Transportation - 463-5437
Operations/Maintenance - 463-5437
Special Education - 463-9246
Technology - 463-4247
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LEXINGTON CITY SCHOOLS

i

~ Lexingtont—

Virginia

The mission of Lexington City Schools is to provide progressive
educational opportunities and challenging experiences that are
responsive to the needs and talents of all students.

Printing Courtesy of

== Sprint.
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ABOUT LEXINGTON CITY
SCHOOLS

The Lexington City Schools serve approxi )

GENERAL INFORMATION

Enrol? Age and E Requirements

470 students in two schools — Harrington
‘Waddell Elementary School and Lylburn
Downing Middle School. The 190 city high
school students are served at the consolidated
Rockbridge County High School.

All children who are five years old, on or before
September 30, are eligible for enroliment in the
kindergarten program. For children who are six
years old by September}O mrollmam is

y. The following are

All Lexington City Schools are fully dited
by the Soothern Association of Colleges and
Schools (SACS) and participate m the School

Renewal Program of Conti

quired for 1k : 1) the child’s sociat
secority card, 2) an original certificate of birth
(no :oplu please), 3) a report of physical

As a part of the SACS SchoolRenewanrogram,

the Lexington Schools propose the following

descriptive Vision Statement:

Lmngron City Schools is a commlmlly of
that includ

parents, area uudenu, Scllool Baani and

d in
learning the skills mdedmbeeﬁ'xuwusm
of ideas and information, as well as those skills

that pi itive human relations, self-
- unde ding, and the integ of total life
experiences.

We actualize this vision:

e Inthe Curriculum, by ensuring that all
students and staff are effective users of ideas
and information.

o In Staff Development, by providing
opportunities for a continuai infusion of new
ideas and professional improvement
opportunities for all staff.

e In School Climate, by making our schools
student: d learning envi that
are clean, safe and inviting to students, staff,
parents and patrons.

e InC ications, by ishing an

ion, and 4) an i izatioo record.

. Students residing outside the city may apply to

attend Lexington Schools on a tuition basis.
Admission is subject to space availability. For -
additional information, contact the School Board
Office at: (340) 463-7146.

Hours of Operation

The Lexington City Schools operate on a six-
hour instructional day. Individual schools’
schedules are published in their Parent/Student
Handbooks.

Schedule Changes

Inclemem weather may cause a change in the

les of Lexi; Schools.
Notifications of late openings, early closings, or
cancellations are obtained by dialing
(540) 463-7146 or by tuning to local radio or
television stations.

School Food Service

Lunch is served at both Lexington school
cafeterias. Free and reduced price lunches are

ongoing process that ensures
comprehensive articulation within the entire
school community — students,
parents/guardians, patrons, staff,
administration, and School Board.

LEXINGTON HOME PAGE

The division home page, still “under
construction,” can be accessed at:

www.lex.rang.kl2.va.us

ilable to eligible stud: Breakfast is served
daily at the Waddell Elementary School.

Grade R'epor!ing

Reports of student academic progress are given
at the end of each six-week grading period.
Interim reports are provided to parents when
warranted. Parent-Teacher conferences are
scheduled 10 coincide with the end of grading
periods, but individual conferences may be
scheduled at any time by calling the individual
school offices.



GENERAL INFORMATION
(CONTINUED)

School Board

School Board meetings, which are open to the

public, are held in the individual school buildings.

For information on agendas, meeting dates or
times and locations, please call (540) 463-7146.

Standardized Achievement Test Scores
For The 1996-1997 School Year

Division-wide percentile scores on the Starnford
Achievement Test Series (9% Edition) are as

follows:
Grade *Division %-ile

Reading: 3 T9%
5 83%
8 13%

Language

Arts: 3 79%
5 2%
8 69%

Mathematics: 3 Nn%
5 83%
8 T7%

Science: 3 82%
5 84%
8 83%

Social

- Studies: 3 T9%

5 84%
8 82%

(*Note: National average = 50 %-ile)

Addmcmally every L:xm.gton Clty studem
1g high school d all
areas of the Virginia Literacy Pmport Test.

Academic Programs

104

experiences that are responsive to the needs and
talents of all students.

At theelememarylcvel emphmtsplaced on

bjects into Th i
Units based on interesting and exciting areas of
exploration. Typical themes include: Weather
Watceh, Oceanography, Biomes (A school-wide
ecology unit), Down on the Farm, Water—
Precious Water, Our Shining Star (A unit on
the solar system), Virginia’s Jefferson and
Monticello, and Citizens of all Creation (a
multicultural unit).

All Lexington City elementary classes contain

_fewer than 20 stud The school-widi

dasssxuls”studems,mthpmnaryclasss
averaging 15 students.

Middle School:

Lylburn Dowmng Middlc School provides a
where

Wil

hildren are d and aged to seek

every opportunity for learning. This process not
only will serve as a tool for living, but also will
encourage the development of the student as a
productive member of society.

The core curriculum includes: Pre-Algebra,
Algebra %, Algebra 1, English, Physical
Education, Science, and Social Studies. Sixth
and seventh grade students are encouraged to
identify their interests through exploratory classes
in the various disciplines. Students are given the
opportunity to expand their knowledge through
such electives as Art, Band, Chorus, Drama,
Latin, Spanish, and Technology Education.

Students experience differentiated instruction that
is challenging to their interest and academic level
of performance. After school activities, such as
clubs and interscholastic spons, fwlmltc the

d loual and i

Qend,

Elementary:

The mission of Harrington Waddell E} y
School is to create and nurture 8 community of
life-long learners by providing progressive
educational opportunities and challenging

ERIC
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mcmbeuofthestudmtbody
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GENERAL INFORMATION
(CONTINUED)

Quest Program

Through the Quest program, academically gifted
students in both elementary and middle school
levels are presented with opportuaities to use
critical thinking skills as they strive to solve
problems in today’s society. Eligibility for Quest
is dependent upon high ability and excellence in
academic endeavor.

Educational Technology

The Lexington City Schools will continue to

p logy to

support the curriculum.
At present, the City Schools maintain a ratio of
one computer to every three students.

Additional

y. P are
interconnected with the division Local Area
Network, the Rockbridge Area Network (Wide
Area Network), and with the World Wide Web
(Internet). .

Lylburn Downing Middle School students are
introduced to Technology Education in their
studem exploratory programs and elective

iculum, Technology students also boast
awards in regional and state competition with the
Technology Stud A iation.

FACTS AND STATISTICS
Directory

Haryington Waddell Elementary
100 Pendleton Place
Lexington, Virginia 24450
(540) 463-5353
*  Mrs. Mary Atthowe, Principal

Lylburn Downing Middle
302 Diamond Street
Lexington, Virginia 24450
(540) 463-3532

e Mr. Dan Lyons, Principal

105

Lexington School Board Office
300-A White Street

Lexington, Virginia 24450

(540) 463-7146

Dr. Nicholas Maschal, Superimendent

Mrs. Gay Grayson, Coordinator of
Special Education

Mrs. Shelby Cash, Board Clerk

Mrs. Patricia Knick, Deputy Clerk

Lexington City School Board

 Mrs, Ann E. Murchison — Chair

Mr. John H. (Jack) Page — Vice-Chair
Mr. Richard G. Hastings
Mr. Alton Hope

Ms. Lisa Solod  *

School Division Statistics

1997-1998 School Budget: $4. Million
Total Per Pupil We_: . 86,157
Total Student Enroliment: - 660

age of N ity Stud 18%
Total number of Teachers: - 46
Teachers holding Master’s Degrees: 18
Total number of Employees: | 70
Teacher/Pupil Ratio (Grades K-8): 1:10

\\‘." '?\

[ASHINGTON, D.C.

N

)99" VIRGINIA BEAGH
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THE ROCKBRIDGE AREA HVAC/R TRAINING CENTER

The development of the HVAC/R Training Center began in the spring of 1997 with the recognition
by the three Rockbridge area govemments (Buena Vista, Lexington, Rockbridge) that this important
local industrial sector could not grow and prosper without a steady stream of trained workers.

The Rockbridge Partnership, which provides economic development services for the three
governments, facilitated the development of the training center. Conversations were begun with
representatives of our HVAC/R industries in order to develop a list of proficiencies and skills they
desired to see in their employees. The Rockbridge Partnership introduced a vocational training
equipment supplier to industry reps and educators. Jointly, a curriculum was developed and
vocational training equipment was identified which would, if acquired, enable the center to provide
the training necessary to teach the desired proficiencies and skills.

A $350,000 grant application was submitted to and subsequently funded by the Virginia Department
of Housing and Community Development for use to acquire the training equipment. An
appropriately-sized facility to house the equipment and host the training program was leased in
Buena Vista.

In April 1998, the process to conduct a nationwide search for the center’s director/instructor was
begun. A selection committee consisting of educators and industry reps was created. In July 1998,
an HVAC/R vocational instructor from Holland, Michigan was selected and he has done an
outstanding job.

Industries have generously supported the center since it opened in August 1998 with both their time
and money. Industry reps go into school classrooms teaching the importance of work ethic, attend
career day events, and provide their expertise in the HVAC/R training center supplementing training
offered by the center’s director / instructor. Additionally, Rockbridge area HVAC/R equipment
manufacturers have donated close to $250,000 worth of equipment to the center. The center has also
received equipment donations from many other companies from Roanoke to Harrisonburg including
$100,000 worth from Dunham-Bush.

Thus far, 33 high school students have matriculated in the center. In the evenings, Dabney S.
Lancaster Community College offers HVAC/R and other industrial training classes in the center in
response to the needs of industry. Classes offered include Air Conditioning I and Air Conditioning
11 as well as Electricity. In the fall, Dabney will begin their Industrial Maintenance Apprenticeship
program in the center. To date, 47 individuals have enrolled for these community college courses.

Enjneerng the Eoonomic Prosperity ofBuena Visa. Lexingjon. and Rockbridge County, Virginia
6 Somth Randatph Sureet - Lexingion. Virginia 24430 - Phote: (5400 4537546 - Fax: 401463 TS




Apell 15, 1938

107

School Scene

Schonl items are weicome.

SECTIONC

The deadtine is 4 p.m. Friday,

Students Sought For New HVAC Training Center
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Preparatory Program:

HVAC Curriculum Summary:

Prnciples of Technolagy - Yaar 1
- Punciples of Technology - Year 2

Manufacturing Technology:
Automated Matenal Handlang
(Computer Numerical Cossrol)
Qualty Controt
(Stavstical Quatty Control)
Inctustriab Motors and Conticls
Progsamemabla Logic: Control
Care Training for HYAC Program:

Bas Eloctcal Theory
Electricat Winng

Basc feigralion Ax Condiony

Advanced Training for HVAC:

Hoat Pumps
HVAC Contiol Systems

Commarcial ACR
Industnal ACR
Od Haating Systoms
Gos Heating Sysiems
Energy Management Sysiems

or Aided Manufaciuig

1 Commuratons Siuts

1t Controls HVAC
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-ROCKBRIDGE
PREP 2000

WHAT IS PREP 2000?

PREP (Partners Realizing Employment Potential) 2000 was designed by the
Education Committee of the Lexington/Rockbridge County Chamber of -
Commerce as a multi-faceted. multi-year program to address the following
concerns: :

« Lack of a formal process to provide businesses with information about former
students when those students apply for jobs with local businesses.

« Frustration with the lack of qualified job applicants.

o Lack ofa forumwhere educators and business people can learn what the
other does and where needs, expectations and limitations can be discussed

« Lack of local recognition of the importance of good eddcatorS.

e Changes in Virginia's welfare system that will eventually require 74,000
people to seek work in order to receive benefits.

Through the partnership of business persons, educators, and students
themselves, sensible, local solutions are applied to local problems.

Q ' | '113
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ROCKBRIDGE PREP 2000 WILL:

o Provide students the opportunity to become “work literate”. allowing them to
understand what the workforce will expect of them, and then giving them’
those skills that will afford them success;

« Educate our students to the many local employment opportunities available to -

them;

« Provide businesses with employees who are better educated in the specifics
of their businesses and who come into the workforce prepared, .

e Provide the opportunity for educators io meet and better understand the
needs of business/industry;

o Provide the opportunity for business/industry to meet with and better |
understand the role educators play in shaping the future of the students who
will be the workforce of tomorrow;

e Provide the opportunity for students to meet directly with individuals working
in careers in which the students are interested, so they will make educated
decisions about their own futures;

® Provide another marketing tool for local economic development purposes.

HOW WILL PREP 2000 DO THIS?

These goals will be achieved through a variety of interrelated programs that will
follow our students from the time that they enter our school system through
graduation. In addition, PREP 2000 programs will help educators better
understand the needs of businesses within our area. With this understanding,
educators will be able to inform students more accurately of the opportunities
and expectations as they prepare to enter the workforce. It is equally important.

that the business community understarids the role that educators can play in this

partnership. Schools need to be seen and used as developers of high quality
potential employees.

114
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UNDER THE UMBRELLA OF PREP 2000, WE WILL
BEGIN WITH SEVEN AREAS. THEY ARE:

1) PRE-SCHOOL PREP:

For many children, the pre-school experience is the starting point on the path
leading to their becoming high quality employees. Appropriate support for pre-
school programs can be critical in helping those children transition to
kindergarten.

To date, the one identified need has been a request for age appropriate books.
To meet that need, PREP 2000 has a mechanism to enable business and/or
individuals to donate books for pre-school use. Each donated book is plated
with the donor's name, helping to reinforce the concept of a partnership between
educators, business, and the students themselves.

2) DINNER PARTNERS:

This is an 8-week-program in which 20 educators selected from all three school
divisions visit one local business each week. Businesses/Industry will rotate
hosting this evening.

¢ The host business will provide a meal for the educators. During this time
there will be the opportunities for “cross-educating” so that there is a better
understanding of what both business and educators are doing.

* The host business representatives will speak to the educators about hisfher
specific business, and will possibly allow a number of staff members to share
their specific duties/tasks. This will give the educators the opportunity to
learn exactly what the business produces, and how. i

¢ Educators then tour the host business facility.

* Educators are provided with recertification points for their participation. This
will be at no cost to the educators. They return to their schools and share
with the students the information that they now have as to the specific needs
of the given business.

In February 1996, this program began with a dinner and a tour of Parry McCluer
High School, one of two high schools located in the Rockbridge County area.
After this “kick-off” for all Dinner Partners participants, six local businesses in
turn hosted educators for informal weekly dinners. Each of these six visits took
place on a Wednesday evening, and each began with a casual buffet-style

- meal. Atthe conclusion of the meal, members of the host firm's staff spoke to

the educators about their specific business and described relevant duties, tasks,
training, job descriptions, and application procedures. They then gave a one to
two-hour tour of their production facility. The last dinner and tour were held at
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Rockbridge County High School. Educators who completed the entire Dinner
Partners program were eligible for appropriate recertification points. After each
presentation, the educators shared with their peers and students the information
learned about the specnf [ requwements and needs of the host business. Atthe
same time, the local business persons who participate in this program became
more familiar with the opportunities for training and instruction at the local high
schools. Both business persons and educators made valuable contacts and
opened new avenues of communication.

Initially, enrollment in the program was to be limited to fifteen, but the
enthusiastic response among educators led planners to raise the enrollment
limits. in all, twenty-six educators participated in the eight Dinner Partners
presentations and tours. Approximately 65 business participants, Chamber of
Commerce officials, and educators attended the final dinner and tour on April 17,
1996.

Dinner Partners has recently completed the second cycle. Six different
businesses participated, as did 25 first time educators.. :

3) WORKFORCE ENDORSEMENT AGREEMENT:
A "contract" between Students, Educators. and Business.

A) Students pledge to treat school as a JOb in antlctpauon of his or her
next job.

B) Educators pledge to provide young people with an education that will
_ prepare them to be productive members of their families, work places and
* communities - .
and

Provide a student's prospective employers with full and forthright
performance evaluations.

C) Businesses p]edge to give extra consideration to applications
submitted by students who have signed a workforce endorsement
agreement, asking the school for the employability record

and
Encourage employees to develop and refine their skills
and

Help local educators in appropriate ways to secure the means with
which to offer their students a quality education.

The school supenntendents and student body presidents signed the Educators’
and student's Workforce Endorsement Agreements in the fall of 1995.

- _ : :71516
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Enroliment of students began in December, 1996. By the end of the 1995-1996
school year, approximately 35% of tenth, eleventh, and twelfth graders had
signed the Workforce Endorsement Agreement and had placed them on file with
their respective guidance counselors. By the end of 1996-97 school year,
combined participation levels had risen to 59%. New business partners are
added monthly.

4) BUSINESS LUNCH PROGRAM:

This program was begun in the spring of 1995 as a joint effort between
Rockbridge County High School and the Lexington/Rockbridge County Chamber
of Commerce. The goal is to create an informal, small-group environment where
students have the opportunity. to speak directly with a professional in a career in
which they have expressed an interest. Each group gathers in a conference -
room, for a lunch of pizza and soft drinks. In the first year of the program, we
scheduled seven sessions in which 11 business representatives spent an hour
with students. Approximately 55 students participated.

In the 1995-96 school year, there were nine sessions, and approximately 85-90
juniors and seniors participated. The Business Lunch program was also
implemented in 1995-96 by Parry McCluer High School. During the 1996-97
school year, there will be approximately 15 business representatives who will
speak to 120 students. :

5) EDUCATOR OF THE YEAR

The Lexington/Rockbridge County Chamber of Commerce sponsors an

Educator of the Year Award to recognize significant contributions to local

education. All public school employees in Rockbridge County and the cities of

Buena Vista and Lexington are eligible. Nominations re sought from the

{:}:Jmmunity at large, with the assistance of the schools and the PTA's distributing
e forms.

The first Educator of the Year was presented to Mrs. Priscilla Jamison, a
kindergarten teacher at Enderly for the past 21 years. Mrs. Jamison received an
engraved plaque for display in her school and a modest stipend for continued
professional development.

Although the first awardee was a classroom teacher, the honor is also open to
other school system employees. The goal is to recognize anyone who makes a
significant contribution to the lives of students. Thus, the award could recognize
athletic coaches, guidance counselors, administrators, and others who have
regular contact with students.

6) SECOND CHANCE :

Encourage a public/private partnership to train those deemed unemployable by
most industries, and to encourage their employment. This would include titeracy
training, acquisition of GED's, help becoming “work literate”, etc. This training
should be specific to local businesses/industries

Currently, the Second Chance program is in development. A sub-committee
consisting of representatives from Social Services, the Virginia Employment
Commission, Economic Development, Juvenile Probation, business, industry,
and educators, has been formed and is exploring options and directions. Focus
currently is on developing a pre-employment course involving the business
community and on developing a local apprenticeship program.

erlc 117
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7) SCHOLARSHIPS .

Rockbridge County business and industries provide financial assistance through
scholarships to selected graduates of the public school systems of the county or
the two independent cities, allowing the recipients to pursue post-secondary
education. Scholarships funds will be expended only in-state and there can be
restrictions on academic majors. Each scholarship will be awarded on the basis
of criteria determined by the sponsor. This will allow sponsors to focus on
specific areas that impact their business. There are three tiers;

Corporate
Affinity
Individual

Each level is broken into a gold, silver, and bronze level to allow anyone who is
interested, regardless of the size of their business or organization to participate.

In June of 1996, three corporate and one individual scholarship, a total of $7,000

were awarded to four graduates of the two area high schools. All four of the

graduates will continue their education in engineering, applied mathematics, or

computer-related fields. They are currently attending Dabney S. Lancaster

\(}ommunity College, Mary Baldwin College, and two are at the University of
irginia. .

Scholarships are made for one year only, with payments made at the beginning
of each semester. Recipients have no obligation to their sponsors, although it is
hoped that there will develop opportunities for both summer employment and full-
time employment following graduation.

Scholarship funds are received and distributed through a tax-exempt foundation
established by the Lexington/Rockbridge County Chamber of Commerce.
Disbursements are made jointly payable to the recipient and the educational
institution.

8) PANGEA .

We have added a temporary component to PREP 2000. Pangea is a non-profit
group that we will be working with to bring 27 Russian high school track and field
athletes to Rockbridge County in late April and early May 1997, for a 12 day visit.
We are working closely with the Rockbridge County School system in
coordinating this visit. Area businesses have graciously supported this effort
with contributions both financially and through in-kind donations. There is a sub-
committee working on raising funds that will allow for this exchange to take
place. We believe that Rockbridge County has much to offer, and we are excited
about the opportunity to bring these student-athletes to our community, if even

" for a short visit. Our students will now have the opportunity to visit Russia on an

exchange one day, if they so chose.

If you have any questions, please contact Kelly Fujiwara, Education Chair at
540-463-7103, ext. 240 (work) 540-463-9378 (home) or e-mail at
fujiwaraka@vmi.edu.

Revised 4/97
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ROCKBRIDGE PREP 2000

<4 81% of the Class of 1999 has signed the Workforce Endorsement Agreement (WEA).
< 125 local firms have 'signed on as Business Partners in Rockbridge Prep 2000.

¢ Approximately 400 juniors and seniors at Rockbridge County High School and Parry McCluer
High School have participated in Business Lunch since the program began in 1996.

¢ Approximately 60 teachers from Rockbridge County High School and Parry McCluer High
School have completed the Dinner Partners program since 1996.

< In March 1998, 118 career-bound juniors and seniors participated in a Rockbridge Prep 2000
Job Fair.

<$ 236 students participated in a Mock Intervxew Day in March 1999: 30 busmess and
industry representatives conducted the interviews.

< By the end of the 1998 school year, Rockbridge Prep 2000 had awarded $20,000 in
Scholarships to graduating seniors. These scholarships were sponsored by local businesses.

¢ Rockbridge County High School offers 11 Career Majors: Agriculture, Auto Body Collision
Repair, Automotive Technology, Building Trades, Fine Arts, Health Careers, Humamtles
Mathematics/Sciences, Technology, Work and Family Studies.

¢ Rockbridge County High School has consistently been a high-scoring site on the National
Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP) tests since 1992 and has exceeded "High Schools
That Work” goals for reading, mathematics, and science.

¢ 33% of vocational completers who took the National Assessment of Educational Progress
(NAEP) test received the Award of Educational Achievement from the Southern Regional
Education Board.

¢ 66.7% of the 1087 students at Rockbridge County High School are takmg at least one
vocational/technical course.

¢ Average SAT scores: Verbal 541, Math 512. Since 1995 verbal scores have shown a 16-point
increase compared to 6 points in Virginia and in the nation. Qur math scores have showna -
17-point increase compared to 4 points in Virginia and 8 points nationally.

¢ 61% of the graduating class of 1998 matriculated at a post-secondary school. 47% of the total
graduates entered a four-year college or university. The remaining 15% entered a two-year
college.

¢ 34% of the 1998 vocational completers took the courses required for a college preparatory
program and completed at least two years of a foreign language; 43% received credit for
courses recommended by the Virginia High Schools That Work program; 26% completed at
least one dual enrollment or advanced placement class.

El{fC‘ 119

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



115

BUSINESS LUNCH

1995-98
ROCKBRIDGE PREP 2000
ACCOUNTING BUSINESS . INTERIOR DESIGN
Raetz and Hawkins, CPA MANAGEMENT Lexington Designs
Sue Baizley
AGRICULTURE Hugh Henderson LAW ENFORCEMENT
Rockbridge County Timber Ridge Lumber Rockbridge County Sheriff
Extension Agent * Company Buena Vista City Police
Washington and Lee
ARCHITECTURE University LEGAL SERVICES
Kirchner & Associates. Mann, Connelly, and
. CHILD CARE Hastings, PC
ARCHITECTURAL Childnet :
LANDSCAPE/ MILITARY SERVICE
HORTICULTURE COMPUTER Reserve Officers Training
Director of Planning, SERVICES " Corps, Virginia  ~
Rockbridge County Hi-Ram Computers Military Institute
AUTOMOTIVE SALES CONSTRUCTION . PSYCHOLOGY
& SERVICE . Virginia Ready-Mixed Dr. Julie Jennings
Lexington Motor Sales, Concrete Advisory
Inc. ) Council RETAIL
Blue Ridge Office
BANKING ENGINEERING Products
Bank of Rockbridge Des Champs Laboratories, State Farm Insurance
Inc.
BUSINESS/INSURANCE . SPORTS MEDICINE
Barger Insurance = - FORESTRY  Director of Sports
National Forest Service Medicine, Virginia
, Military Institute
‘GRAPHIC DESIGN
Rebecca Logan Design VETERINARY
MEDICINE
HEALTH CARE Lexington Animal Hospital
Stonewall Jackson
Hospital :
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“ HIGHLIGHTS OF BUSINESS LUNCH PROGRAM - “

WHO: ~ Juniors/Seniors.who are nominated by teachers and have not attended a lunch in
the past

WHAT: Business Lunch seminars sponsored by the High Schools That Work program and
the Chamber of Commerce (we’re serving pizza and cokes for lunch!)

WHEN: During the entire 4® period — students report directly after 3" period and at the
conclusion proceed to 5* period

WHERE: Conference Room across from the-Guidance office

WHY: " Opportunity to obtain valuable career information (e.g., wages, education/skills
required, benefits, etc.) from a local business person in an informal setting

WHAT CAN YOU DO TO HELP?

When you see that any of your students are invited:
1. First of all, encourage them to attend!
2. Discuss with them their career interest.

3. Go over with them the highlights of the program, including the importance of being
on time!

4. Encourage them to demonstrate proper business etiquette (manners, respect, politeness,
thanking the speaker, etc.).

5. Follow-up the next day asking them how it went, what they learned, if it helped in their
career selection, etc. (They will be completing a formal, written evaluation at the end of

the luncheon that covers questions such as these.)

6. Feel free to ask them to report their experience to the class..

Thank you for your support of the Business Lunch program!!
If you have any questions or comments, feel free to contact Katly Burant.

e 121
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BUSINESS LUNCH PROGRAM
. SAMPLE QUESTIONS FOR EMPLOYERS

1. What education, training, and skills are necessary for your job?

2. What benefits (health/life/dental insurance, paid vacation, sick
days, profit sharing, retirement, etc.) are available?

3. what is the étarting wage for-aﬁ entry-level employee?

4. Do you get paid an hourly wage or are you salaried?

5. How often do you get paid (once month, twice month, once week)?
6. What duties do you perform in a typical workday?

7. What do yéu like most/least about your job?

8. What chances are there for éromotions? wWhat are promotions
based on?

‘'s. 1Is your company an Equal Opportunity Employer (EOE}?
10. How do you advertise your job openings?
11. What does your company look for when hiring an emﬁloyee?

(personality, male or female, size/weight, physical
appearance, etc.)

12. What-do I need to do to prepare myself to be employed at your
company?
13. How many hours do you work per day? How many da?s per week?

14. Once I am trained at your company, what other opportunities
might be available to me with my skills (other jobs) ?

15. wWhat type of clothing is appropriate at your company (jeans,
professional dress, uniform, etc.)?

16. Do you work in a group setting or as an individual?
17. - What kind of contact would I have with the public?
18. Do I need my own car/transportation?

19. What types of incentives (perks) do you offer (end-of-year
bonus, comp. time, meeting or exceeding quotas, etc.)?

20. Describe your work environment (facilities, cafeteria,
cleanliness, noise level, size of building, etc.).

o
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Dear Faculty Members:

Once again we will be hosting the "Business Lunch" program for juniors and seniors. The
lunches are part of the High Schools That Work (HSTW) grant as well as the Workforce
Endorsement (WEA) program. The goals of the lunch "seminars” are: (1) to provide a link
between local business persons and students; (2) to help raise student expectations
regarding their education; and (3) to provide students with career planning information.

Please list below any JUNIORS or SENIORS you feel would benefit from this type of
informal contact. (It makes no difference whether they are college or tech prep, skills
development or special education!) It would also help us if you would list their career
interests (feel free to ask them!). As this year's list is developed, we will provide you a copy
from which to verify all students nominated.

During this hectic time of the school year, we appreciate your input! Please return this form
to Kathy Burant's mailbox by Wednesday, September 17. THANKS!!

Je g g gtk ok o o o o ok ok kv e e e e e e e e e e e e ke ke ke ke e ke ke ke ke ok ok kb

HSTW BUSINESS LUNCH NOMINEES

YOUR NAME:

SUBJECT(S) YOU TEACH:

1. »
2.

3.

4. -

5.

FEEL FREE TO ADD ADDITIONAL NAMES!



Read the statements beléw} then circle the number corresponding
to the term that best describes your feelings about each

119

BUSINESS LUNCH PROGRAM
EMPLOYER’S EVALUATION

statement.

4=Agree; 3=Somewhat Agree; 2=Somewhat Disagree;

Participating in the business lunch
program was a positive experience
for me.

I would recommend the business lunch
program to other employers.

I feel the students gained valuable
insight into what it would be like to
have a career in my field.

The students asked appropriate questxons
during the presentation.

The students were attentive and seemed
intérested in learning about my career.

There was an adequate amount of time to
present the material I prepared.

The luncheon met my expectations--

I was well informed about the purpose
of program and was adequately prepared
for what to expect.

Please complete the following:

8.

10.°

ERIC
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What did you like the most about the business lunch?

aspect (s) should be contxnued?

.4

2

1=Disagree

1

What

What did you like least about the business lunch?

aspect (s) should be discontinued?

What

Additional comments:
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-BUSINESS LUNCH PROGRAM
STUDENT’S EVALUATION

Read the statements below, then circle the number corresponding
to the term that best describes your feelings about each

statement.

4=Agree; 3=Somewhat Agree; 2=Somewhat Disagree; 1=Disagree

1. Attending the business luncheon.was a 4 3 2 1
positive experience for me.

2. I would recommend the business lunch 4 3 2 1
program to other students.

3. I gained valuable insight into what 4 3 2 1
it will be like to have a job in the
field of my career choice.

4. I felt comfortable asking questions 4 3 2 1
during the presentation.

5. The guest speaker was enthusiastic
about presenting his/her career.

. 6. The guest speaker seemed very 4 3 2 1

knowledgeable about the career field.

7. Attending the luncheon helped me to 4 3 2 1
decide whether or not to pursue a
career in the field discussed.

Please complete the following:

8. What did you like the most about the business lunch? What
aspect (s) should be continued?

9. What did you like least about the business lunch? - What

aspect (s) should be discontinued?

10. Additional comments:

O

ERIC
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AGRICULTURAL SERVICES

Rockbridge Farmers’ Cooperative -

BANKING
First Union Bank

EDUCATION

Parry McCluer High School )
Rockbridge County High School
Southern Virginia College
Virginia Military Institute
Washington and Lee University .

HEALTH CARE
Stonewall Jackson Hospital

HOSPITALITY AND TOURISM
Lexington Visitors’ Center
Stonewall Jackson House

LEGAL SERVICES
Mann, Connelly & Hastings, P.C.

RIC
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DINNER PARTNERS

1996-98

ROCKBRIDGE PREP 2000

MANUFACTURING
" Bontex

Burlington Industries

Dana

Des Champs Laboratories

Modine

North Fork Lumber

MEDIA
News Gazette

MERCHANTS

Sunday’s Child

Hess Brothers Jewelers

Willson Walker House Restaurant

Lexington Downtown Development
Association

RE/MAX Realtors

Dorothy Blackwelt Art

TRANSPORTATION

Lee Hi Travel Plaza
Virginia Department of Transportation

126
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“DINNER PARTNERS” RETURNS FOR 1997!

“DINNER PARTNERS” will begin on Wednesday,
February 19 at Parry McCluer High School

The program will continue every Wednesday (except
April 2) until the wrap-up session on April 16 at

RCHS!
February 19 Kickoff at Parry McCluer H.S.
February 26 Lee Hi Truck Stop
March 5 Burlington Industries
March 12 Stonewall Jackson Hospitat
March 19 vDOT
March 26 Washington and Lee
Aprit 2 No meeting
April 9 Modine

Aprit 16 Wrap-Up at RCHS

Dinners and tours run from 6:00 P.M. to about 8:00 P.M.

No fees, no cost for meals!

Recertification points? You can earn a maximum of 27 under
Option 9 (see Liz Ramsey for details!)

Unassigned days? You can use these hours!

bl

Here s your chance to tour area businesses, make valuable contacts with locat
business leaders, and learn more about Rockbridge area employers! This program
fast year was extremely vaiuable, and everyone thoroughly enjoyed the experience!

__Yes! Iwantto sign up for “Dinner Partners”! Reserve my place!
___No, I cannot participate in “Dinner Partners” this year.
I need more information. Please contact me.

Your name:

Please return this form to Liz Ramsey’s box ASAP (by February 5 at the latest). First
come, first serve - preference will be given 1o people who could not participate last year.
The Chamber of Commerce does need 1o give businesses a firm number of participants so
businesses can plan for meals, so we encourage you to attend every session or find a
substitute if you cannot make one of the dates.

REMEMBER: NO FEES, NO COSTS FOR MEALS!

. 127
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LEXINGTON o
ROCKBRIDGE COUNTY 10 East Washington Street
Lexington, Virginia 24450
CHAMBER OF COMMERCE B e 5375
Dear Educators, |
The Lexington-Rockbridge Chamber of Commerce Education Committee has been working hard
this past year in preparing and p ing programs aimed at p ing the education and
busi ities. This ittee is rep d by members of all three school divisions, and other
interested citizens.

In August PREP 2000 was unveiled to the community ata kick-off breakfast. The focus that
moming was the Workforce Endorsement Agreement ( WEA). Both high schools have hosted the {
Busi Lunch progr and plan to continue this through the spring.- The nomination forms are out
for the Educator of the Year, the deadline for nominations is March 1. This spring we will introduce a
Scholarship program targeted at our graduating seniors to give them support in pursuing post-secondary
educational opportunities.

Dinner Psrtners is anew program that we are beginning next week! This program will run from
February 21 through April 17 (no session April 10). The program includes:

. —ISEd spend an ing with 6 areas b

*~Light meal provided by the host business
~Leam about the specifics of the business
~Talk with employees who are performing a variety of duties/task
~Tour the facility
—No cost to the Educators

»t ~Recertification points available

L —~Each high schooi will also host ani evening, allowing the b

to see their programs and facility

1,

This program is open to anyone employed by any of the three school divisions in the county. If you are
interested, please complete the section below and Fax it to Sammy Moore at the Lexington-Rockbridge
Chamber office. The fax number is 463-3567. Space is limited, and will be filled on a first come basis.
Spaces have been allocated for each division. We realize that this is a very short tum-around time, and

apologize for any i i If you have any questions. please feel free to contact the Chamber office
at 463-5375.

NAME:

SCHOOL:,

POSITION/TITLE:

GRADE (if appropriate): PHONE NUMBER: :

—_——

Q 128
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Nomination Form
for the

PREP 2000 Educator of the Year

’

Residents of Rockbridge County and the Cities of Buena Vista and Lexington are fortunate
to have so many dedicated educators working in their respective school systems. Some of
these dedicated employees are classroom teachers; others are in administrative, coaching,
clerical, or support positions. It is the goal of the PREP 2000 program to identify and publicly
recognize at least one of these individuals on an annual basis.

This form, which may be locally reproduced, is used to submit a name for consideration.
Submissions should be clearly written (typed is preferable but is not necessary for
consideration) and should include all information requested. The selection committee will be
more impressed by the. QUALITY of individual nominations than by the QUANTITY of
submissions in support of a particular nominee.

Completed nomination forms should be returned to the Chamber office at 101 E.
Washington Street, Lexington, Virginia 24450, by May 1. Announcement of the Award
recipient will be made later in the spring. The Award shall consist of a plaque, a certificate,
and a cash stipend which is to be used for further professional development, as may be
appropriate. Nominees must be full time employees of one of the local, public school systems
and must have been employed for a period of at least three years at the time of nomination.

I hereby nominate » to be considered for
EDUCATOR OF THE YEAR.

The nominee works as a

(give job title)
at

(give focation where nominee works)

Number of years | have known this individual:
Capacity in which | have known this individual (for example: as a student, as a fellow teacher
or employee, as a parent, etc.): )

| feel this person deserves this award because: (be as specific as possible. If there are
news articles or other supporting documents, copies may be attached, but they MUST be IN
ADDITION to the stated views of the nominator. Do NOT expect supporting documents to be
returned. This section may be continued on the reverse and on additional - sheets, if
necessary.)
{over)

7-698 99- 5



Acadia Polymers
Alleghany Hightands Chamber of
Commerce

Alleghany Highlands Economic
Devslopment Authority

BARC Electric Cooperative

B nsurance

Blua Ridge Office Products
Blue Ridge Restaurant
Bontax
Boys' Homa, Inc.
Buena Vista Baptist Church
Buena Vista Chamber
of Commerce

Buena Vista City Schools
Burlington Industries
Best Westem Inn at Hunt Ridge
City of Buena Vista
Cily Subs and Steaks
Charles W. Barger & Sons
Columbia Alleghany

. Regional Hospital

126

WORKFORCE ENDORSEMENT AGREEMENT

BUSINESS PARTNERS, 1997-98

Planters Mortgage, inc.
Professional Aquatics Games &
Sports
Raetz & Hawkins, C.P.A, P.C.
Ramada inn
Rebecca Logan Design
Red Qak Inn
RE/MAX Town end Country
idge Area
Occupational Center

J. Steven Grist, P.C. Rockbridge Community
Holiday Inn Express Services Board
Hammond-Mitchell, Inc. Rockbridge County Schools
Hamric & Sheridan Jewelers Rockbridge Fermers’ Cooperative
Hunter Hill Rennie's/Bullets Rockbridge Regional Library
James River Basin Canoe Sils Construction
Livery, Ltd. Robert L. Simons, 0.0.S.
Jarrett Millwork Standard Printing and Office
Job Shop Supply
- Kraftee Kitchen State Bank of the Alleghanies
Lear Corporation Siete Farm Insurance Company
Lee-Hi Travel Plaza Stoneridge Bed & Breakfast
Lexington Animal Hospital Stonewall Jackson Hospital
Lexington Antique Stonewall Jackson House
& Craft Mall Stop-in, Buena Vista
Lexington Building Supply . Sugar Tree Inn
Lexington Carriage Company Summar Clan, Inc.
Lexington City Schools . The Bacova Guild, Ltd.
Lexingtorn/Rockbridge of The Homestead, L.C.
. The Inn at Union Run
Liberty House Nursing Home The Marketing Department
Loughhead Bu:ldlnu Supoty The Rockbridge Partnership
Manpowaer, Inc. Timber Ridge Farm
George C. Marshall Foundation Timber Ridge Lumber
McDonald's of Lexington TLC Travel Agency
Modine Totatly Party
Monttessori Center for Children Travel Unlimited
Natural Bridge Inn and U. S. Forest Service
Conference Center Valley Insurance Agencies
News-Gazette | Virginia Horse Center
Nicety Funeral Home Virginia Ready-Mixed Concrete
North Fork Lumber Company Advisory Council
Northwestem Mutual Virginta Employment
{Lexington) Commission
Virginta Military Institute
(Covington) Washington & Lee University
I i C i
O'Shields Financial Associates Witson Walker House

estaurant
WHKEY and Big Country 101

Buena Vista Chamber of G * 1 TR

ERIC
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. WORKFORCE ENDORSEMENT AGREEMENT

A collaborative effort of Rockbridge County High School, Lexington/Rockbridge
County Chamber of Commerce, Buena Vista Chamber of Commerce, Tech Prep
Educational Consortium of Westem Virginia , Virginia Employment Commission,
Employer Advisory Committee, The Rockbridge Partnership, Blue Ridge

- Regional Education and Training Council

Schools and Community Working Together For Our Students’ Future

Rockbridge County High School and Rockbridge area employers understand the crucial
links among a high school diploma, excellent school attendance, good grades,
marketable skills, an excellent work ethic, and success in obtaining and retaining
employment. Therefore, an agreement has been established in which area business
and industry will give priority consideration to high school graduates for entry level jobs.
In turn, tocal public schools will provide employers with information that documents
graduates’ employment skills necessary for job success.

The participant agrees to allow the school
to provide prospective employers with an

EMPLOYABILITY RECORD
which includes

High School Courses Taken and Semester Grades and Credits Eamned
Cumulative Grade Point Average
Class Rank
Attendance Record
Test Scores
Performance Reviews . .

The Workforce Endorsement Agreement
can

Provide local employers with a viable workforce
Provide good jobs for high school graduates in the Rockbridge County area
Encourage students to complete high school and work to gain employment skills
- Promote the importance of education and lifelong leaming

o c 132
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STUDENT WORKFORCE ENDORSEMENT AGREEMENT

Success in life comes in many different forms and is defined in different ways by
different people. Some factors which bring success are often not totally within an
individual's control. There are, however, certain things which | can do to improve
my chances for success in life, and to that end | hereby enter the Workforce
Endorsement Agreement.

By entering into this agreement, | hope to benefit in the following ways:

My application for employment within our corﬁmunity will receive extra
consideration by employers who are pammpanls in the Workforce Endorsement
Agreement.

| will become eligible for consideration for scholarship assistance following
graduation through those programs established by local businesses and the
Lexington-Rockbridge County Chamber of Commerce.

To improve my chances for success in life, | pledge myself to the following:

| pledge myself to technical competence. This means ! will strive to
master each and every subject | take in high school, regardless of the subject’s
nature.

" | pledge myself to accepting personal responsibility. This means 1.
understand that | am responsible for my actions and how they affect me and
others.

| pledge myself to contributing to team efforts. This means I understand
that success often comes as a result of fruitfu! collaboration with others,
especially in business situations. Therefore, | will strive to be a team oriented
person.

| pledge myself to mastery of effective communications. This means |
understand that my ability to advance in the world and to lead others is largely
determined by how well | communicate in a variety of situations. 1 will work to
master both written and spoken communications.

| pledge myself to maintaining my health. This means ! understand that
business and industry have no place for those who cannot be depended upon to
be at work on a consistent basis, that they have no place for those who use
“alcohol or other drugs to the detriment of the work environment, and that |
hamper my chance for success if | cannot subscribe to a policy of clean living.

. 133
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As a further part of this.agreement, | agree to treat my schooling as the “job” |
now hold; that this job is the precursor to my next job (be it additional schooling
or entry into the work place); and that by affixing my signature below, | agree not
only to the pledges listed above, but also authorize Rockbridge County High
School to release my attendance, grades and performance reviews when
requested by prospective employers participating in the Workforce Endorsement
Agreement or by post-secondary educational institutions.

Applicant’'s Consent:

The signatures below authorize Rockbridge County High School to release the
participant’s attendance and grade records and performance reviews when
requested by prospective employers participating in the Workforce Endorsement
Agreement or by post-secondary educational institutions.

Participant’s Full Name (please
print)

Signémre

Parent/Guardian’s
Signature

Date

Return this form to your high school guidance department.

o 13 :
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PERFORMANCE REVIEW

Student Grade

Evaluator Date of Evaluation

in what capacity do you know this student?

For how long have you known this student?

The purpose of this evaluation is for you, as an individual who interacts with this
student on a regular basis, to share your observations. This information will not
be shared with the student; it is intended to be shared only with prospective
employers and post-secondary institutions. This is an opportunity for educators
to assist the business community in evaluating potential employees. In order for
this to be successful, your honesty is essential.

Please review the following criteria when completing the grid on the back page.

Evaluate the student on the following traits: Qutstanding - Student consistently
meets, and in many instances exceeds, established standards and desired
results; Very Good - Student consistently meets established standards or
sometimes exceeds but never falls short of desired results; Satisfactory -
Student meets established standards or usually meets but seldom falls short of
desired results; Development Needed - Student meets established standards in
some instances but lacks consistency or seldom exceeds and often falls short of
desired results from time to time.
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“Outstanding. = | Very Good - Satisfactory-

Attendance

Communication

Courtesy

Initiative

Judgment

Leadership

Organization

Personal
Appearance

Poise and
Confidence

Punctuality

Quality of Work

Quantity of Work

Teamwork

Thoroughness

COMMENTS (Optional):

Evaluator's
Signature:,

(When complete, please return directly to the guidance office)
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BUSINESS WORKFORCE ENDORSEMENT AGREEMENT

As a person engaged in running a business, | know that many factors are
involved in making an enterprise successful. One of the most important factors
is having high quality employees who believe in themselves and in the
organization for which they work. When businesses and whole communities
have an alert, dedicated and industrious work force, wonderful things can - and
usually do - happen.

By entering into this agreement, | commit myself and this organization to the
development of a high quality work force within our community. Specifically:

| agree to encourage and assist local educators in developing not only technical
competence in their students, but also the much needed traits of personal
responsibility, teamwork, good communication skills, and a commitment to
healthy living.

.1 agree to request full and frank performance reviews from school administrators,
teachers, coaches, and others when considering for employment those young
people who have signed a Workforce Endorsement Agreement.

i agree to encourage my employees continually to develop those skills which will
help make them successful in life and contribute to the success of this business
organization. .

| agree to encourage the continued development of a high quality pool of
employees and potential employees for the economic good of our entire
community in order to demonstrate that there are opportunities here for new
industry, as well as reasons for young people to consider that they have a
rewarding employment future in the Rockbridge area.

Finally, in my 'employment of young people, | agree to give extra consideration to
those who have signed their own Workforce Endorsement Agreement.

Signature

Title

Organization

Education Committee of the
LexIngton/Rockbridge Chamber of Commerce
Buena Vista Chamber of Commerce
Date Parry McCluer High School « Rockbridge County High Schoot
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EDUCATORS WORKFORCE ENDORSEMENT AGREEMENT

As educators, we are acutely aware of the many responsibilities we have to our community and
to the young people entrusted to our daily care. At the same time, we also recognize that for our
young people toachieve success in life, they will need to embrace habits and attitudes which are
not necessarily taught in the formal classroom setting.

We know that our world is a very competitive one, one in which only the best prepared and the
most hard working individuals and societiés will advance. We want our young people to ad-
vance as they go through life, and we want them to be productive and constructively contributing
members of their families, their work places, and their communities at large. .

Accordingly, we pledge our efforts and those of our professional colleagues to the following:

We will continue to stress technical mastery of all subject matter presented in our educational
curricula.

We will continue to stress the importance of young people accepting individual responsibility.

We will continue (o stress the importance of team building as a means of achieving organiza-
tional goals, particularly in the work setting.

We will continue to stress the significance of practicing effective communication, both written
and oral, as a means of personal advancement and effective leadership. «

We will continue to stress the imponance of promoting practices which advance good health as a
lifelong attribute of success.

Further, we agree that our students would be well served by developing the positive attitude that
their schooling represents the same kinds of challenges and opportunities for advancement as can
be found in the job market. They should view their educational experience as the “job” they now’
hold in anticipation of the job they will next hold, be it further education or entry into the work
place. :

For those students who have committed themselves to signing the Workforce Endorsement
Agreement, we pledge ourselves to providing prospective employers or those associated with
further educational opportunities, fulf and forthright performance evaluations on our students,
when so requested.

Signature

Title

Date
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PREP 2000 EDUCATION COMMITTEE

wm i

Kathy Burant: [kmbuant@res.rang.k12.va.us] Business Instructor,
Rockbridge County High School. 143 Greenhouse Road, Lexington VA
24450. (540) 463-5555.

Mary Frances Burks: [mburks@rockbridge.net] Guidance
Department, Parry McCluer High School. 2329 Chestnut Avenue,
Buena Vista VA 24416. (540) 261-2127.

Robin Coleman: [dlcoler@dl.cc.va.us] Dabney Lancaster
Community College. 766 N. lee Highway, Lexmgton VA 24450.
(540) 463-6673.

Donna Fraizer: [dsfrai@buv.rang.k12.va.us] Technology Department,
Parry McCluer High School. 2329 Chestnut Avenue, Buena Vista VA
24416. (540) 261-2127. ’

Kelly Fujiwara: (Chair) [fujiwaraka@umi.edu] Assistant Director
of Development for Planned Giving & Major Gifts George C. Marshall
Foundation. PO Drawer 1600 Lexington VA 24450. (540) 464-7103
ext. 240 / (540) 463-7822.

Gay Grayson: [grayson@rockbridge.net] Director of Special
Education, Lexington City Schools. 300-A White Street, Lexington, VA
24450. (540) 463-7146

L. Scott Hannah: [shanna@rcs.rang.k12.va.us] Director of

- Vocational Education Rockbridge County Schools. 600 Wad_dell

Street, Lexington, VA 24450. (540) 463-5437.

David L. Kleppinger: [trp@rockbridge.net] Executive Difector,
Rockbridge Partnership. 6 South Randolph, Lexington, VA 24450.
(540) 463-7346.

Robert E. Martis: [Barger@BargerInsurance.com] Barger Insurance
Network. PO Box 746, Lexington, VA 24450. (540) 463-3166.

Howard McGrath: Vice President of Operations, Des Champs
Laboratories. PO Box 220, Natural Bridge, VA 24579.
(540) 291-1111

JBQ



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

135

Sammy Moore: [léxrockcc@Rockbridge.net] Executive Director
Lexington/Rockbridge Chamber of Commerce. 110 W. Washington
Street, Lexington, VA 24450. (540) 463-5375.

Carol B. Phemister: [cbphemi@®rcs.rang.k12.va.us] Guidance
Department, Rockbridge County High School. 143 Greenhouse Road,
Lexington VA 24450. (540) 463-5555.

Elizabeth C. Ramsey: [ecramée@rcs rang.k12.va.us] Social Studies
Instructor Rockbridge County High School. 143 Greenhouse Road,
Lexington VA 24450. (540) 463-5555. '

Glen H. Stark: [ghstark@rcs.rang.k12.va.us]. Superintendent,
Rockbridge County Schools. 417 Morningside Drive, Lexington, VA
24450. (540) 463-7381.

WEB SITES:

Lexington/Rockbridge Chamber of Commerce:
www.lexrockchamber.com

Parry McCluer High School:
www.bv.rang.k12.va.us

Rockbridge County High School:
www.rsc.rang.k12.va.us
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Chairman BoND. Thank you very much, Ms. Fujiwara.

Thanks to all of you for some very interesting ideas. Let me just
explore a few of them here.

s. Ball, I was interested to hear your discussion of how small
businesses really can take a lead role. We think normally of busi-
ness-education partnerships being the largest companies in town.
I know we have had partnerships in Kansas City, where companies
like Sprint and Ha.ll‘r)nark, which are very, very large employers,
get involved. )

Can you give us some ideas of what the small business, the 25
glnéployees or less, can and should be doing that can make a real

i eflence in the community and the education achievement of our
youth. :

Ms. BaLL. Well, I think the small business, as we have in our
county and working with our local chamber in diploma pledges, in
looking at school transcripts of prospective employees that we hire,
and making the student realize that we do care about their edu-
cation and what they received in high school, and how they attend
high school, and what grades that they get; that these are impor-
tant to the employers and that if you do not have these, we cannot
hire. It is just one'of the main things, and the diploma pledge that
we are not going to hire the drop out if we have the person with
the diploma in hand; that it is important to stay in school and get
the education.

But I think working with the local chambers and local business
groups, whether it is an Adopt a School program, which we have
in our areas, small businesses, maybe they cannot adopt a whole
school, but a group of businesses can adopt that school and working
on core academics, can help the school come up with what we nee
to be taught, yes.

Chairman gOND. Ms. Goodling, I was struck that your son, a spe-
cial education graduate, is reading better than high school grad-
uates, and that has got to tell us something. That is a heavy mes-
sage. In your written statement you also talked about students
being held accountable for their actions, and we addressed some-
what in our Juvenile Justice bill very difficult questions of how you
get back to asserting some discipline because I, for one, am very
much concerned that teachers and students are held hostage today,
sometimes as a result of Federal mandates on schools. Would you
tell us just briefly about your experience and your views on it?

Ms. GOODLING. I think you hit most of the highlights, and that
is we are definitely being held hostage. Coming down this morning,
I heard on the radio that they are trying to turn this around a lit-
tle bit by making students more accountable. I think sometimes
that parents have to be educated. It is so easy to say, “I am goi
to sue the school today,” and somehow we have to turn this around,
and this was just on discrimination, sex discrimination.

I think we are getting too wound up trying to make everybody
be polite, {'et they are not, and the principals tend to do nothing
about it. I know that I spoke with several principals about this,
and they said, “Well, it takes too much of our time, and it is more
of an effort.”

I was also very distressed when I went to a hearinf recently for
a student working for me who was caught in schoool with a two-
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inch pocket knife in his pocket. He was called before the school
board, and he was expelled. How he got caught was he was with
a student who had marijuana. The student who was caught with
the marijuana got 3 days detention. I was furious because I saw
no justice in this, yet the school board was saying, “Well, well, you
know, we just can’t do much about this drug situation. We can’t
test everybody,” I think they should have expelled the kid with the
marijuana too. ' :

I think that was just as big an offense. We do not get the mes-
sage to the kids that we are serious about their behaviors. And all
that the parents say is, “Ah, my poor kid.”

Chairman BOND. I am not too sure that I could not have been
found with a two-inch pocket knife when I was whittling in
school— '

[Laughter.]

Ms. GOODLING. Yes. -

Chairman BOND [continuing]. Because I loved to whittle, not that
I had any ability at it. ' ’ ‘

But let me turn to Mr. Rust. I want to find out whether we are
on the same track. ‘ ' :

I like what you are talking about—giving local flexibility and
using Federal dollars to get results, and scientific data on results
and sharing results. You. talk about accountability. One of my
hang-ups is if the Federal Government sets itself up as the ulti-
mate arbiter of what is successful and how you grade success, we
have gotten some screwy Federal ideas as to what is success. I
measure success as whether someone can read and write, can fig-
ure out five-eighths versus seven-sixteenths, things of that nature.

Some of the people inside the Washington establishment have
much different ideas, and when you are talking about accountabil-
ity, my focus is there should be a local accountability. I would like
to know to what extent you think the Federal Government should
be saying these are the tests that students should pass to deter--
mine whether the schools are succeeding? How would you measure
it and what level? ' -

Mr. RusT. Rather complex question.

Chairman BOND. It is not an easy one. .

Mr. Rust. Understand, and I think as you look at what the busi-
ness community has tried to do over particularly the last 10 years,
with some varying degrees of success, is to build a framework
based around tough academic standards bench-marked internation-
;alrlgs,' developing forms of assessments, testing against those stand-

and then some kind of accountability.

We have had some progress there. I think where the Federal
Government can be helpful is encouraging really some of the com-

arison between and among States. I recall coming out with the

ation At Risk back in 1983/1984, that a year afterwards a study
was done of visiting with each State as to what have you done in
light of that report, and that was the first time, I believe, that com-
parisons between and among States took place.
 One of the things I have seen with my involvement with Achieve,
which is basically in looking at academic standards, but also the
testing, is the commitment among the Governors, at least those
who are leading the education charge, that they want to move their
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States up to being among the best, and one of the ways you can
measure that is by testing. Some of the things that they are doing
to raise the standards, raise the testing, is to talk among them-
selves and declare that they are doing better. We are doing better
than XY State or AB State.

I think if the Federal Government can come in and help compile
some of those scorecards and create some healthy competition be-
tween and among the States, I think that will have, over time, a
positive impact on student achievement. :

Chairman BOND. I think we are reading from the same songbook,
although I have seen, regrettably, enough screwball ideas come out
of Washington, D.C., that I am nervous about what Washington
might proscribe as a standard of achievement against which one
should be measured. I am very basic. I believe that we should go
back to the nuts and bolts. A sound base of reading, writing, and
arithmetic, and some science is vitally important.

Mr. RUST. One of the things that I would favor putting in as an
incentive, is requring that the States, in return for Federal funds,
should show incremental improvement. Wherever you are, let's see
some improvement. .

Chairman BOND. In other words, you set your goals and show us
that you are meeting those goals.

Mr. RuUsT. Yes. That——

Chairman BOND. That is a novel idea.

Mr. RusT. It is a matter, again, of competition among the States
as they try to improve their standards, but is the Federal Govern-
ment saying, we will help you. But what we expect you to do is to
learn constant improvement and move up the scale in terms of how
well the academic outcomes of your students is measured.

Chairman BOND. Ms. Fujiwara, you outlined some very exciting
spin-offs of PREP, the enhanced relationships, increased business
contact, tours, things like that, and I ask the tough question that
I just ran by Mr. Rust. Can you demonstrate, have you been able
to show that the educational achievement of students in your area,
t}ﬁfs Lexington-Rockbridge area, has improved as a result of all of
this.

I mean, relationships are good, tours are good, but the ultimate
question is are they reading better, are they doing better math?

Ms. Fusiwara. Looking at—taking Rockbridge County High
School because those are the stats that I have, they have consist-
ently been a high-scoring site on the National Assessment of Edu-
cational Progress, the NAEP test scores, since 1992, and have ex-
~ ceeded the High Schools that Work Goals for reading, math and
science. :

Thirty-three percent of those who have completed vocational edu-
cation who took the National Assessment for Education Progress
tests received the Award of Education Achievement from the.
Southern Regional Education Board. '

The average SAT scores, verbals of 541 and math of 512, since
1995, verbal scores have shown a 16-point increase compared to a
six-point in the State of Virginia and in the Nation. Our math
scores have shown a 17-point increase compared to four points in
Virginia and eight points nationally.
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-Chairman BOND. So better than a 10-percent increase over the
increase in the statewide achievement levels.

Ms. FUJIWARA. Now, I cannot say to you that because of the pro-
gram that we have, this is a result of it. I can say to you, without
any question, that I feel that we have enhanced that; that because
of this, we have allowed opportunities for our educators to come
into the businesses, for them to see firsthand what is going to be
expected of the students because they are producing the product for
industry, and they then can go back to those students and say to

~them, “I've had dinner with these folks. I've walked through that
. plant. I know what they need.”

And our business people are much more willing to come in and
participate in mock interview days and career days. They are com-
ing in, and they are willing to have lunch with these kids because
many of these folks are scared to death to come into these schools

. because the last time they were in a high- school was when they
were in high school, and what they see on the news frightens them.
So for them to come into a school and actually sit around a table
with a bunch of kids who are articulate, and intelligent, and want
to further pursue certain careers, it is very exciting to see that
interaction take place.

Chairman BOND. For the purposes of this hearing, we will accept
the post hoc ergo propter hoc. That PREP may have had some im-
pact on that increase more than 10 percent better than the rest of
the State. . : :

It is, obviously, from the very .brief discussions that Senator
Kerry, and Senator Snowe and I have had today, we are going to
try to find how we can help businesses.in their local communities
expand upon these. Just quickly, because we want to wrap up by
11:30, can you give us a suggestion of a program that works, some-
thing we could emphasize. We are not going to pass a mandate. We
are not going to set up a new Federal program and say you have
to do this, but perhaps we can share the combined knowledge and
experience that you have.

Ms. Ball, what would you suggest?

Ms. BaLL. Mr. Chairman—

(;‘ihg.irman BOND. In 60 seconds or less, what would you tell us
to do?

Ms. BALL. I would think the most important thing that you could
do on the Federal level would be to share and to expedite programs
that work across the States.

Chairman BOND. Thank you. Ms. Goodling?

Ms. GOODLING. Ditto.

[Laughter.]

Chairman BOND. Well, that is a succinct answer.

Ms. GOODLING. I think that is very important. ‘

Chairman BOND. OK. Well, we will certainly review that.

Mr. Rust.

Mr. RUST. Let me expand and use a few of their seconds——

[Laughter.] .

Mr. RuUsT [continuing]. That they gave me. ‘

What I would strongly encourage the message coming from—any
effort ‘coming out of this is to have—there are many tools that the
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business community has available, that business needs a good deal
of businesses involved today. We need to expand that.

We need to identify those employees within our organizations
that are involved in education, sc oo{boards, wherever it might be,
helping with teacher education and so forth, and make sure they
have the tools and information of what is going on today—back to
Barbara’s comment—in terms of some of the best practices that are
occurring. Because this is how business improves itself. We go out,
we try to find who is the best out there, who is the world-class or-
ganization and learn from them. We don’t have that in education.

f we can do that by sharing experiences, the successes as well as
the failures, I think we will move the ball forward significantly on
improving student achievement.

hairman BOND. I just had a discussion last week with the presi-
dent of Northwest Missouri State University who played a very ac-
tive role in getting the Baldrige Award expanded to education,
which he 1f)lans; on winning, and he wanted me to help him expand
it. We will watch with a great deal of interest to see if he does win
it, and what they have learned.

Ms. Fujiwara.

Ms. FUJIWARA. I think the bifgest thing that you could support
is the businesses have got to call the schools and start communicat-
ing with the schools. Until the schools know what business expects
and what they can offer, and they will call the schools and say,
“Give us your best kids. Give us those transcripts. Tell us who are
your best potential employees,” you are not going to—you are still
going to have those kinds of problems. _ )

The schools are willing to do that if just given that opportunity.
So if you could encourage between those two parties I think you
would see some success. .

Chairman Bonp. It so hap%ens I have got to go. I have got three
more things here before lunch, and one of them is slpeaking to the
SBA Awards, and I will tell businesses to get involved with edu-
cation. That is a start. We have got a Web site. We will do that,
and we are going to move on from there.

I want to thank all of you for taking your valuable time out of
your schedule. This information is exciting. I am going to circulate
it to all of our colleagues, not just the colleagues on the Small Busi-
ness Committee because it is very important that all of us listen.
to what you are hearing in terms of the problems and also pay at-
tention to what are some of the solutions. ‘ ‘

As we address education reform, I agree with Senator Kerry. It
is not going to be done just by é)assin%another law in Washington.
Last time we counted, we had 764 Federal education programs.
Somehow I do not think a 765th or a 766th is going to make a dif-
ference. I think we have got to transfer and identify that respon-
sibility, go back to the local community and put some heat on the
businesses themselves, who are either the beneficiaries or the vic-
tims of the education system, to understand that they have got a
stake in it. As we say back home, we have to stress that they have
a dog in this fight. If they do not get an education system that is
working, they are going to pay the costs of it. .

We are going to be holding a roundtable. We are going to cir-
culate to our Colleagues a synopsis of what you have presented. We
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thank you very much, and to me, this is probably one of the most -

exciting areas that we can explore, and I intend to continue to do
* that. .

With that, the hearing is adjourned. :
ereupon, at 11:32 a.m., the Committee was adjourned.]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR MICHAEL D. CRAPO
Senate Committee on Small Business
Hearing entitled “Education Success = Business Success”
May 25, 1999

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to discuss the issue of educational success
and its impact on our nation’s small businesses and thank you for providing this forum.
Additionally, thank you for your leadership on this issue. There are currently a number

of proposals before the Senate that would take major steps, commit a significant amount

of new funding, and, in some cases, create new federal programs to address educational
reform—the reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA)
being one of them, As we move forward with these proposals it is imperative to narrow
our focus and attention to those programs that benefit the greatest number of students and
at the same time benefit our ever-growing workforce.

1 had the opportunity to review the testimony prior to this hearing and was pleased to read
that each witness made special mention of their commitment and dedication to greater
local control. agree with the members of the panel that we have a responsibility to
ourselves and future generations to preserve, protéct, and enhance our workforce,
especially in light of technological advancements which command an immense
proficiency of basic educational skills. As proven time and time again, locally-controlied
programs have done, and always will do, a better job of educating our children. The
federal government needs to recognize that local decisions yield some of the highest
quality education results.

We must ensure that federal assistance through legislation is structured so as to
complement and support, but not direct or inhibit, local decisions and priorities. We must

" further emphasize that, while the federal government has a proper role in education and

business incentives, for high standards and accountability to be achieved on their own,
increased federal involvement in local planning decisions is not necessary for achieving
maximum results. As the debate continues as to how best to manage our schools in a way
that will benefit our small businesses, 1 will work for proposals that eliminate
cumbersome regulations and demand greater accountability by involving state and local
governments and private businesses. Free of red tape and excessive administrative
regulatory burdens, schools will be abie to accomplish their specific educational agendas,
while still remaining accountable for student performance.

As we move forward in consideration of these necessary initiatives, it is, however,
important that we be mindful of all of the potential impacts that any proposed increases in
funding and programs will have, especially on the autonomy of state and local
governments. Our efforts must be characterized by cooperative partnerships between
local, state, and federal governments and private industries. This type of teamwork
brings optimism and enthusiasm to education reform proposals and produces top-notch
results.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR PETER G. FITZGERALD
Senate Committee on Small Business
Hearing entitled
“Education Success = Business Success”
May 25, 1999

Mr. Chairman, due to scheduling conflicts with the Senate Energy and Natural Resources
Committee, I will not be able to attend today’s hearing, “Business Education = Business
Success.” Thank you for submitting the following statement into the official committee
record on my behalf.

As Congress prepares to reauthorize the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, itis
1mponant that we look to our local communities for their leadership on education issues.
While it is generally accepted that parents and local teachers are among the best decision
makers about local education issues, we ofien forget to include our businesses (large and
small) as part of the local community who are stakeholders in our educational system.

The business community has an important stake in the education of young people. Not
only are these young people the business community’s future employees, they are also
tomorrow’s entrepreneurs. All too often, we hear from business owners, especially small
business owners, who cannot hire anyone with the needed skill set. Certainly, a large
part of the problem with today’s education system is the mismatch of skills students
possess and the skills employers are looking for. Students need a basic framework of
reading, writing, math, and science in order for them to succeed in today’s workplaces.

1 commend the Chairman and the Committee for recognizing the important role our
nation’s businesses play in education, both as members of the local community and as
potential employers.

1 would like to welcome all of today’s speakers, especially Edward Rust, the Chairman,
President, and CEO of State Farm Insurance Companies, headquartered in Bloomington,
Ilinois. In addition to his responsibilities at State Farm, Mr. Rust is the Chairman of the
National Alliance of Business, a consortium formed by business groups to focus on
education and training issues.

Mr. Chairman, thank you agam for submitting this statement on my behalf, 11look
forward to working with you in the future on these important issues.
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The Commonwealth of Massachusetts
Department of Education

350 Main Street. Malden, Massachusells 02148-5023 * ' Telephone: (781) 388-3300
. TTY: N.E.T. Relay 1-800-439-2370

David P. Driscolf
Connmissioner of Education

David P. Driscoll ' N L
Massachusetts Commissioner of Education t-
Massachusetts Department of Education

Re: Written testimony for the Senate Committee on Small Business

As a result of the Massachusetts Education Reform Act of 1993, many districts
across the Commonwealth are using new approaches to éngage students in their
learning. ‘More and more students are spending part of their school day in the
community—specifically the workplace—as a learning lab to observe and apply
classroom lessons. Connecting the class curriculum to the world of careers
serves to motivate and focus the student’s academic performance. At the same °
time the student gains work-ready skills that cannot be taught in a class
environment. o

In Massachusetts, we have more than 5,000 businesses providing structured
internships for some 15,000 students across the Commonwealth. Most of these
internships have a genuine connection to the classroom. \
By working with local organizationis such as the chambers of commerce, as well
as state associations, we have focused part of our efforts on exposing students to
small-business opportunities, and specifically entrepreneurial pursuits. Small
businesses include law firms, accountants, independent book stores, flower
shops, website developers, and a wide range of other professions.

While we have countless anecdotal stories of success across the Commonwealth,

some districts have measurable results. ' o o ‘

A telephone survey of 1,680 Boston graduates—class of 1995— found that Boston
minority students have a unique connection to downtown employers largely
because of the strong commitment Boston’s downtown companies have made to
work with Boston schools and hire Boston high school graduates.
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The study also found that

e minority students in Boston go to college in greater numbers than minority
students nationally, attributed in part by the support and experience of
working. ‘

 Boston graduates of all races are more-likely to work — full time and part-
time — than '95 high school graduates around the country. .

¢ Minority students in Boston go to college in greater numbers than minority
students nationally.

In Worcester, students’ grades in math and English improved dramatically after
experiencing a structured summer internship. Also, the average number of
absent days per student dropped from 4.49 before the internship to 1.77 after the
internship. :

For each internship, students work with a workplace-supervisor and teacher to
develop a learning plan that identifies specific projects, tasks, and skills the
student will perform during the internship experience. Such skills—all
universally transferable—include communication, organization, problem
solving, managing time, completing tasks, resolving conflicts and behaving
professionally. . .

Often this is the teenager’s first encounter in a professional setting. The student,
regardless of grade average, typically rises to the challenge, transformed by an
environment of adults who extend respect and trust toward the student. Unlike
the standard teen ‘fast-food’ job, where teenagers work with teenagers, and.are
supervised by other teenagers, these jobs create more adult-time for our young
people. They also provide a mentor relationship severely needed in a time when
parents are increasingly away from home. B

.Johanna Denowitz, a senior at Southwick-Tolland Higf\ School, worked at a ’

small animal hospital for her senior year, where she began as an unpaid
“observer” and is now paid and performs a wide range of jobs including
assisting during operations. She intends to.pursue a career in animal care.

Stories like this are countless. Students who underperform academically have
been sparked by such experiences, as they witness firsthand the economic value
of education—whether they decide to pursue a two-year technical degree, a four-
year liberal arts degree, or enter the workforce directly after high schools. -

Currently we are working with the Retail Association of Massachusetts to launch
an internship program in small retail shops. The Association has hired a full time
person to support the initiative. Small-business owners, as busy as they are,,
have expressed enthusiasm for taking on a high school intern, as well as
developing the program. The Massachusetts Restaurant Association is piloting a
two-year restaurant-management program called ProStart in nine schools
starting in September. They too hired a full time person and are providing
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curriculum, textbooks, and teacher’s guides, as well as hosting a training retreat
for the teachers this summer.

A technology\initiative in our Youth Tech Entrepreneurs program prepares
students to be certified hardware and software experts. Students then form
small corporations and market themselves as computer-support teams for the
school district, website designers for local small businesses, and even train
teachers on software and hardware repair. This program, which instills the
entrepreneurial spirit, is poised to spread across the Commonwealth over the
next five years.

Math, science, English and social studies can all be learned in any work
environment. These core academic subjects remain critical for higher thinking
and performance. We think that connecting the class to the community
motivates students in a new way.

Far more than half of the companies in Massachusetts have less than six
employees. We are an economy largely driven by small businesses. Through
our Education Reform efforts, we are working with the small-business
community to prepare today’s’ young people with the basic skills needed to
succeed in tomorrow’s careers.
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